Cosmological Collider Signals of Non-Gaussianity from Higgs boson in GUT

(大統一理論におけるヒッグスボソンによる非ガウス性の宇宙論的兆候)

大川 瞭 (Akira Okawa)

Cosmological Collider Signals of Non-Gaussianity from Higgs boson in GUT

(大統一理論におけるヒッグスボソンによる非ガウス性の宇宙論的兆候)

理学研究科 数物系専攻

令和5年度

大川 瞭 (Akira Okawa)

Cosmological Collider Signals of Non-Gaussianity from Higgs boson in GUT

Department of Mathematics and Physics, Osaka Metropolitan University, Osaka 558-8585, Japan

Akira Okawa

Abstract

The Standard Model (SM) of elementary particles can explain various observed phenomena, and its correctness is no longer in doubt. On the other hand, it is also true that there are some observed facts that cannot be explained by the Standard Model. This indicates that there is a more fundamental theory beyond the SM. One of the candidates is the Grand Unified Theory (GUT), which unifies the three fundamental interactions: strong interaction, electromagnetic interaction, and weak interaction. According to the prediction of the renormalization group, the energy scale of GUT is about 10^{15-16} GeV. Since the energy scale of the LHC, which is currently the largest accelerator, is about 10^4 GeV, it is difficult to test the theory directly at such high energies with a terrestrial accelerator.

On the other hand, there is a natural phenomenon with an energy scale of about 10^{14} GeV: the inflation of the universe. Inflation is the exponential expansion of the universe in the early universe. Recent successes in precise observations of the universe have confirmed the existence of inflation. Therefore, we focus on the fact that the energy scales of inflation and GUT are very close, and search for evidence of GUT by observing their interaction.

In this thesis, we focus on the Higgs boson in GUT which is responsible for the gauge symmetry breaking from GUT gauge symmetry to the SM one, and the inflaton which is a scalar particle that causes inflation. As a model, we consider the action of gravity, the effective action of inflaton with slow-roll potential, the action of Higgs boson, the action of gauge bosons and fermions in GUT group. The most important feature of this model is that, considering a graph mediated by the Higgs bosons without vacuum expectation value (VEV) among three inflatons, there exists only loop graphs, but the Higgs boson has a non-vanishing VEV, we find the leading effect from tree graphs. By computing such three-point functions, we evaluate non-Gaussianity, which is an important observable quantity in inflation. The obtained non-Gaussianity is compared with the observed values, and the testability of GUT is discussed.

Contents

1	roduction	6				
2	Infl	ation mechanism	9			
3	Two-point correlation function of inflaton					
4	Effective field theory of inflation					
	4.1	Inflation as Goldstone boson theory	34			
	4.2	Stückelberg trick and Goldstone boson equivalence theorem	40			
5	in-in formalism and Feynman rule					
	5.1	Path integral in in-in formalism	44			
	5.2	$i\epsilon$ prescription	50			
	5.3	generating functionals	55			
	5.4	Propagators	56			
	5.5	Vertices	58			
	5.6	Summary of Feynman rule	61			
6	\mathbf{Set}	up of our model	63			
7	Calculation of non-Gaussianity					
	7.1	Σ exchange	71			
		7.1.1 interaction without time derivatives	71			
		7.1.2 interaction with time derivatives	75			
	7.2	cubic interaction of Σ	79			
	7.3	results	82			

8	Conclusion	83				
\mathbf{A}	Perturbations in uniformly isotropic spacetime					
в	Gauge transformation					
C Fluctuation of matter density						
	C.1 Fluctuation of fluid density	. 97				
	C.2 Fluctuation of the scalar field density	. 102				
D Gauge invariants and gauge fixing						
	D.1 Gauge invariants	. 108				
	D.2 Gauge fixing	. 113				
\mathbf{E}	Perturbed Einstein equations	120				
	E.1 Perturbed Einstein equation for fluid	. 123				
	E.2 Perturbed Einstein equation for the scalar field	. 127				
\mathbf{F}	F Calculation of the determinant of the metric					
\mathbf{G}	G Propagators for scalar fields with mass m in de Sitter spacetime					

Chapter 1 Introduction

The Standard Model of elementary particles can explain a wide variety of elementary particle phenomena and has acquired reliability. On the other hand, there are certainly some phenomena that cannot be explained by the Standard Model, for example, the mechanism of generating tiny neutrino masses, the origin of dark matter and dark energy, and the hierarchy problem. To solve these problems, various theories beyond the Standard Model have been considered, such as extra dimensional scenario, supersymmetry, and Grand Unified Theory (GUT). GUT is the theory that unifies three of the four fundamental interactions that exist in nature: strong interaction, electromagnetic interaction, and weak interaction. The renormalization group method suggests that these three interactions are unified at a certain energy scale. Since the Standard Model is described by the Weinberg-Salam model unifying the electromagnetic and weak interactions and strong interaction separately, it is desirable that these interactions are unified. However, the energy scale of the GUT is expected to be about 10^{15} GeV, and it is difficult to verify directly such a high energy theory with terrestrial accelerators. For this reason, Cosmological Collider Physics has attracted much interests [1-94]. Cosmological Collider Physics is an approach that obtains information on high energy elementary particles by observing quantum fluctuations in space-time stretched by inflation through the cosmic microwave background radiation. That is, precise observation of the universe can provide information on elementary particles in high energy which cannot be reached by terrestrial accelerators.

Non-Gaussianity is the more than three point function of some quantum fluctuation in the curvature perturbations. Three point functions in models with only inflatons and gravitons were computed by Maldacena [95]. The effective field theory of inflation was proposed by C. Cheung, *et al.* [96], and its formalism has been used to calculate three-point functions in models with various particles. We focus on the case where the GUT scale is close to the energy scale of inflation and calculate three point function of inflaton by exchanging Higgs boson in GUT. The characteristic feature of this model is that the interaction between Higgs boson and inflaton generated by the (non-)vanishing Higgs boson vacuum expectation value (VEV) contributes to three point function of the inflaton at the (tree) 1-loop level as shown in Fig.1.1 and Fig.1.2. The results are found to be consistent with the current observational constraints on non-Gaussianity without drastic fine tuning of parameters, and it might be possible to detect the signature of the Higgs boson in GUT by 21cm spectrum, future LSS and future CMB depending on our model parameters.



Figure 1.1: Leading graph of the inflaton three point function where the Higgs boson has no VEV inevitably becomes at one-loop level. The rigid line represents the inflaton, and the dotted line represents the Higgs boson in GUT. See Chapter 5 for notation.

This thesis is organized as follows. Chapters 1 to 5 are review parts, and chapters 6 to 8 are the main results of this thesis based on the work by N. Maru and myself [97]. First, we review the physics of inflation and the slow-roll condition. In Chapter 3, by solving the equation of the fluctuation generated by the inflation, we understand the behavior of the fluctuation and review its two-point function, the power spectrum. Subsequently, we introduce non-Gaussianity, an important observable quantity for inflation. In Chapter 4, we review the effective field theory of inflation. By viewing the inflaton as a Nambu-Goldstone boson of time translation, we see that it is possible to construct the effective action of inflation and review several advantages. In Chapter 5, we review the



Figure 1.2: Leading graph of the inflaton three point function in the presence of spontaneous symmetry breaking. In the absence of spontaneous symmetry breaking, no such tree graph exists.

in-in formalism (Schwinger-Keldysh formalism) and Feynman rule, which are methods for computing physical quantities in field theories on curved spacetime. In Chapter 6, we actually set up our model. Furthermore, we introduce the Higgs potential in GUT and confirm that the Higgs boson interacts with the inflaton linearly after developing the vacuum expectation value due to the spontaneous symmetry breaking. Concretely, we compute three point function of the inflatons via the Higgs boson exchange at tree level by using the approximation in horizon exit. Non-Gaussianity is evaluated from the obtained three-point functions and the results are compared with the data observed by the Planck satellite. Conclusions are given in Chapter 8.

In Appendix A, we see what form of the perturbed metric in uniform isotropic spacetime is taken. In Appendix B, we consider the coordinate transformations as gauge transformations and investigate how the perturbed quantities in the metric are transformed. In Appendix C, we examine the transformation of matter appearing on the right-hand side of Einstein equations. In Appendix D, we combine these quantities to construct gauge invariants. Gauge fixing is also discussed. In Appendix E, we derive the Einstein equations for the perturbations to be satisfied. In Appendix F, we calculate how the determinant of the metric behaves when the coordinate transformations with respect to time are performed in the effective field theory.

Chapter 2 Inflation mechanism

In order to see what kind of physics the inflationary mechanism is, consider the following action

$$S = \int d^4x \sqrt{-g} \left[\frac{M_{\rm pl}^2}{2} R + P(\phi, X) \right],$$
 (2.1)

where

$$X = -\frac{1}{2}g^{\mu\nu} \left(\partial_{\mu}\phi\right)\partial_{\nu}\phi \tag{2.2}$$

is the kinetic energy of a scalar field, and this scalar field is called the inflaton. The first term on the right-hand side is the Einstein-Hilbelt action, where $M_{\rm pl} = m_{\rm pl}/\sqrt{8\pi}$ is the reduced Planck mass and R is the Ricci scalar. The second term on the right-hand side, P, is Lagrangian for inflaton ϕ and

$$P = X - V(\phi) \tag{2.3}$$

for inflaton with canonical kinetic energy X. $V(\phi)$ is the potential energy of the inflaton ϕ . The energy density of the inflaton is given by the equation (C.53),

$$\rho = 2XP_{,X} - P \tag{2.4}$$

and the pressure is given by P. Since the curvature term can be regarded as zero once inflation starts, the Friedmann equation and the continuity equation in the Friedmann-Lemaître-Robertson-Walker (FLRW) metric are

$$3M_{\rm pl}^2 H^2 = 2XP_{,X} - P, \qquad (2.5)$$

$$M_{\rm pl}^2 \dot{H} = -X P_{,X}, \tag{2.6}$$

$$(P_{,X} + 2XP_{,XX})\ddot{\phi} + 3HP_{,X}\dot{\phi} + 2XP_{,X\phi} - P_{,\phi} = 0.$$
(2.7)

The pressure P, energy density ρ , and inflaton ϕ are all functions of time t only, and the dot represents the derivative with respect to t.

Since the time derivative of the Hubble parameter H is

$$\dot{H} = \frac{d}{dt}\frac{\dot{a}}{a} = -\frac{\dot{a}^2}{a^2} + \frac{\ddot{a}}{a},\tag{2.8}$$

the quantity \ddot{a}/a can be written as

$$\frac{\ddot{a}}{a} = \frac{\dot{a}^2}{a^2} + \dot{H} = H^2 \left\{ 1 - \left(-\frac{\dot{H}}{H^2} \right) \right\}.$$
(2.9)

We now define a quantity called the slow-roll parameter:

$$\epsilon := -\frac{\dot{H}}{H^2} = \frac{3XP_{,X}}{2XP_{,X} - P} = \frac{3XP_{,X}}{\rho}.$$
 (2.10)

Using the slow-roll parameter ϵ , the quantity \ddot{a}/a becomes

$$\frac{\ddot{a}}{a} = H^2(1-\epsilon). \tag{2.11}$$

Therefore, the slow-roll parameter ϵ must be smaller than 1 in order to satisfy the condition

$$\ddot{a} > 0 \tag{2.12}$$

that the universe accelerates and expands. Then, we define inflation as the condition

$$|\epsilon| \ll 1 \tag{2.13}$$

that the magnitude of ϵ is sufficiently smaller than 1. Using equation (2.10), the condition for inflation to occur is

$$|3XP_{,X}| \ll \rho. \tag{2.14}$$

For a canonical scalar field for which the Lagrangian is $P = X - V(\phi)$, the derivative with respect to X of the Lagrangian and energy density are

$$P_{X} = 1, \quad \rho = 2X - (X - V) = X + V,$$
 (2.15)

respectively, so that the condition follows:

$$X \ll V(\phi). \tag{2.16}$$

Since this implies that inflation will occur if the field moves slowly along the potential, such a situation is called slow-roll inflation. In the following, we will consider for a while the inflation induced by the potential energy of this canonical scalar field.

In the case of a canonical scalar field, the Friedmann equation (2.5) and the continuity equation (2.7) are

$$3M_{\rm pl}^2 H^2 = X + V(\phi), \qquad (2.17)$$

$$\ddot{\phi} + 3H\dot{\phi} + V_{,\phi}(\phi) = 0$$
 (2.18)

respectively. In order for the kinetic energy of the inflaton ϕ not to be large, the condition

$$\left|\ddot{\phi}\right| \ll \left|3H\dot{\phi}\right|, \ |V_{,\phi}(\phi)| \tag{2.19}$$

must be hold that the acceleration is small. In this case, the equation (2.18) becomes

$$3H\dot{\phi} \simeq -V_{,\phi}(\phi). \tag{2.20}$$

Approximation using this condition and the condition

$$X = \frac{1}{2}\dot{\phi}^2 \ll V(\phi) \tag{2.21}$$

that the kinetic energy is sufficiently smaller than the potential energy is called the slow-roll approximation.

It is convenient to define the following potential slow-roll parameter

$$\epsilon_V := \frac{M_{\rm pl}^2}{2} \left(\frac{V_{,\phi}}{V}\right)^2, \quad \eta_V := \frac{M_{\rm pl}^2 V_{,\phi\phi}}{V}, \quad \xi_V^2 := \frac{M_{\rm pl}^4 V_{,\phi} V_{,\phi\phi\phi}}{V^2}, \tag{2.22}$$

which is related to the flatness of the potential. Under the slow-roll approximation, they can be written as

$$\epsilon_V \simeq \epsilon, \quad \eta_V \simeq 2\epsilon - \frac{\dot{\epsilon}}{2H\epsilon}, \quad \xi_V^2 \simeq \left(2\epsilon_V - \frac{\dot{\eta}_V}{H\eta_V}\right)\eta_V$$
(2.23)

with ϵ defined by the equation (2.10). ξ_V^2 is a second order quantity.

We show that the potential slow-roll parameter can be written as in equation (2.23). Using the Friedmann equation and the continuous equation

$$3M_{\rm pl}^2 H^2 \simeq V(\phi),$$
 (2.24)

$$M_{\rm pl}^2 \dot{H} = -X, \tag{2.25}$$

$$3H\dot{\phi} \simeq -V_{,\phi}(\phi),$$
 (2.26)

 ϵ is written as

$$\epsilon = \frac{3XP_{,X}}{\rho} = \frac{3\dot{\phi}^2}{2V}$$

$$\simeq \frac{3}{2V} \left(\frac{V_{,\phi}}{3H}\right)^2$$

$$= \frac{V_{,\phi}^2}{6VH^2}$$

$$= \frac{3M_{\rm pl}^2 V_{,\phi}^2}{6V^2}$$

$$= \frac{M_{\rm pl}^2}{2} \left(\frac{V_{,\phi}}{V}\right)^2$$

$$= \epsilon_V \qquad (2.27)$$

from equation (2.10). Next, consider η_V . In order to find the second-order derivative of the potential, we perform the time derivative of ϵ , which is

$$\dot{\epsilon} \simeq \dot{\epsilon}_V = M_{\rm pl}^2 \frac{V_{,\phi}}{V} \frac{d}{dt} \frac{V_{,\phi}}{V} = M_{\rm pl}^2 \frac{V_{,\phi}}{V} \left(-\frac{V_{,\phi}^2}{V^2} \dot{\phi} + \frac{V_{,\phi\phi}}{V} \dot{\phi} \right), \qquad (2.28)$$

then, we can write

$$V_{,\phi\phi} = \frac{V^2}{M_{\rm pl}^2 V_{,\phi} \dot{\phi}} \dot{\epsilon} + \frac{V_{,\phi}^2}{V}.$$
 (2.29)

Thus,

$$\eta_{V} = \frac{M_{\rm pl}^{2} V_{,\phi\phi}}{V} = 2 \frac{M_{\rm pl}^{2}}{2} \left(\frac{V_{,\phi}}{V} \right)^{2} \frac{V V_{,\phi\phi}}{V_{,\phi}^{2}}$$

$$\approx 2 \epsilon \frac{V V_{,\phi\phi}}{V_{,\phi}^{2}}$$

$$= 2 \epsilon \frac{V}{V_{,\phi}^{2}} \left(\frac{V^{2}}{M_{\rm pl}^{2} V_{,\phi} \dot{\phi}} \dot{\epsilon} + \frac{V_{,\phi}^{2}}{V} \right)$$

$$= 2 \epsilon + M_{\rm pl}^{2} \left(\frac{V_{,\phi}}{V} \right)^{2} \frac{V^{3} \dot{\epsilon}}{M_{\rm pl}^{2} V_{,\phi}^{3} \dot{\phi}} \qquad \left(\epsilon \approx \frac{M_{\rm pl}^{2}}{2} \left(\frac{V_{,\phi}}{V} \right)^{2} \right)$$

$$= 2 \epsilon + \frac{V \dot{\epsilon}}{V_{,\phi} \dot{\phi}}$$

$$= 2 \epsilon - \frac{V \dot{\epsilon}}{3 H \dot{\phi}^{2}}$$

$$= 2 \epsilon - \frac{\dot{\epsilon}}{2 H \epsilon} \qquad (2.30)$$

is obtained. In the last equality,

$$\epsilon = \frac{3\dot{\phi}^2}{2V} \tag{2.31}$$

is used. Finally, consider ξ_V^2 . In order to obtain the third-order derivative of the potential, we perform a time derivative on η_V , which yields

$$\begin{split} \dot{\eta}_{V} &= -\frac{M_{\rm pl}^{2}V_{,\phi}V_{,\phi\phi}}{V^{2}}\dot{\phi} + \frac{M_{\rm pl}^{2}V_{,\phi\phi\phi}}{V}\dot{\phi} \\ &= -\frac{V_{,\phi}}{V}\dot{\phi}\eta_{V} + \frac{V\dot{\phi}}{M_{\rm pl}^{2}V_{,\phi}}\frac{M_{\rm pl}^{4}V_{,\phi}V_{,\phi\phi\phi}}{V^{2}} \\ &\simeq -\frac{V_{,\phi}}{V}\left(-\frac{V_{,\phi}}{3H}\right)\eta_{V} + \frac{V}{M_{\rm pl}^{2}V_{,\phi}}\left(-\frac{V_{,\phi}}{3H}\right)\xi_{V}^{2} \\ &= H\frac{V_{,\phi}^{2}}{3VH^{2}}\eta_{V} - H\frac{V}{3M_{\rm pl}^{2}H^{2}}\xi_{V}^{2} \\ &= HM_{\rm pl}^{2}\left(\frac{V_{,\phi}}{V}\right)^{2}\eta_{V} - H\xi_{V}^{2} \\ &= 2H\epsilon_{V}\eta_{V} - H\xi_{V}^{2}. \end{split}$$
(2.32)

Therefore,

$$\xi_V^2 \simeq \left(2\epsilon_V - \frac{\dot{\eta}_V}{H\eta_V}\right)\eta_V \tag{2.33}$$

With these parameters, the condition for inflation to occur is

$$|\epsilon_V|, \ |\eta_V| \ll 1, \tag{2.34}$$

and inflation ends when these quantities reach a magnitude of about 1.

Chapter 3

Two-point correlation function of inflaton

Consider linear density fluctuations in the action (2.1)

$$S = \int d^4x \sqrt{-g} \left[\frac{M_{\rm pl}^2}{2} R + P(\phi, X) \right]. \tag{3.1}$$

In this section, we will take the comoving gauge (uniform field gauge)

$$\delta \phi = 0, \quad E = 0 \tag{3.2}$$

and proceed with the discussion. The physical content is the same even if other gauges are adopted. See Appendices A to E for discussions and notations of gauges and perturbations. Under the comoving gauge, the gauge invariant, the comoving curvature fluctuation ζ , is equal to the scalar perturbation ψ . In the following, we consider the flat universe K = 0. Vector perturbations are not considered because they do not increase. In other words, we consider

$$ds^{2} = a^{2}(\eta) \left[-(1+2A)d\eta^{2} + \{(1+2\psi)\gamma_{ij} + h_{ij}\} dx^{i} dx^{j} \right]$$
(3.3)

as a metric. The four equations for scalar perturbations A, B, E, and ψ were (E.74), (E.75), (E.76), (E.77)

$$3\mathcal{H}\psi' - [3\mathcal{H}^2 - 4\pi G\phi'^2 (P_{,X} + 2XP_{,XX})]A - (\nabla^2 + 3K)\psi + \mathcal{H}\nabla^2\sigma = -4\pi G \left[a^2 (P_{,\phi} - 2XP_{,X\phi})\delta\phi - (P_{,X} + 2XP_{,XX})\phi'\delta\phi'\right],$$
(3.4)

$$\psi' - \mathcal{H}A - K\sigma = -4\pi GP_{,X} \phi' \delta\phi, \qquad (3.5)$$

$$\sigma' + 2\mathcal{H}\sigma - A - \psi = 0, \qquad (3.6)$$

$$\psi'' + 2\mathcal{H}\psi' - K\psi - \mathcal{H}A' - (2\mathcal{H}^2 + \mathcal{H}' + K)A = -4\pi G \left(P_{,X}\phi'\delta\phi' + a^2 P_{,\phi}\delta\phi\right)$$
(3.7)

respectively, where σ is

$$\sigma = E' - B = -B \tag{3.8}$$

because we adopted the comoving gauge. Let us eliminate A, σ from the above simultaneous equations and derive the equations of motion for the comoving curvature fluctuation $\psi = \zeta$. First, from the equation (3.5), we obtain

$$A = \frac{\zeta'}{\mathcal{H}}.\tag{3.9}$$

Substituting this into the left-hand side of the equation (3.7), we see that this equation is automatically satisfied. This is because the gauge fixing reduces the number of degrees of freedom, and thus the number of equations to be solved is also reduced. Let us define a quantity

$$Q_s := \frac{\phi'^2}{2\mathcal{H}^2} \left(P_{,X} + 2XP_{,XX} \right)$$
(3.10)

to represent the time evolution of the inflaton ϕ due to the expansion of the universe. Rewriting the left-hand side of the equation (3.4) by using Q_s , we obtain

LHS of (3.4) =
$$3\mathcal{H}\zeta' - 2\mathcal{H}^2\left(\frac{3}{2} - 4\pi GQ_s\right)\frac{\zeta'}{\mathcal{H}} - \nabla^2\zeta + \mathcal{H}\nabla^2\sigma$$

= $\mathcal{H}\left(8\pi GQ_s\zeta' - \frac{1}{\mathcal{H}}\nabla^2\zeta + \nabla^2\sigma\right)$
= $\mathcal{H}\left(\frac{Q_s}{M_{\rm pl}^2}\zeta' - \frac{1}{\mathcal{H}}\nabla^2\zeta + \nabla^2\sigma\right).$ (3.11)

Hence, we can obtain the equation

$$\nabla^2 \sigma = -\frac{Q_s}{M_{\rm pl}^2} \zeta' + \frac{1}{\mathcal{H}} \nabla^2 \zeta \tag{3.12}$$

for σ . Next, using equation (3.12), we eliminate σ from the equation (3.6). Rewriting σ, A, ψ using ζ by acting ∇^2 on both sides, we obtain

$$\left(-\frac{Q_s}{M_{\rm pl}^2}\zeta' + \frac{1}{\mathcal{H}}\nabla^2\zeta\right)' + 2\mathcal{H}\left(-\frac{Q_s}{M_{\rm pl}^2}\zeta' + \frac{1}{\mathcal{H}}\nabla^2\zeta\right) - \frac{1}{\mathcal{H}}\nabla^2\zeta' - \nabla^2\zeta = 0.$$
(3.13)

Performing the derivative of the second term, we can compute

$$\left(-\frac{Q_s}{M_{\rm pl}^2}\zeta'\right)' - \frac{\mathcal{H}'}{\mathcal{H}^2}\nabla^2\zeta - \frac{2\mathcal{H}Q_s}{M_{\rm pl}^2}\zeta' + \nabla^2\zeta = 0.$$
(3.14)

Multiplying both sides by $a^2 M_{\rm pl}^2$ and noting $\mathcal{H} = a'/a$ gives

$$a^{2} (Q_{s}\zeta')' + 2aa'Q_{s}\zeta' - a^{2}M_{\rm pl}^{2} \left(1 - \frac{\mathcal{H}'}{\mathcal{H}^{2}}\right)\nabla^{2}\zeta = 0.$$
(3.15)

Furthermore, the first and second terms can be combined into a single term using differentiation, which gives

$$\left(a^2 Q_s \zeta'\right)' - a^2 M_{\rm pl}^2 \left(1 - \frac{\mathcal{H}'}{\mathcal{H}^2}\right) \nabla^2 \zeta = 0.$$
(3.16)

Let us write

$$M_{\rm pl}^2 \left(1 - \frac{\mathcal{H}'}{\mathcal{H}^2} \right) \equiv Q_s c_s^2 \tag{3.17}$$

to match the coefficients of the time and spatial derivative terms¹. Then we arrive at the equation of motion

$$\left(a^{2}Q_{s}\zeta'\right)' - a^{2}Q_{s}c_{s}^{2}\nabla^{2}\zeta = 0$$
(3.18)

for the comoving curvature fluctuation ζ . From the form of equation (3.18), we can see that c_s represents the propagation speed of the inflaton. From this fact, c_s is called the sound speed. The concrete form of sound speed c_s expressed by kinetic energy X and Lagrangian P is

$$c_{s}^{2} = \frac{M_{\rm pl}^{2}}{Q_{s}} \left(1 - \frac{\mathcal{H}'}{\mathcal{H}^{2}} \right) = \frac{2\mathcal{H}^{2}M_{\rm pl}^{2}}{\phi'^{2}(P_{,X} + 2XP_{,XX})} \left(1 - \frac{\mathcal{H}'}{\mathcal{H}^{2}} \right)$$

$$= \frac{2M_{\rm pl}^{2}}{\phi'^{2}(P_{,X} + 2XP_{,XX})} \cdot \frac{a^{2}}{2M_{\rm pl}^{2}}(\rho + P) \quad \text{(using Friedmann eq.)}$$

$$= \frac{a^{2}(\rho + P)}{\phi'^{2}(P_{,X} + 2XP_{,XX})}$$

$$= \frac{2a^{2}XP_{,X}}{\phi'^{2}(P_{,X} + 2XP_{,XX})} \quad \text{(energy density } \rho = 2XP_{,X} - P)$$

$$= \frac{P_{,X}}{P_{,X} + 2XP_{,XX}} \quad \left(\text{kinetic energy } X = \frac{1}{2a^{2}}\phi'^{2} \right) \quad (3.19)$$

¹Since c_s is a dimensionless quantity, it is a quantity of $\mathcal{O}(1)$. In fact, $c_s = 1$ in the canonical model, as can be immediately seen from the expression (3.19) below.

from the definition.

The equation of motion (3.18) can be also derived from the following variation of the action

$$S_{2} = \int d\eta d^{3}x \, a^{2}Q_{s} \left[\zeta'^{2} - c_{s}^{2} (\partial \zeta)^{2} \right]$$
(3.20)

for ζ , where η is confomal time and $(\partial \zeta)^2$ means

$$(\partial \zeta)^2 := (\partial_i \zeta) \,\partial^i \zeta. \tag{3.21}$$

As we will show later, by expanding the action (2.1)

$$S = \int d^4x \sqrt{-g} \left[\frac{M_{\rm pl}^2}{2} R + P(\phi, X) \right]$$
(3.22)

to the second order terms of the perturbation, we obtain the action (3.20).

The comoving curvature fluctuations ζ originate from quantum fluctuations at wavelengths smaller than the Hubble radius (k is the momentum, the wavelength is its inverse)

$$k \gg aH \qquad \left(\frac{1}{aH} \gg \frac{1}{k}\right)$$
(3.23)

at the early stage of inflation. Then, when the physical wavelength of the fluctuation becomes almost the same as the Hubble radius

$$k \sim aH,\tag{3.24}$$

the effect of gravity starts to become significant and the fluctuation behaves as a classical fluctuation. Finally, comoving curvature fluctuation ζ stops growing as

$$k \ll aH \tag{3.25}$$

and this is called frozen. To understand the process, we expand the comoving curvature fluctuation ζ into

$$\zeta(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}) = \int \frac{d^3k}{(2\pi)^3} \zeta(\eta, \boldsymbol{k}) e^{i\boldsymbol{k}\cdot\boldsymbol{x}}, \qquad (3.26)$$

$$\zeta(\eta, \boldsymbol{k}) = u(\eta, \boldsymbol{k})a(\boldsymbol{k}) + u^*(\eta, -\boldsymbol{k})a^{\dagger}(-\boldsymbol{k})$$
(3.27)

in the Fourier space of wavenumber \mathbf{k} where $a^{\dagger}(\mathbf{k})$ and $a(\mathbf{k})$ are the creation and annihilation operators and satisfy the commutation relation

$$\left[a(\mathbf{k}_{1}), a^{\dagger}(\mathbf{k}_{2})\right] = (2\pi)^{3} \delta^{(3)}(\mathbf{k}_{1} - \mathbf{k}_{2}), \qquad (3.28)$$

$$[a(\mathbf{k}_{1}), a(\mathbf{k}_{2})] = [a^{\dagger}(\mathbf{k}_{1}), a^{\dagger}(\mathbf{k}_{2})] = 0.$$
(3.29)

The conformal time η is

$$\eta = \int \frac{dt}{a} = -\frac{1}{aH} + \int \epsilon \frac{da}{a^2 H}.$$
(3.30)

We show that the conformal time η can be expressed as in equation (3.30): $\eta = \int \frac{dt}{a} = \int \frac{da}{a\dot{a}} = \int \frac{da}{a^2 H}$ $= \int \left(-\frac{d}{da} \frac{1}{a} \right) \frac{1}{H} da$ $= -\frac{1}{aH} + \int \frac{1}{a} \frac{d}{da} \frac{1}{H} da$ $= -\frac{1}{aH} - \int \frac{1}{aH^2} \frac{dH}{da} da$ $= -\frac{1}{aH} - \int \frac{1}{aH^2} \frac{dH}{dt} \frac{dt}{da} da$ $= -\frac{1}{aH} - \int \frac{\dot{H}}{a\dot{a}H^2} da$ $= -\frac{1}{aH} + \int \epsilon \frac{da}{a^2 H}. \quad \Box$

When the slow-roll parameter ϵ is sufficiently small and constant compared to 1, H is also constant and the conformal time becomes

$$\eta \simeq -\frac{1+\epsilon}{aH}.\tag{3.31}$$

The asymptotic past $a \to 0$ and asymptotic future $a \to \infty$ correspond to $\eta \to -\infty$ and $\eta \to -0$, respectively. From the equation of motion (3.18)

$$\left(a^2 Q_s \zeta'\right)' - a^2 Q_s c_s^2 \nabla^2 \zeta = 0 \tag{3.32}$$

and the Fourier expansion (3.27)

$$\begin{split} \zeta(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}) &= \int \frac{d^3k}{(2\pi)^3} \zeta(\eta, \boldsymbol{k}) e^{i\boldsymbol{k}\cdot\boldsymbol{x}}, \\ \zeta(\eta, \boldsymbol{k}) &= u(\eta, \boldsymbol{k}) a(\boldsymbol{k}) + u^*(\eta, -\boldsymbol{k}) a^{\dagger}(-\boldsymbol{k}), \end{split}$$

we obtain an equation satisfied by the Fourier mode u with wavenumber magnitude $k = |\mathbf{k}|$: Since it is

$$\left(a^2 Q_s u'\right)' + a^2 Q_s c_s^2 k^2 u = 0 \tag{3.33}$$

from the equation of motion (3.18), we obtain

$$a^{2}Q_{s}u'' + (a^{2}Q_{s})'u' + a^{2}Q_{s}c_{s}^{2}k^{2}u = 0$$
(3.34)

by performing differentiation. Dividing both sides by a^2Q_s , we find that the equation satisfied for u is

$$u'' + \frac{(a^2 Q_s)'}{a^2 Q_s} u' + c_s^2 k^2 u = 0.$$
(3.35)

In the large scale limit $k \to 0$, the solution of this equation can be expressed as

$$u = c_1 + c_2 \int d\eta \frac{1}{a^2 Q_s} \quad (c_1, c_2 \text{ are integral constants}).$$
(3.36)

We show that solving the equation of motion (3.35) in the large scale limit $k \to 0$, the Fourier mode u can be expressed as in equation (3.36). Writing

$$u' \equiv U, \quad a^2 Q_s \equiv A \tag{3.37}$$

for simplicity, the equation (3.35)

$$u'' + \frac{(a^2 Q_s)'}{a^2 Q_s} u' + c_s^2 k^2 u = 0$$
(3.38)

in the large scale limit $k \to 0$ can be solved as follows:

$$U' = -\frac{A'}{A}U$$
$$\frac{U'}{U} = -\frac{A'}{A}$$
$$\log U = -\log A + c_3$$
$$U = \frac{c_2}{A} \quad (c_2 = e^{c_3})$$
$$u' = \frac{c_2}{A}$$
$$u = c_1 + c_2 \int d\eta \frac{1}{A}$$
$$u = c_1 + c_2 \int d\eta \frac{1}{a^2 Q_s}. \quad \Box$$

If Q_s changes slowly during inflation, the second term of the solution (3.36) decays and the mode function u approaches to a constant value c_1 . On the other hand, in the small-scale limit $k \to \infty$, the third term on the left-hand side of the equation (3.35) becomes more dominant than the second term. In order to perform quantization for fluctuations sufficiently inside the Hubble radius at the beginning of inflation, it is necessary to consider which perturbation quantities correspond to the canonical fields. This canonical field is the field v (Mukhanov-Sasaki variables) defined by

$$v \equiv zu, \quad z := a\sqrt{2Q_s}. \tag{3.39}$$

This is because the kinetic energy term of the action (3.20)

$$S_{2} = \int d\eta d^{3}x \, a^{2}Q_{s} \left[\zeta'^{2} - c_{s}^{2} (\partial \zeta)^{2} \right]$$
(3.40)

can be written as

$$\int d\eta d^3x \frac{v^2}{2}.\tag{3.41}$$

The equation satisfied by the Mukhanov-Sasaki variable v is derived from the equation (3.35): The time derivative of the mode function u in terms of the Mukhanov-Sasaki variable v is

$$u = \frac{v}{z}, \quad u' = \frac{v'}{z} - \frac{z'v}{z^2}, \quad u'' = \frac{v''}{z} - \frac{2z'v'}{z^2} - \frac{z''}{z^2}v + \frac{2z'^2}{z^3}v.$$
(3.42)

Therefore, the left-hand side of equation (3.35)

$$u'' + \frac{(a^2 Q_s)'}{a^2 Q_s} u' + c_s^2 k^2 u = 0$$
(3.43)

can be computed

LHS of (3.35) =
$$\frac{v''}{z} - \frac{2z'v'}{z^2} - \frac{z''}{z^2}v + \frac{2z'^2}{z^3}v + \frac{2z'}{z}\left(\frac{v'}{z} - \frac{z'v}{z^2}\right) + c_s^2k^2\frac{v}{z}$$

= $\frac{v''}{z} + \left(c_s^2k^2 - \frac{z''}{z}\right)\frac{v}{z}.$ (3.44)

Hence, the equation satisfied by the Mukhanov-Sasaki variable v is

$$v'' + \left(c_s^2 k^2 - \frac{z''}{z}\right)v = 0.$$
(3.45)

From the definition of the sound speed c_s ,

$$Q_s = \frac{\epsilon M_{\rm pl}^2}{c_s^2} \tag{3.46}$$

is satisfied. From this equation, if the background spacetime is close to the de Sitter universe in which the Hubble parameter H is constant, and if the sound speed c_s changes slowly, Q_s also changes slowly. In this case, by defining the change of Q_s as

$$\delta_{Q_s} := \frac{Q_s}{HQ_s},\tag{3.47}$$

the relation

$$\frac{z''}{z} = 2(aH)^2 \left(1 - \frac{1}{2}\epsilon + \frac{3}{4}\delta_{Q_s}\right) + \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^2\right)$$
(3.48)

hold.

We show that equation (3.48) holds. Since the relation between physical time t and conformal time η is $dt = ad\eta$, the relation

$$\frac{d}{d\eta} = \frac{dt}{d\eta}\frac{d}{dt} = a\frac{d}{dt}$$
(3.49)

for the derivative holds. Using this, we can calculate the conformal time derivative of $z = a\sqrt{2Q_s}$ to be

$$z' = a\frac{d}{dt}a\sqrt{2Q_s}$$
$$= a\dot{a}\sqrt{2Q_s} + a^2\frac{\dot{Q}_s}{\sqrt{2Q_s}},$$
(3.50)

$$z'' = a\dot{a}^2\sqrt{2Q_s} + a^2\ddot{a}\sqrt{2Q_s} + 3a^2\dot{a}\frac{\dot{Q}_s}{\sqrt{2Q_s}} + a^3\frac{\ddot{Q}_s}{\sqrt{2Q_s}} - a^3\frac{\dot{Q}_s^2}{2\sqrt{2Q_s^{3/2}}}.$$
 (3.51)

Therefore,

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{z''}{z} &= \dot{a}^2 + a\ddot{a} + 3a\dot{a}\frac{\dot{Q}_s}{2Q_s} + a^2\frac{\ddot{Q}_s}{2Q_s} - a^2\frac{\dot{Q}_s^2}{4Q_s^2} \\ &= 2\dot{a}^2\left(\frac{1}{2} + \frac{a\ddot{a}}{2\dot{a}^2} + 3a\frac{\dot{Q}_s}{4\dot{a}Q_s} + a^2\frac{\ddot{Q}_s}{4\dot{a}^2Q_s} - a^2\frac{\dot{Q}_s^2}{8\dot{a}^2Q_s^2}\right) \\ &= 2\dot{a}^2\left(\frac{1}{2} + \frac{a^2}{2\dot{a}^2}\frac{\ddot{a}}{a} + \frac{3}{4}\frac{\dot{Q}_s}{HQ_s} + \frac{\ddot{Q}_s}{4H^2Q_s} - \frac{\dot{Q}_s^2}{8H^2Q_s^2}\right) \\ &= 2\dot{a}^2\left(\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2H^2}H^2(1-\epsilon) + \frac{3}{4}\delta_{Q_s}\right) + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2) \\ &= 2(aH)^2\left(1 - \frac{1}{2}\epsilon + \frac{3}{4}\delta_{Q_s}\right) + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2) \end{aligned}$$

is derived. \Box

In the asymptotic past $k\eta \to -\infty$, the quantum fluctuation is sufficiently smaller than the Hubble radius $c_s k \gg aH$, and thus the relation

$$c_s^2 k^2 \gg \frac{z''}{z} \tag{3.52}$$

holds. In this case, the equation of motion (3.45)

$$v'' + \left(c_s^2 k^2 - \frac{z''}{z}\right)v = 0 \tag{3.53}$$

simplifies to

$$v'' + \omega_k^2 v \simeq 0, \quad \omega_k := c_s k. \tag{3.54}$$

If we choose the Bunch-Davis vacuum corresponding to a state with zero number of particles (a vacuum that is consistent with the solution of the flat spacetime field theory in the asymptotic past limit), we can write the solution as

$$v = \frac{e^{-i\omega_k\eta}}{\sqrt{2\omega_k}} = \frac{e^{-ic_sk\eta}}{\sqrt{2c_sk}} \qquad (k\eta \to -\infty).$$
(3.55)

With time evolution during inflation, z''/z in the equation of motion (3.45)

$$v'' + \left(c_s^2 k^2 - \frac{z''}{z}\right)v = 0 \tag{3.56}$$

becomes larger and larger, and the growth term of v due to gravity becomes important at around $c_s k = aH$. Since the sound speed is $c_s = 1$ in the canonical model $P = X - V(\phi)$, the condition $c_s k = aH$ coincides with the time

$$k = aH \tag{3.57}$$

when the wavelength of the fluctuation equals the Hubble radius. When Lagrangian P contains a nonlinear term of kinetic energy X, the condition $c_s \neq 1$ in general, thus the condition $c_s k = aH$ does not coincide with the time k = aH when the fluctuation wavelength equals the Hubble radius. In the limit where the Hubble parameter H is constant, the equation (3.48)

$$\frac{z''}{z} = 2(aH)^2 \left(1 - \frac{1}{2}\epsilon + \frac{3}{4}\delta_{Q_s}\right) + \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^2\right)$$
(3.58)

remains only the first term, that is,

$$\frac{z''}{z} = 2(aH)^2 = \frac{2}{\eta^2},\tag{3.59}$$

where we use the relation

$$\eta = -\frac{1}{aH} \tag{3.60}$$

which is valid when the slow-roll parameter ϵ is sufficiently small and H can be regarded as constant from the equation (3.31)

$$\eta \simeq -\frac{1+\epsilon}{aH}.\tag{3.61}$$

In this case, the solution of the equation of motion is given by

$$v = -\frac{\sqrt{\pi|\eta|}}{2} \left[c_1 H_{3/2}^{(1)}(x) + c_2 H_{3/2}^{(2)}(x) \right], \quad x = c_s k|\eta|$$
(3.62)

using the Hankel function of the first kind $H_{3/2}^{(1)}, H_{3/2}^{(2)}$ whose index is $\nu = 3/2$. Note that the explicit expression of the Hankel function is

$$H_{3/2}^{(1)}(x) = \left(H_{3/2}^{(2)}(x)\right)^* = -\sqrt{\frac{2}{\pi x}} \left(1 + \frac{i}{x}\right) e^{ix}$$
(3.63)

and the coefficients are determined to be

$$c_1 = 1, \quad c_2 = 0 \tag{3.64}$$

by the condition that the limit of the asymptotic past $x \to \infty$ coincides with the solution (3.55)

$$v = \frac{e^{-i\omega_k \eta}}{\sqrt{2\omega_k}} = \frac{e^{-ic_s k\eta}}{\sqrt{2c_s k}} \qquad (k\eta \to -\infty).$$
(3.65)

Therefore, the solution of the mode function of the comoving curvature fluctuation is given by

$$u(\eta, k) = \frac{v}{z} = \frac{v}{a\sqrt{2Q_s}} = \frac{1}{a\sqrt{2Q_s}} \frac{\sqrt{\pi|\eta|}}{2} \sqrt{\frac{2}{\pi c_s k|\eta|}} \left(1 + \frac{i}{c_s k|\eta|}\right) e^{-ic_s k\eta}$$
$$= \frac{H|\eta|}{2\sqrt{Q_s}} \sqrt{\frac{1}{c_s k}} \left(1 + \frac{i}{c_s k|\eta|}\right) e^{-ic_s k\eta} \qquad \left(\eta = -\frac{1}{aH}\right)$$
$$= \frac{iH}{2(c_s k)^{3/2} \sqrt{Q_s}} (1 + ic_s k\eta) e^{-ic_s k\eta}.$$
(3.66)

The mode function (3.66) is corrected by considering the deviation from de Sitter spacetime, but the correction to the spectrum of curvature fluctuation (3.70) obtained below is about $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon)$ and is not important. The two-point correlation function when the curvature fluctuation ζ is frozen in the asymptotic future $c_s k \ll aH$ is given by the vacuum expectation value

$$\langle 0|\zeta(0,\boldsymbol{k}_1)\zeta(0,\boldsymbol{k}_2)|0\rangle \tag{3.67}$$

at $\eta \to 0$. The power spectrum P_{ζ} of the curvature fluctuation ζ is defined as follows:

$$\langle 0 | \zeta (0, \mathbf{k}_1) \zeta (0, \mathbf{k}_2) | 0 \rangle \equiv P_{\zeta} (k_1) (2\pi)^3 \delta^{(3)} (\mathbf{k}_1 + \mathbf{k}_2).$$
 (3.68)

Using the Fourier expansion (3.27)

$$\begin{split} \zeta(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}) &= \frac{1}{(2\pi)^3} \int d^3 \boldsymbol{k} \zeta(\eta, \boldsymbol{k}) e^{i \boldsymbol{k} \cdot \boldsymbol{x}}, \\ \zeta(\eta, \boldsymbol{k}) &= u(\eta, \boldsymbol{k}) a(\boldsymbol{k}) + u^*(\eta, -\boldsymbol{k}) a^{\dagger}(-\boldsymbol{k}) \end{split}$$

and the commutation relation (3.28), (3.29)

$$\begin{bmatrix} a(\mathbf{k}_1), a^{\dagger}(\mathbf{k}_2) \end{bmatrix} = (2\pi)^3 \delta^{(3)}(\mathbf{k}_1 - \mathbf{k}_2), \begin{bmatrix} a(\mathbf{k}_1), a(\mathbf{k}_2) \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} a^{\dagger}(\mathbf{k}_1), a^{\dagger}(\mathbf{k}_2) \end{bmatrix} = 0,$$

the two-point correlation function is expressed as

$$\langle 0| \zeta (0, \mathbf{k}_1) \zeta (0, \mathbf{k}_2) |0\rangle = \langle 0| \{ u(0, \mathbf{k}_1) a(\mathbf{k}_1) + u^*(0, -\mathbf{k}_1) a^{\dagger}(-\mathbf{k}_1) \} \times \{ u(0, \mathbf{k}_2) a(\mathbf{k}_2) + u^*(0, -\mathbf{k}_2) a^{\dagger}(-\mathbf{k}_2) \} |0\rangle = u(0, \mathbf{k}_1) u^*(0, -\mathbf{k}_2) (2\pi)^3 \delta^{(3)} (\mathbf{k}_1 + \mathbf{k}_2) .$$
 (3.69)

Consequently, the power spectrum is obtained by using the mode function (3.66) as follows:

$$P_{\zeta}(k) = |u(0,k)|^2 = \frac{H^2}{4Q_s c_s^3 k^3}.$$
(3.70)

Here, using the dimensionless quantity

$$\mathcal{P}_{\zeta}(k) := \frac{k^3}{2\pi^2} P_{\zeta}(k) = \frac{H^2}{8\pi^2 Q_s c_s^3} = \frac{H^2}{8\pi^2 \epsilon M_{\rm pl}^2 c_s} \quad \left(Q_s = \frac{\epsilon M_{\rm pl}^2}{c_s^2}\right), \tag{3.71}$$

the vacuum expectation value of the curvature fluctuation when the power spectrum $P_{\zeta}(k)$ is added up by the mode k of all wavenumbers is denoted by

$$\begin{aligned} \langle \zeta^2 \rangle &= \frac{1}{2\pi^2} \int dk \, k^2 P_{\zeta}(k) \\ &= \int \mathcal{P}_{\zeta}(k) d\ln k. \end{aligned}$$
(3.72)

This dimensionless quantity $\mathcal{P}_{\zeta}(k)$ is also called the power spectrum. This result was derived using a comoving gauge, but the same result can be obtained using a Newton gauge.

Since the curvature fluctuation ζ quickly approaches to a constant value for $c_s k < aH$, we only need to calculate the spectrum (3.70) when $c_s k = aH$ during inflation. The time when $c_s k = aH$ occurs later for larger wave number k, and therefore $\mathcal{P}_{\zeta}(k)$ has dependence on the k. To quantify this fact, we define the spectral index

$$n_s - 1 \equiv \left. \frac{d \ln \mathcal{P}_{\zeta}}{d \ln k} \right|_{c_s k = aH} \tag{3.73}$$

of the curvature fluctuation. When the change of sound speed c_s during inflation is slow, c_s , H is regarded as a constant and the logarithmic change of wavenumber $d \ln k$ at $c_s k = aH$ is approximately

$$d\ln k = d\ln a = \frac{da}{a} = \frac{\dot{a}}{a}dt = Hdt.$$
(3.74)

Using this, the spectral index (3.73) is expressed as

$$n_{s} - 1 = \frac{d \ln \mathcal{P}_{\zeta}}{d \ln k} \bigg|_{c_{s}k=aH} = \frac{1}{H} \frac{d}{dt} \ln \mathcal{P}_{\zeta}$$

$$= \frac{1}{H} \frac{\dot{\mathcal{P}}_{\zeta}}{\mathcal{P}_{\zeta}}$$

$$= \frac{1}{H} \frac{\epsilon c_{s}}{H^{2}} \frac{d}{dt} \frac{H^{2}}{\epsilon c_{s}}$$

$$= \frac{\epsilon c_{s}}{H^{3}} \left(\frac{2H\dot{H}}{\epsilon c_{s}} - \frac{H^{2}\dot{\epsilon}}{\epsilon^{2}c_{s}} - \frac{H^{2}\dot{c}_{s}}{\epsilon c_{s}^{2}} \right)$$

$$= -2 \left(-\frac{\dot{H}}{H^{2}} \right) - \frac{\dot{\epsilon}}{H\epsilon} - \frac{\dot{c}_{s}}{Hc_{s}}$$

$$= -2\epsilon - \eta_{s} - s, \qquad (3.75)$$

where we define the rate of change of the slow-roll parameter ϵ and the sound speed c_s :

$$\eta_s := \frac{\dot{\epsilon}}{H\epsilon}, \quad s := \frac{\dot{c}_s}{Hc_s}.$$
(3.76)

Since

$$\epsilon, \ |\eta_s|, \ |s| \ll 1 \tag{3.77}$$

hold during inflation, the spectral index n_s is close to 1. In this case, from the definition of spectral exponent (3.73), we have

$$\mathcal{P}_{\zeta} \propto k^{n_s - 1} = k^0, \tag{3.78}$$

which means that the amplitude is almost constant and independent of k. In other words, it is almost scale invariant. The initial spectrum of the observed temperature fluctuations of the background radiation (i.e., the spectrum before the fluctuations re-enter the Hubble radius) is close to scale-invariant, which is consistent with the theoretical prediction of inflation. Because ϵ, η_s, s are non-zero and their values are different for each model of inflation, it is possible to distinguish which model is consistent by observing its deviation from the scale invariance.

The spectrum $\mathcal{P}_{\zeta}(k)$ can be expressed as

$$\frac{\mathcal{P}_{\zeta}(k)}{\mathcal{P}_{\zeta}(k_0)} = \left(\frac{k}{k_0}\right)^{n_s - 1} \tag{3.79}$$

i.e.

$$\mathcal{P}_{\zeta}(k) = \mathcal{P}_{\zeta}(k_0) \left(\frac{k}{k_0}\right)^{n_s - 1} \tag{3.80}$$

by expanding around some wavenumber k_0 , and is bounded by $\mathcal{P}_{\zeta}(k_0)$ and n_s from observations of background radiation. We also define a quantity

$$\alpha_s := \frac{dn_s}{d\ln k} \bigg|_{c_s k = aH} \tag{3.81}$$

called running, which characterizes the scale dependence on n_s . Running α_s is a secondorder quantity with respect to the slow-roll parameter. When running α_s is taken into account, a correction is added to the power spectrum (3.80).

Consider a canonical model whose Lagrangian is given by

$$P = X - V(\phi), \tag{3.82}$$

and find a concrete expression for the spectral index n_s and running α_s in terms of slow-roll parameters. In this case, since the sound speed is $c_s = 1$, we have

$$s = \frac{\dot{c}_s}{Hc_s} = 0. \tag{3.83}$$

According to equation (2.23)

$$\epsilon_V \simeq \epsilon, \quad \eta_V \simeq 2\epsilon - \frac{\dot{\epsilon}}{2H\epsilon} = 2\epsilon - \frac{1}{2}\eta_s,$$
(3.84)

since relations

$$\epsilon_V = \epsilon, \quad \eta_s = 4\epsilon_V - 2\eta_V \tag{3.85}$$

hold, the spectral index (3.75)

$$n_s - 1 = -2\epsilon - \eta_s - s \tag{3.86}$$

becomes

$$n_s - 1 = -6\epsilon_V + 2\eta_V. \tag{3.87}$$

Furthermore, from equation (2.23)

$$\epsilon_V \simeq \epsilon, \quad \eta_V \simeq 2\epsilon - \frac{\dot{\epsilon}}{2H\epsilon}, \quad \xi_V^2 \simeq \left(2\epsilon_V - \frac{\dot{\eta}_V}{H\eta_V}\right)\eta_V,$$
(3.88)

the relations

$$\frac{\dot{\epsilon}_V}{H} = -2\epsilon_V\eta_V + 4\epsilon_V^2, \quad \frac{\dot{\eta}_V}{H} = 2\epsilon_V\eta_V - \xi_V^2 \tag{3.89}$$

hold, thus the specific expression for the running α_s is

$$\alpha_s = \frac{dn_s}{d\ln k} \Big|_{c_s k = aH}$$

$$= \frac{1}{H} \frac{d}{dt} n_s$$

$$= \frac{1}{H} (-6\dot{\epsilon}_V + 2\dot{\eta}_V)$$

$$= -6 (-2\epsilon_V \eta_V + 4\epsilon_V^2) + 2 (2\epsilon_V \eta_V - \xi_V^2)$$

$$= 16\epsilon_V \eta_V - 24\epsilon_V^2 - 2\xi_V^2. \qquad (3.90)$$

Next, let us consider the tensor perturbations generated by the inflation, i.e., the spectrum of gravitational waves. The gravitational waves h_{ij} has polarization states and can be written as

$$h_{ij} = h_{+}e_{ij}^{+} + h_{\times}e_{ij}^{\times}$$
(3.91)

using two polarization tensors e_{ij}^+ and e_{ij}^{\times} . The polarization tensors e_{ij}^+ and e_{ij}^{\times} are symmetric tensors and satisfy the transverse wave condition and traceless condition

$$k^{i}e_{ij}^{\lambda} = k^{j}e_{ij}^{\lambda} = 0, \quad e_{ii}^{\lambda} = 0 \qquad (\lambda = +, \times).$$
 (3.92)

In addition, the normalization condition and the orthogonality condition

$$e_{ij}^{+}(\boldsymbol{k})e_{ij}^{+*}(-\boldsymbol{k}) = e_{ij}^{\times}(\boldsymbol{k})e_{ij}^{\times*}(-\boldsymbol{k}) = 2, \quad e_{ij}^{+}(\boldsymbol{k})e_{ij}^{\times*}(-\boldsymbol{k}) = 0$$
(3.93)

are satisfied. Since the tensor perturbation equation is

$$(h_{j}^{i})'' + 2\mathcal{H}(h_{j}^{i})' + (2K - \nabla^{2})h_{j}^{i} = 0,$$
 (3.94)

the components h_+ and h_{\times} satisfy equation

$$h_{\lambda}^{\prime\prime} + 2\mathcal{H}h_{\lambda}^{\prime} + k^2h_{\lambda} = 0 \tag{3.95}$$

in Fourier space respectively. For the tensor mode h_{λ} , expanding the action (2.1)

$$S = \int d^4x \sqrt{-g} \left[\frac{M_{\rm pl}^2}{2} R + P(\phi, X) \right]$$
(3.96)

to the second order yields

$$S_t = \sum_{\lambda=+,x} \int d\eta d^3 x \, a^2 Q_t \left[h_{\lambda}^{\prime 2} - (\partial h_{\lambda})^2 \right], \qquad (3.97)$$

where we define

$$Q_t := \frac{M_{\rm pl}^2}{4}.$$
 (3.98)

By variating this action with respect to h_{λ} , we can also obtain the equation of motion (3.95). In the model (2.1), the propagation velocity (sound speed) of the tensor mode is $c_t = 1$, as can be seen from the coefficient of the spatial derivative term in the equation (3.95).

Similar to the previous discussion on scalar perturbations, the canonical quantum field corresponding to the tensor mode h_{λ} is

$$v_{\lambda} := z_t h_{\lambda}, \quad z_t := a \sqrt{2Q_t}. \tag{3.99}$$

Using these, the equation of motion (3.95) becomes

$$v_{\lambda}^{\prime\prime} + \left(k^2 - \frac{z_t^{\prime\prime}}{z_t}\right)v_{\lambda} = 0.$$
(3.100)

The mode function with the Bunch-Davis vacuum as the initial state in the asymptotic past is

$$h_{\lambda}(\eta, k) = \frac{iHe^{-ik\eta}}{2k^{3/2}\sqrt{Q_t}}(1 + ik\eta)$$
(3.101)

at time η . This function approaches to

$$h_{\lambda} \to \frac{iH}{2k^{3/2}\sqrt{Q_t}} \tag{3.102}$$

after the crossing with the Hubble radius k = aH. Using the normalization condition

$$e_{ij}^{+}(\mathbf{k})e_{ij}^{+*}(-\mathbf{k}) = e_{ij}^{\times}(\mathbf{k})e_{ij}^{\times *}(-\mathbf{k}) = 2$$
 (3.103)

for the polarization tensor e_{ij}^{λ} , the power spectrum of gravitational waves becomes

$$\mathcal{P}_{h}(k) = \frac{4k^{3}}{2\pi^{2}} \left| h_{\lambda}(0,k) \right|^{2} = \frac{H^{2}}{2\pi^{2}Q_{t}} = \frac{2H^{2}}{\pi^{2}M_{\text{pl}}^{2}}.$$
(3.104)

Since the mode function H_{λ} freezes at k < aH, we only need to find the value at k = aHin crossing. The spectral index of the gravitational wave is given by

$$n_{t} := \frac{d \ln \mathcal{P}_{h}}{d \ln k} \bigg|_{k=aH} = \frac{1}{H} \frac{d}{dt} \ln \mathcal{P}_{h}$$
$$= \frac{1}{H^{3}} \frac{d}{dt} H^{2}$$
$$= -2 \left(-\frac{\dot{H}}{H^{2}} \right)$$
$$= -2\epsilon, \qquad (3.105)$$

and the running is

$$\alpha_t := \frac{dn_t}{d\ln k} \bigg|_{k=aH} = \frac{1}{H} \frac{d}{dt} n_t$$
$$= -2\frac{\dot{\epsilon}}{H}$$
$$= -2\epsilon \eta_s \quad \left(\eta_s = \frac{\dot{\epsilon}}{H\epsilon}\right). \tag{3.106}$$

In particular, when the canonical model $P = X - V(\phi)$, using relation $\eta_s = 4\epsilon_V - 2\eta_V$, the running is

$$\alpha_t = -8\epsilon_V^2 + 4\epsilon_V \eta_V. \tag{3.107}$$

We define the tensor-to-scalar ratio as an important physical quantity:

$$r := \frac{\mathcal{P}_h(k)}{\mathcal{P}_\zeta(k)} \tag{3.108}$$

From the power spectrum of the scalar perturbation (3.71)

$$\mathcal{P}_{\zeta}(k) = \frac{H^2}{8\pi^2 \epsilon M_{\rm pl}^2 c_s} \tag{3.109}$$

and the power spectrum of the tensor perturbation (3.104)

$$\mathcal{P}_h(k) = \frac{2H^2}{\pi^2 M_{\rm pl}^2},\tag{3.110}$$

the expression for the tensor-to-scalar ratio becomes

$$r = 16c_s\epsilon. \tag{3.111}$$

Since $c_s = 1$ in the canonical model $P = X - V(\phi)$, we can calculate (3.108) with k = aH. When $c_s \neq 1$, we only need to find the ratio r for the case where $\mathcal{P}_{\zeta}(k)$ and $\mathcal{P}_h(k)$ become almost constant. From the spectral index of the gravitational wave (3.105)

$$n_t = -2\epsilon \tag{3.112}$$

and the tensor-to-scalar ratio (3.108), we obtain

$$r = -8c_s n_t \tag{3.113}$$

which is called consistency relation.

From the analysis of combined data of Planck, BICEP/Keck, WMAP polarization (WP), ACT and SPT power spectra on small scales when the sound speed is $c_s = 1$, we obtain the limits

$$\mathcal{P}_{\zeta}(k_0) = 2.198^{+0.056}_{-0.054} \times 10^{-9} \quad (68\% \text{CL}), \qquad (3.114)$$

 $n_s(k_0) = 0.9585 \pm 0.0070 \quad (68\% \text{CL}),$ (3.115)

$$r(k_0) < 0.036 \quad (95\% \text{CL})$$
 (3.116)

at $k_0 = 0.002 \,\mathrm{Mpc}^{-1}$.

In the case of the canonical model $P = X - V(\phi)$, $H(k_0)$ is obtained from the scalar spectrum (3.71)

$$\mathcal{P}_{\zeta}(k) = \frac{k^3}{2\pi^2} P_{\zeta}(k) = \frac{H^2}{8\pi^2 Q_s c_s^3} = \frac{H^2}{8\pi^2 \epsilon M_{\rm pl}^2 c_s} \quad \left(Q_s = \frac{\epsilon M_{\rm pl}^2}{c_s^2}\right) \tag{3.117}$$

and the observed value (3.114):

$$H(k_0) = \sqrt{\epsilon(k_0)} \times 2\sqrt{2\pi} M_{\rm pl} \sqrt{\mathcal{P}_{\zeta}(k_0)} \simeq \sqrt{r(k_0)} \times 10^{15} \,\text{GeV}.$$
 (3.118)

Thus, the typical energy scale of inflation is estimated to be around 10^{14} GeV. In addition to the spectral index n_s and tensor-to-scalar ratio r, the most important observables for identifying inflationary models is the parameter $f_{\rm NL}$, which characterizes non-Gaussianity of curvature fluctuation. Non-Gaussianity is defined by

$$\langle \zeta \zeta \zeta \rangle = (2\pi)^7 \delta^{(3)} (\boldsymbol{p}_1 + \boldsymbol{p}_2 + \boldsymbol{p}_3) \tilde{p}_{\zeta}^2 \left(\frac{9}{10} f_{\rm NL}\right) \frac{1}{(p_1 p_2 p_3)^2}$$
(3.119)

in the case where the configuration of the external momentum are equilateral

$$p := p_1 = p_2 = p_3, \tag{3.120}$$

where $\langle \zeta \zeta \zeta \rangle$ is the three-point correlation function of curvature fluctuation and \tilde{p}_{ζ}^2 is a shorthand for the observed value (3.114). We sometimes call $\langle \zeta \zeta \zeta \rangle$ non-Gaussianity or $f_{\rm NL}$ non-Gaussianity. Since the constraints for non-Gaussianity $f_{\rm NL}$ are obtained from observations as shown in Fig.3.1, it is possible to select models by performing theoretical calculations and comparing their values. In Chapter 4, we will construct an effective field theory of inflation, and in Chapter 5, we will review the method of Feynman graphs in elementary particle theory for computing three-point correlation function.

10	$^{-3}$ 10)-1	1 1	0 1	04	
gravitational floor	21cm spectrum	future LSS	future CMB	ruled out by Planck	non-perturbative	

Figure 3.1: Schematic illustration of current and future constraints on non-Gaussianity (Figure taken from [104]).

Chapter 4 Effective field theory of inflation

Effective field theory is a method of writing down to Lagrangian all operators that are allowed by the symmetry of the system. This method allows us to investigate phenomenology at a given energy scale and plays the role of a guiding principle in particle theory and condensed matter physics because it is a systematic and consistent construction method. In discussing the effective field theory of inflation, let us consider inflation as Goldstone's theory of time translation. The discussion here is based on [96, 99].

4.1 Inflation as Goldstone boson theory

In order to construct an effective field theory of inflation, let us consider again what the physics of inflation is. What we know about inflation is that the universe is a quasi de Sitter spacetime, a period of accelerated expansion. It is important to note that it is not strictly de Sitter spacetime, but quasi de Sitter spacetime. This is because inflation will end at some point and move to the Big Bang cosmology. This means that the translational symmetry of time is spontaneously broken. Therefore, there exists a physical object that plays the role of a clock, which we choose as the simplest field to be a scalar field ϕ and call an inflaton. Using the coordinate invariance of general relativity, we can move to a coordinate system such that this physical clock is zero, i.e., a comoving gauge, by choosing a spatial slice where the time fluctuation is zero. In other words, the change of ϕ is adopted as a clock. Concretely, it is a differential homomorphic mapping of eigentime from an arbitrary coordinate system.
As an example, consider the case where we are in a spatially flat gauge with $\delta \phi(t, \boldsymbol{x}) \neq 0$. We consider a time diffeomorphism map

$$t \mapsto \tilde{t} = t + \delta t(t, \boldsymbol{x}) \tag{4.1}$$

such that we move from a scalar field and a spatial metric

$$\phi(t) = \phi_0(t) + \delta\phi(t, \boldsymbol{x}), \quad \gamma_{ij} = a^2(t) \left(\delta_{ij} + h_{ij}(t) + \frac{1}{2}h_{ik}h_{kj} + \cdots\right)$$
(4.2)

in a spatially flat gauge to a scalar field and a spatial metric

$$\phi = \phi_0(\tilde{t}), \quad \gamma_{ij} = a^2(\tilde{t})e^{2\zeta} \left(\delta_{ij} + h_{ij}(\tilde{t}) + \frac{1}{2}h_{ik}h_{kj} + \cdots\right)$$
(4.3)

in a comoving gauge. That is, consider what form $\delta t(t, \boldsymbol{x})$ should take. The inflaton undergoes the following transformation at the first order (which can be generalized to any order):

$$\phi(t) = \phi_0(\tilde{t} - \delta t) + \delta \phi(\tilde{t} - \delta t, \boldsymbol{x})$$

= $\phi_0(\tilde{t}) - \dot{\phi}_0(\tilde{t}) \delta t + \delta \phi(\tilde{t}, \boldsymbol{x}).$ (4.4)

Since we want to move to a coordinate system such that the inflaton fluctuation is zero after the transformation, from

$$0 = \delta \tilde{\phi}(\tilde{t}, \boldsymbol{x}) = -\dot{\phi}_0(\tilde{t})\delta t(t, \boldsymbol{x}) + \delta \phi(t, \boldsymbol{x})$$
(4.5)

we can take δt to be

$$\delta t = \frac{\delta \phi}{\dot{\phi}_0}.\tag{4.6}$$

Since the spatial metric is

$$\gamma_{ij} = a^{2}(t) \left(\delta_{ij} + h_{ij}\right)$$

$$= a^{2}(\tilde{t} - \delta t) \left(\delta_{ij} + h_{ij}(\tilde{t} - \delta t)\right)$$

$$= \left(a^{2}(\tilde{t}) - 2a\dot{a}(\tilde{t})\delta t\right) \left(\delta_{ij} + h_{ij}\right)$$

$$= a^{2}(\tilde{t})(1 - 2H\delta t) \left(\delta_{ij} + h_{ij}\right), \qquad (4.7)$$

the relation between the scalar fluctuation ζ and the inflaton fluctuation $\delta \phi$ can be read

$$\zeta = -H\delta t = -H\frac{\delta\phi}{\dot{\phi}_0}.\tag{4.8}$$

Now that we understand how to move to $\delta\phi(t, \boldsymbol{x}) = 0$, let us assume that we are now in a comoving gauge. Following the method of effective field theory, all possible degrees of freedom must be written in the action. Now, the possible degrees of freedom are the fluctuations of the metric. Lagrangian must be expanded in terms of fluctuations of the metric and all operators must be written down to match the symmetry of the problem. Now we are in a situation where the spatial coordinates on the spatial slice can be arbitrarily changed in a different way for each spatial slice, which means that the remaining gauge symmetry is a time-dependent diffeomorphism map of space:

$$x^i \mapsto \tilde{x}^i = x^i + \xi^i(t, \boldsymbol{x}). \tag{4.9}$$

Then, what is the most general Lagrangian in the comoving gauge? Lagrangian is a function of the metric $g_{\mu\nu}$ and must be written down as an invariant operator under a time-dependent diffeomorphism map of space. In addition to the terms of the ordinary Riemann tensor, which are invariant under the differential homomorphic mapping of space-time, many extra terms are now allowed because of the loosening of the symmetry of the system. The extra term describes the additional degrees of freedom eaten by graviton. For example, it is easy to verify that g^{00} is a scalar as in

$$\tilde{g}^{00} = \frac{\partial \tilde{t}}{\partial x^{\mu}} \frac{\partial \tilde{t}}{\partial x^{\nu}} g^{\mu\nu} = \delta^0_{\mu} \delta^0_{\nu} g^{\mu\nu} = g^{00}$$
(4.10)

under the diffeomorphism map of the space ($\tilde{t} = t$). Thus, g^{00} is free to enter the Lagrangian in the comoving gauge. The polynomial in g^{00} is the only quantity that can be allowed in Lagrangian as a term without derivatives. Given a slice of spacetime, it is also allowed to write a geometric object describing this slice. For example, the external curvature $K_{\mu\nu}$ on a time-constant surface is a tensor invariant under a diffeomorphism map of space, and can be written in Lagrangian. Let n^{μ} be a vector orthogonal to the time-constant surface, the external curvature is denoted by

$$K_{\mu\nu} = \gamma^{\sigma}_{\mu} \nabla_{\sigma} n_{\nu}, \qquad (4.11)$$

where ∇ is the covariant derivative and $\gamma_{\mu\nu}$ is the induced metric on the spatial slice

$$\gamma_{\mu\nu} = g_{\mu\nu} + n_{\mu}n_{\nu}.$$
 (4.12)

In general, writing the Lagrangian as $\mathcal{L}(g)$ and considering the fluctuation $g + \delta g$ of the metric g, we can expand it as

$$\mathcal{L}(g+\delta g) = \mathcal{L}(g) + \left. \frac{\delta \mathcal{L}}{\delta g} \right|_g \delta g + \mathcal{O}\left((\delta g)^2 \right)$$
(4.13)

The first-order coefficient of the fluctuation δg is zero from the equation of motion. Thus, noting the fact that an arbitrary function of time can be multiplied by each term of the action, the most general Lagrangian can be written as

$$S = \int d^4x \sqrt{-g} \left[\frac{1}{2} M_{\rm Pl}^2 R - c(t) g^{00} - \Lambda(t) + \frac{1}{2!} M_2(t)^4 \left(\delta g^{00} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{3!} M_3(t)^4 \left(\delta g^{00} \right)^3 - \frac{\overline{M}_1(t)^3}{2} \left(\delta g^{00} \right) \delta K^{\mu}{}_{\mu} - \frac{\overline{M}_2(t)^2}{2} \left(\delta K^{\mu}{}_{\mu} \right)^2 - \frac{\overline{M}_3(t)^2}{2} \delta K^{\mu}{}_{\nu} \delta K^{\nu}{}_{\mu} + \dots \right],$$

$$(4.14)$$

where $M_2(t), M_3(t)$, etc. are arbitrary functions of time, and \cdots denotes higher-order fluctuations and derivative terms. Note that the concrete expression of δg^{00} is

$$\delta g^{00} = g^{00} + 1, \tag{4.15}$$

and

$$\delta K_{\mu\nu} = K_{\mu\nu} - a^2 H \gamma_{\mu\nu} \tag{4.16}$$

is the fluctuation of the external curvature of the time constant surface with unperturbed background FLRW metric. Only the first three terms of the action (4.14) contain the first-order perturbations around the chosen FLRW solution, all other terms are explicitly the second-order or higher perturbations. The coefficients c(t), $\Lambda(t)$ are determined by the equations of motion of the background spacetime. Since the background spacetime is a flat FLRW universe

$$ds^2 = -dt^2 + a^2(t)dx^2, (4.17)$$

the left-hand side of the Einstein equation takes the form of the well-known Friedmann equation, and the right-hand side is contributed by the energy momentum tensor

$$T_{\mu\nu} = -\frac{2}{\sqrt{-g}} \frac{\delta S_{\text{matter}}}{\delta g^{\mu\nu}},\tag{4.18}$$

we obtain

$$H^{2} = \frac{1}{3M_{\rm Pl}^{2}}[c(t) + \Lambda(t)],$$

$$\frac{\ddot{a}}{a} = \dot{H} + H^{2} = -\frac{1}{3M_{\rm Pl}^{2}}[2c(t) - \Lambda(t)]$$
(4.19)

as the equation of motion. Solving these for c, Λ yields

$$c(t) = -M_{\rm Pl}^2 \dot{H}, \tag{4.20}$$

$$\Lambda(t) = M_{\rm Pl}^2 \left(3H^2 + \dot{H} \right), \qquad (4.21)$$

then the action (4.14)

$$S = \int d^4x \sqrt{-g} \left[\frac{1}{2} M_{\rm Pl}^2 R - c(t) g^{00} - \Lambda(t) + \frac{1}{2!} M_2(t)^4 \left(\delta g^{00} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{3!} M_3(t)^4 \left(\delta g^{00} \right)^3 - \frac{\overline{M}_1(t)^3}{2} \left(\delta g^{00} \right) \delta K^{\mu}{}_{\mu} - \frac{\overline{M}_2(t)^2}{2} (\delta K^{\mu}{}_{\mu})^2 - \frac{\overline{M}_3(t)^2}{2} \delta K^{\mu}{}_{\nu} \delta K^{\nu}{}_{\mu} + \dots \right]$$

$$(4.22)$$

can be written as

$$S = \int d^{4}x \sqrt{-g} \left[\frac{1}{2} M_{\rm Pl}^{2} R + M_{\rm Pl}^{2} \dot{H} g^{00} - M_{\rm Pl}^{2} \left(3H^{2} + \dot{H} \right) \right. \\ \left. + \frac{1}{2!} M_{2}(t)^{4} \left(\delta g^{00} \right)^{2} + \frac{1}{3!} M_{3}(t)^{4} \left(\delta g^{00} \right)^{3} \right. \\ \left. - \frac{\overline{M}_{1}(t)^{3}}{2} \left(\delta g^{00} \right) \delta K^{\mu}_{\ \mu} - \frac{\overline{M}_{2}(t)^{2}}{2} (\delta K^{\mu}_{\ \mu})^{2} - \frac{\overline{M}_{3}(t)^{2}}{2} \delta K^{\mu}_{\ \nu} \delta K^{\nu}_{\ \mu} + \cdots \right] .$$

$$(4.23)$$

As mentioned above, the coefficients of all operators of actions are generally time dependent. However, we are interested in solutions where H, \dot{H} does not change significantly in some Hubble time. Therefore, it is natural to assume that all operators do not change significantly in time as well. Under this assumption, Lagrangian is approximately time translation invariant. Hence, the time dependence generated by the loop effect is suppressed by a small breaking parameter.

It is important to note that this approach not only describes the most general Lagrnagian of scalar modes, but also the most general Lagrnagian of gravity. High energy effects are contained, for example, in the operator $\delta R_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}$, which is a perturbation of the Riemann tensor. These contributions are higher order terms of the derivative.

Let us look at the relationship between the inflation model which we have dealt with in the previous chapters and effective field theory. A model with a canonical kinetic term and a slow-roll potential $V(\phi)$ can be written as

$$S_{\text{can}} = \int d^4 x \sqrt{-g} \left[-\frac{1}{2} (\partial \phi)^2 - V(\phi) \right]$$

=
$$\int d^4 x \sqrt{-g} \left[-\frac{\dot{\phi}_0(t)^2}{2} g^{00} - V(\phi_0(t)) \right]$$
(4.24)

in the comoving gauge. The Friedmann equation is

$$\dot{\phi}_0^2(t) = -2M_{\rm Pl}^2\dot{H},$$
(4.25)

$$V(\phi_0(t)) = M_{\rm Pl}^2 \left(3H^2 + \dot{H} \right)$$
(4.26)

with

$$P = X - V = \frac{1}{2}\dot{\phi}_0^2(t) - V(\phi_0(t))$$
(4.27)

in equations (2.5) and (2.6)

$$3M_{\rm pl}^2 H^2 = 2XP_{,X} - P,$$

$$M_{\rm pl}^2 \dot{H} = -XP_{,X}$$

in the general Lagrangian P case. Hence, the action is

$$S_{\rm can} = \int d^4x \sqrt{-g} \left[\frac{1}{2} M_{\rm Pl}^2 R + M_{\rm Pl}^2 \dot{H} g^{00} - M_{\rm Pl}^2 \left(3H^2 + \dot{H} \right) \right].$$
(4.28)

Comparing this with the effective action (4.23)

$$S = \int d^{4}x \sqrt{-g} \left[\frac{1}{2} M_{\rm Pl}^{2} R + M_{\rm Pl}^{2} \dot{H} g^{00} - M_{\rm Pl}^{2} \left(3H^{2} + \dot{H} \right) \right. \\ \left. + \frac{1}{2!} M_{2}(t)^{4} \left(\delta g^{00} \right)^{2} + \frac{1}{3!} M_{3}(t)^{4} \left(\delta g^{00} \right)^{3} \right. \\ \left. - \frac{\overline{M}_{1}(t)^{3}}{2} \left(\delta g^{00} \right) \delta K^{\mu}{}_{\mu} - \frac{\overline{M}_{2}(t)^{2}}{2} (\delta K^{\mu}{}_{\mu})^{2} - \frac{\overline{M}_{3}(t)^{2}}{2} \delta K^{\mu}{}_{\nu} \delta K^{\nu}{}_{\mu} + \cdots \right],$$

we can see that except for the first three terms, all other terms are zero. That is, the action with a canonical kinetic term and slow-roll potential (4.28) is the simplest example of the effective action (4.23).

4.2 Stückelberg trick and Goldstone boson equivalence theorem

We have seen that the comoving gauge Lagrangian (4.23) is general expression and includes slow-roll inflation. However, the scalar degrees of freedom are not obvious, as in the scalar field ϕ of the slow-roll inflation (4.24). We will now rewrite the comoving gauge Lagrangian in a form where the scalar degrees of freedom are obvious, and further show that the action is of simpler form for the slow-roll inflation that we usually consider.

As a simple example, we consider the U(1) gauge theory of electromagnetic interaction. As is well known, the invariant action for the gauge transformation

$$A_{\mu} \mapsto A'_{\mu} = A_{\mu} + \frac{1}{g} \partial_{\mu} \alpha \tag{4.29}$$

is

$$S = \int d^4x \left(-\frac{1}{4} F_{\mu\nu} F^{\mu\nu} \right).$$
 (4.30)

The action

$$S = \int d^4x \left(-\frac{1}{4} F_{\mu\nu} F^{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2} m^2 A_\mu A^\mu \right), \qquad (4.31)$$

which includes the mass term, is not gauge invariant:

$$S \mapsto S' = \int d^4x \left(-\frac{1}{4} F_{\mu\nu} F^{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2} m^2 \left(A_\mu + \frac{1}{g} \partial_\mu \alpha \right) \left(A^\mu + \frac{1}{g} \partial^\mu \alpha \right) \right).$$
(4.32)

Introducing a scalar field that transforms as

$$\pi \mapsto \pi' = \pi - \alpha \tag{4.33}$$

into this action by replacement

$$\alpha \to \pi$$
 (4.34)

yields a gauge-invariant action

$$S = \int d^4x \left(-\frac{1}{4} F_{\mu\nu} F^{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2} m^2 \left(A_\mu + \frac{1}{g} \partial_\mu \pi \right) \left(A^\mu + \frac{1}{g} \partial^\mu \pi \right) \right).$$
(4.35)

In other words, the gauge symmetry is restored by introducing the field π into the action with the broken mass term. This method is called the Stückelberg trick.

Consider a field

$$\pi_c := \frac{m}{g}\pi. \tag{4.36}$$

which is a canonical normalization of π . The advantage of treating the Nambu-Goldstone boson in this way is that the mixing terms between the Nambu-Goldstone boson and the longitudinal wave component of the gauge field can be neglected at energy $E \gg m$. In fact, the mixing term takes the form

$$\frac{m^2}{g}A_\mu\partial^\mu\pi = mA_\mu\partial^\mu\pi_c,\tag{4.37}$$

which is negligible at energy $E \gg m$ because it is smaller than the canonical kinetic term $(\pi_c)^2$. This fact is called the Goldstone boson equivalence theorem.

Let us apply the same process to the case of a breaking of the differential homomorphic map of time. We consider the action

$$\int d^4x \sqrt{-g} \left[A(t) + B(t)g^{00}(x) \right] \tag{4.38}$$

as an example. Under the breaking of the differential homomorphic map of time

$$t \mapsto \tilde{t} = t + \xi^0(x), \quad \boldsymbol{x} \mapsto \tilde{\boldsymbol{x}} = \boldsymbol{x},$$

$$(4.39)$$

the time-time component of the metric g^{00} transforms as in

$$g^{00}(x) \mapsto \tilde{g}^{00}(\tilde{x}(x)) = \frac{\partial \tilde{x}^0(x)}{\partial x^{\mu}} \frac{\partial \tilde{x}^0(x)}{\partial x^{\nu}} g^{\mu\nu}(x).$$
(4.40)

The action (4.38) becomes

$$\int d^4x \sqrt{-\widetilde{g}(\widetilde{x}(x))} \left| \frac{\partial \widetilde{x}}{\partial x} \right| \left[A(t) + B(t) \frac{\partial x^0}{\partial \widetilde{x}^{\mu}} \frac{\partial x^0}{\partial \widetilde{x}^{\nu}} \widetilde{g}^{\mu\nu}(\widetilde{x}(x)) \right]$$
(4.41)

under this transformation. Rewriting the integral variable as \tilde{x} yields

$$\int d^{4}\widetilde{x}\sqrt{-\widetilde{g}(\widetilde{x})} \left[A\left(\widetilde{t}-\xi^{0}(x(\widetilde{x}))\right) +B\left(\widetilde{t}-\xi^{0}(x(\widetilde{x}))\right)\frac{\partial\left(\widetilde{t}-\xi^{0}(x(\widetilde{x}))\right)}{\partial\widetilde{x}^{\mu}}\frac{\partial\left(\widetilde{t}-\xi^{0}(x(\widetilde{x}))\right)}{\partial\widetilde{x}^{\nu}}\widetilde{g}^{\mu\nu}(\widetilde{x})\right]. \quad (4.42)$$

We introduce the Nambu-Goldstone boson as in the U(1) gauge theory case. Replace ξ^0 appearing in the action (4.42) by

$$\xi^0(x(\widetilde{x})) \to -\widetilde{\pi}(\widetilde{x}). \tag{4.43}$$

Dropping the tilde for readability gives us

$$\int d^4x \sqrt{-g(x)} \left[A(t+\pi(x)) + B(t+\pi(x)) \frac{\partial(t+\pi(x))}{\partial x^{\mu}} \frac{\partial(t+\pi(x))}{\partial x^{\nu}} g^{\mu\nu}(x) \right].$$
(4.44)

If the transformation law of the Nambu-Goldstone boson π is

$$\pi(x) \mapsto \tilde{\pi}(\tilde{x}(x)) = \pi(x) - \xi^0(x), \qquad (4.45)$$

we can confirm that the action (4.44) is gauge invariant at all orders (not only for infinitesimal transformations). In other words, the differential homomorphic map of time is recovered.

Applying this process to the comoving gauge action (4.23)

$$S = \int d^{4}x \sqrt{-g} \left[\frac{1}{2} M_{\rm Pl}^{2} R + M_{\rm Pl}^{2} \dot{H} g^{00} - M_{\rm Pl}^{2} \left(3H^{2} + \dot{H} \right) \right. \\ \left. + \frac{1}{2!} M_{2}(t)^{4} \left(\delta g^{00} \right)^{2} + \frac{1}{3!} M_{3}(t)^{4} \left(\delta g^{00} \right)^{3} \right. \\ \left. - \frac{\overline{M}_{1}(t)^{3}}{2} \left(\delta g^{00} \right) \delta K^{\mu}{}_{\mu} - \frac{\overline{M}_{2}(t)^{2}}{2} (\delta K^{\mu}{}_{\mu})^{2} - \frac{\overline{M}_{3}(t)^{2}}{2} \delta K^{\mu}{}_{\nu} \delta K^{\nu}{}_{\mu} + \cdots \right]$$

we obtain the action with restored gauge symmetry:

$$S = \int d^{4}x \sqrt{-g} \left[\frac{1}{2} M_{\rm Pl}^{2} R - M_{\rm Pl}^{2} \left(3H^{2}(t+\pi) + \dot{H}(t+\pi) \right) + M_{\rm Pl}^{2} \dot{H}(t+\pi) \left(\partial_{\mu}(t+\pi) \partial_{\nu}(t+\pi) g^{\mu\nu} \right) + \frac{M_{2}(t+\pi)^{4}}{2!} \left(\partial_{\mu}(t+\pi) \partial_{\nu}(t+\pi) g^{\mu\nu} + 1 \right)^{2} + \frac{M_{3}(t+\pi)^{4}}{3!} \left(\partial_{\mu}(t+\pi) \partial_{\nu}(t+\pi) g^{\mu\nu} + 1 \right)^{3} + \dots \right].$$
(4.46)

As in the case of U(1) gauge theory, we see that the Goldstone boson equivalence theorem simplifies the action. Let us consider the case $M_2 = M_3 = \cdots = 0$, which involves ordinary slow-roll inflation. The leading term in the mixing of gravity and the Nambu-Goldstone boson π is of the form

$$M_{\rm Pl}^2 \dot{H} \left(\partial_\mu \pi\right) \delta g^{0\mu}. \tag{4.47}$$

Canonical normalization of gravity and the Nambu-Goldstone boson π are

$$\pi_c := \sqrt{2} M_{\rm Pl} (-\dot{H})^{1/2} \pi, \quad \delta g_c^{\mu\nu} := M_{\rm Pl} \delta g^{\mu\nu}. \tag{4.48}$$

Recalling the definition of the slow-roll parameter (2.10)

$$\epsilon = -\frac{\dot{H}}{H^2},\tag{4.49}$$

the mixing term (4.47) is evaluated as

$$M_{\rm Pl}^{2} \dot{H} \left(\partial_{\mu} \pi\right) \delta g^{0\mu} \sim (-\dot{H})^{1/2} \left(\partial_{\mu} \pi_{c}\right) \delta g_{c}^{0\mu} \sim \epsilon^{1/2} H \left(\partial_{\mu} \pi_{c}\right) \delta g_{c}^{0\mu}.$$
(4.50)

Hence, when the energy scale is

$$E \gg \epsilon^{1/2} H, \tag{4.51}$$

the mixing term is smaller than the kinetic term

$$M_{\rm Pl}^2 \dot{H} \left(\partial_\mu \pi \right) \left(\partial^\mu \pi \right) \sim \left(\partial_\mu \pi_c \right) \left(\partial^\mu \pi_c \right) \tag{4.52}$$

and can be neglected. That is, when the slow-roll parameter ϵ is small, mixing term is negligible inside the horizon (UV). In such a case, the action (4.46)

$$S = \int d^4x \sqrt{-g} \left[\frac{1}{2} M_{\rm Pl}^2 R - M_{\rm Pl}^2 \left(3H^2(t+\pi) + \dot{H}(t+\pi) \right) + M_{\rm Pl}^2 \dot{H}(t+\pi) \left(\partial_\mu (t+\pi) \partial_\nu (t+\pi) g^{\mu\nu} \right) + \frac{M_2 (t+\pi)^4}{2!} \left(\partial_\mu (t+\pi) \partial_\nu (t+\pi) g^{\mu\nu} + 1 \right)^2 + \frac{M_3 (t+\pi)^4}{3!} \left(\partial_\mu (t+\pi) \partial_\nu (t+\pi) g^{\mu\nu} + 1 \right)^3 + \dots \right],$$

becomes surprisingly easy:

$$S_{\pi} = \int d^{4}x \sqrt{-g} \left[\frac{1}{2} M_{\rm Pl}^{2} R - M_{\rm Pl}^{2} \dot{H} \left(\dot{\pi}^{2} - \frac{(\partial_{i}\pi)^{2}}{a^{2}} \right) + 2M_{2}^{4} \left(\dot{\pi}^{2} + \dot{\pi}^{3} - \dot{\pi} \frac{(\partial_{i}\pi)^{2}}{a^{2}} \right) - \frac{4}{3} M_{3}^{4} \dot{\pi}^{3} + \dots \right].$$

$$(4.53)$$

Chapter 5 in-in formalism and Feynman rule

5.1 Path integral in in-in formalism

Now that we have constructed the effective action of inflation, let us construct the feynman rule in curved space-time as a method to compute the correlation function. In this section, we consider theories with Lagrangian

$$\mathscr{L}_{cl} = \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{U}_{AB} \varphi^{\prime A} \varphi^{\prime B} + \mathcal{V}_{A}(\varphi) \varphi^{\prime A} + \mathcal{W}(\varphi)$$
(5.1)

on the FLRW background according to [105], and derive the Feynman rule in in-in formalism (Schwinger-Keldysh formalism) by constructing path integrals. We denote the scalar fields by φ^A , where A, B are subscripts to distinguish different fields, a prime denotes the derivative with respect to the conformal time and \mathcal{U}_{AB} is a "measurement" for the fields. $\mathcal{V}_A(\varphi), \mathcal{W}(\varphi)$ are arbitrary functions of φ and its spatial derivative, but the dependence of the spatial derivative is not explicitly mentioned to avoid complications. The canonical conjugate momentum π of φ and Hamiltonian are defined by

$$\pi_{A} = \frac{\partial \mathscr{L}_{cl}[\varphi]}{\partial \varphi'^{A}},$$

$$\mathscr{H}[\pi, \varphi] = \pi_{A} \varphi'^{A} - \mathscr{L}_{cl}[\varphi],$$
(5.2)

which are explicitly given by

$$\pi_A = \mathcal{U}_{AB}\varphi'^B + \mathcal{V}_A(\varphi),$$

$$\mathscr{H}[\pi,\varphi] = \frac{1}{2}\pi_A\pi^A - \mathcal{V}_A\pi^A + \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{V}_A\mathcal{V}^A - \mathcal{W}.$$
 (5.3)

Now, let us compute the expectation value $\langle Q(\eta) \rangle$ for operator

$$Q(\eta) := \varphi^{A_1}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}_1) \cdots \varphi^{A_N}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}_N) \,. \tag{5.4}$$

The expectation value $\langle \cdots \rangle$ is taken for the state $|\Omega\rangle$. The state $|\Omega\rangle$ is determined at some initial time slice $\eta = \eta_0$, and usually the vacuum state at $\eta = \eta_0$ is adopted.

Starting from the Heisenberg picture, consider the path integral expression for the expectation value of $\langle Q(\eta) \rangle$. In the Heisenberg picture, the initial state is time-independent and the expectation value $\langle Q(\eta) \rangle$ is given by

$$\langle Q \rangle = \langle \Omega | Q(\eta) | \Omega \rangle. \tag{5.5}$$

In order to derive the path integral expression for the expectation value of $\langle Q(\eta) \rangle$, let us first rewrite $\langle Q(\eta) \rangle$ in terms of the amplitudes between the in and out states. We can naturally adopt $|\Omega\rangle$ as the in state, but we do not know what the out state is because the inflationary spacetime is a non-equilibrium system. To solve this problem, we perform averaging. That is, we choose a time slice Σ_f at arbitrary time $\eta_f \geq \eta$ and insert the complete set of basis of states

$$1 = \int \prod_{\boldsymbol{x}} dO_{\alpha}(\eta_f, \boldsymbol{x}) |O_{\alpha}(\eta_f, \boldsymbol{x})\rangle \langle O_{\alpha}(\eta_f, \boldsymbol{x})|.$$
(5.6)

into the expectation value $\langle Q(\eta) \rangle$ on Σ_f :

$$\langle Q \rangle = \int \prod_{\boldsymbol{x}} dO_{\alpha}(\eta_f, \boldsymbol{x}) \left\langle \Omega \left| O_{\alpha}(\eta_f, \boldsymbol{x}) \right\rangle \left\langle O_{\alpha}(\eta_f, \boldsymbol{x}) \right| \varphi^{A_1}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}_1) \cdots \varphi^{A_N}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}_N) \right| \Omega \right\rangle$$
(5.7)

where $O_{\alpha}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}_i)$ is a local operator consisting of field operators in Lagrangian. All of these operators are on the same time slice. There is also the ambiguity that the complete set of basis can be inserted in many different places, but the result is the same no matter where it is inserted.

The two factors $\langle \Omega | O_{\alpha} \rangle$ and $\langle O_{\alpha} | Q | \Omega \rangle$ on the right-hand side of Eq. (5.7) are in the form of S-matrix, which is suitable for the path integral expression. In particular, $\langle \Omega | O_{\alpha} \rangle$ resembles a conjugate quantity of the vacuum amplitude with the time order of the in and out states flipped. Therefore, we call it the anti-time-ordered factor and similarly $\langle O_{\alpha} | Q | \Omega \rangle$ time-ordered factor.

In order to write down the path integral expression for the two factors, we foliate between the initial slice Σ_0 and the final slice Σ_f in infinitely many time slices, as usual. Then, the complete set of basis

$$1 = \int \prod_{\boldsymbol{x}} d\varphi(\eta_i, \boldsymbol{x}) |\varphi(\eta_i, \boldsymbol{x})\rangle \langle \varphi(\eta_i, \boldsymbol{x})|$$
(5.8)

of the field operator φ^A and the complete set of basis

$$1 = \int \prod_{\boldsymbol{x}} d\pi(\eta_i, \boldsymbol{x}) |\pi(\eta_i, \boldsymbol{x})\rangle \langle \pi(\eta_i, \boldsymbol{x})|$$
(5.9)

of its conjugate operator π_A are inserted into each slices Σ_i . In particular, the timeordered factor can be written as the path integral

$$\langle O_{\alpha}(\eta_{f},\boldsymbol{x}) | Q(\eta) | \Omega \rangle = \int \mathcal{D}\varphi_{+} \mathcal{D}\pi_{+} \exp\left[i \int_{\eta_{0}}^{\eta_{f}} d\eta d^{3}x \left(\pi_{+A}\varphi_{+}^{\prime A} - \mathscr{H}[\pi_{+},\varphi_{+}]\right)\right] \\ \times \varphi_{+}^{A_{1}}(\eta,\mathbf{x}_{1}) \cdots \varphi_{+}^{A_{N}}(\eta,\mathbf{x}_{N}) \left\langle O_{\alpha}(\eta_{0},\boldsymbol{x}) | \varphi_{+}(\eta_{f}) \right\rangle \left\langle \varphi_{+}(\eta_{0}) | \Omega \right\rangle$$

$$(5.10)$$

over the field configuration $\varphi_{+}^{A}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x})$ and its conjugate momentum $\pi_{+}^{A}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x})$, and the anti-time-ordered factor can be written as the path integral

$$\langle \Omega | O_{\alpha}(\eta_{f}, \boldsymbol{x}) \rangle = \int \mathcal{D}\varphi_{-} \mathcal{D}\pi_{-} \exp\left[-i \int_{\eta_{0}}^{\eta_{f}} d\eta d^{3}x \left(\pi_{-A}\varphi_{-}^{\prime A} - \mathscr{H}[\pi_{-}, \varphi_{-}]\right)\right] \times \langle \varphi_{-}(\eta_{f}) | O_{\alpha}(\eta_{0}, \boldsymbol{x}) \rangle \langle \Omega | \varphi_{-}(\eta_{0}) \rangle$$

$$(5.11)$$

over the field configuration $\varphi_{-}^{A}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x})$ and its conjugate momentum $\pi_{-}^{A}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x})$. In the expressions above, we introduced variables with + and - subscripts for time-ordered factors and anti-time-ordered factors.

We show that the path integral expressions (5.10) and (5.11) can be obtained (the subscript A is omitted here). First, we insert the complete set at each time into the time-ordered factors $\langle O_{\alpha}(\eta_f, \boldsymbol{x}) | Q(\eta) | \Omega \rangle$:

$$\langle O_{\alpha}(\eta_{f}, \boldsymbol{x}) | Q(\eta) | \Omega \rangle = \langle O_{\alpha}(\eta_{0}, \boldsymbol{x}) | e^{-iH(\eta_{f} - \eta_{0})}Q(\eta) | \Omega \rangle$$

$$= \int \prod_{\boldsymbol{x}} d\varphi \left(\eta_{f}, \boldsymbol{x}\right) \left\langle O_{\alpha}(\eta_{0}, \boldsymbol{x}) | \varphi \left(\eta_{f}, \boldsymbol{x}\right) \right\rangle \left\langle \varphi \left(\eta_{f}, \boldsymbol{x}\right) | \right.$$

$$\times e^{-iH(\eta_{f} - \eta_{0})}Q(\eta) | \Omega \rangle$$

$$= \int \prod_{\boldsymbol{x}} d\varphi \left(\eta_{f}, \boldsymbol{x}\right) d\varphi \left(\eta_{f-1}, \boldsymbol{x}\right) \left\langle O_{\alpha}(\eta_{0}, \boldsymbol{x}) | \varphi \left(\eta_{f}, \boldsymbol{x}\right) \right\rangle$$

$$\times \left\langle \varphi \left(\eta_{f}, \boldsymbol{x}\right) | e^{-iH(\eta_{f} - \eta_{f-1})} | \varphi \left(\eta_{f-1}, \boldsymbol{x}\right) \right\rangle \left\langle \varphi \left(\eta_{f-1}, \boldsymbol{x}\right) |$$

$$\times e^{-iH(\eta_{f-1} - \eta_{0})}Q(\eta) | \Omega \rangle$$

$$(5.12)$$

Repeat this process, and divide the time into N equal parts

$$\varepsilon := \frac{\eta_f - \eta_0}{N} \tag{5.13}$$

and set $N \to \infty$, we can obtain

$$\langle O_{\alpha}(\eta_{f}) | Q(\eta) | \Omega(\eta_{0}) \rangle = \lim_{N \to \infty} \int \prod_{n=0}^{N-1} \prod_{\boldsymbol{x}} d\varphi(\eta_{n}, \boldsymbol{x}) \langle O_{\alpha}(\eta_{0}, \boldsymbol{x}) | \varphi(\eta_{f}) \rangle$$

$$\times Q(\eta) G[\varphi_{n+1}, \varphi_{n}; \varepsilon] \langle \varphi(\eta_{0}, \boldsymbol{x}) | \Omega \rangle,$$
 (5.14)

where $\varphi_n = \varphi(\eta_n, \boldsymbol{x})$ and $\eta_f = \eta_N$. We denote $G[\varphi_{n+1}, \varphi_n; \varepsilon]$ by Green's function, which is given by

$$G\left[\varphi_{n+1},\varphi_{n};\varepsilon\right] := \left\langle\varphi_{n+1}\left|e^{-iH\varepsilon}\right|\varphi_{n}\right\rangle$$

$$= \left\langle\varphi_{n+1}\left|(1-iH\varepsilon)\right|\varphi_{n}\right\rangle$$

$$= \left\langle\varphi_{n+1}\left|\varphi_{n}\right\rangle - iH\left(\varphi_{n}\right)\varepsilon\left\langle\varphi_{n+1}\right|\varphi_{n}\right\rangle$$

$$= \left\langle\varphi_{n+1}\left|\varphi_{n}\right\rangle e^{-iH\left(\varphi_{n}\right)\varepsilon}$$

$$= \int \prod_{x} \frac{d\pi_{n}}{2\pi} \exp\left[i\int d^{3}x \,\pi_{n}\left\{\varphi_{n+1}-\varphi_{n}\right\}\right] \exp\left[-iH\left(\varphi_{n}\right)\varepsilon\right]$$

$$= \int \prod_{x} \frac{d\pi_{n}}{2\pi} \exp\left[i\varepsilon\int d^{3}x \left(\pi_{n}\frac{\varphi_{n+1}-\varphi_{n}}{\varepsilon}-\mathscr{H}\right)\right]. \quad (5.15)$$

In the transformation of the equation in the second to third lines, by acting the Hamiltonian as an operator on the state $|\varphi_n\rangle$, we replaced Hamiltonian with the c-number $H(\varphi_n)$. In the deformation of the equation in the fourth to fifth lines, we used the field theoretic version

$$\langle \varphi_{n+1} | \varphi_n \rangle = \int \prod_{\boldsymbol{x}} \frac{d\pi_n}{2\pi} \exp\left[i \int d^3 x \, \pi_n \left\{\varphi_{n+1} - \varphi_n\right\}\right]$$
(5.16)

of orthogonality

$$\langle x_{n+1}|x_n\rangle = \int \frac{dp_n}{2\pi} \exp\left[ip_n\left(x_{n+1} - x_n\right)\right]$$
(5.17)

in quantum mechanics. Therefore, if the integral measure are written collectively as

$$\mathcal{D}\varphi\mathcal{D}\pi := \lim_{N \to \infty} \prod_{n=0}^{N-1} \prod_{\boldsymbol{x}} \frac{d\varphi\left(\eta_n, \boldsymbol{x}\right) d\pi\left(\eta_n, \boldsymbol{x}\right)}{2\pi} = \prod_{\eta_0 \le \eta \le \eta_f} \prod_{\boldsymbol{x}} \frac{d\varphi\left(\eta_n, \boldsymbol{x}\right) d\pi\left(\eta_n, \boldsymbol{x}\right)}{2\pi}$$
(5.18)

and we assign the subscript + to the field, the time-ordered factors are denoted as

$$\langle O_{\alpha}(\eta_{f}) | Q(\eta) | \Omega(\eta_{0}) \rangle = \int \mathcal{D}\varphi_{+} \mathcal{D}\pi_{+} \exp\left[i \int_{\eta_{0}}^{\eta_{f}} d\eta d^{3}x \left(\pi_{+A}\varphi_{+}^{\prime A} - \mathscr{H}[\pi_{+},\varphi_{+}]\right)\right] \\
\times \varphi_{+}^{A_{1}}(\eta, \mathbf{x}_{1}) \cdots \varphi_{+}^{A_{N}}(\eta, \mathbf{x}_{N}) \langle O_{\alpha}(\eta_{0}, \boldsymbol{x}) | \varphi_{+}(\eta_{f}) \rangle \langle \varphi_{+}(\eta_{0}) | \Omega \rangle$$
(5.19)

Similarly, we can obtain

$$\begin{split} &\langle \Omega\left(\eta_{0}\right)\left|O_{\alpha}(\eta_{f},\boldsymbol{x})\right\rangle \\ &= \langle \Omega\left|e^{-iH\eta_{0}}e^{iH\eta_{f}}\right|O_{\alpha}(\eta_{0},\boldsymbol{x})\right\rangle \\ &= \int \prod_{\boldsymbol{x}} d\varphi\left(\eta_{0},\boldsymbol{x}\right)\left\langle\Omega\left|\varphi\left(\eta_{0},\boldsymbol{x}\right)\right\rangle\left\langle\varphi\left(\eta_{0},\boldsymbol{x}\right)\right|e^{-iH\eta_{0}}e^{iH\eta_{f}}\left|O_{\alpha}(\eta_{0},\boldsymbol{x})\right\rangle\right\rangle \\ &= \int \prod_{\boldsymbol{x}} d\varphi\left(\eta_{0},\boldsymbol{x}\right)d\varphi\left(\eta_{1},\boldsymbol{x}\right)\left\langle\Omega\right|\varphi\left(\eta_{0},\boldsymbol{x}\right)\right\rangle\left\langle\varphi\left(\eta_{0},\boldsymbol{x}\right)\right|e^{iH(\eta_{1}-\eta_{0})}\left|\varphi(\eta_{1},\boldsymbol{x})\right\rangle \\ &\times \left\langle\varphi(\eta_{1},\boldsymbol{x})\right|e^{iH\left(\eta_{f}-\eta_{1}\right)}\left|O_{\alpha}(\eta_{0},\boldsymbol{x})\right\rangle \\ &= \int \prod_{\boldsymbol{x}} d\varphi\left(\eta_{0},\boldsymbol{x}\right)d\varphi\left(\eta_{1},\boldsymbol{x}\right)\left\langle\Omega\right|\varphi\left(\eta_{0},\boldsymbol{x}\right)\right\rangle G\left[\varphi_{0},\varphi_{1};-\left(\eta_{0}-\eta_{1}\right)\right] \\ &\times \left\langle\varphi(\eta_{1},\boldsymbol{x})\right|e^{iH\left(\eta_{f}-\eta_{1}\right)}\left|O_{\alpha}(\eta_{0},\boldsymbol{x})\right\rangle \\ &= \cdots \\ &= \lim_{N\to\infty} \int \prod_{n=0}^{N-1} \prod_{\boldsymbol{x}} d\varphi\left(\eta_{n},\boldsymbol{x}\right)\left\langle\Omega\right|\varphi\left(\eta_{0},\boldsymbol{x}\right)\right\rangle G\left[\varphi_{n},\varphi_{n+1};-\varepsilon\right]\left\langle\varphi(\eta_{f},\boldsymbol{x})\right|O_{\alpha}(\eta_{0},\boldsymbol{x})\right\rangle \\ &= \int \mathcal{D}\varphi_{-}\mathcal{D}\pi_{-}\exp\left[-i\int_{\eta_{0}}^{\eta_{f}} d\eta d^{3}x\left(\pi_{-A}\varphi_{-}^{\prime A}-\mathscr{H}\left[\pi_{-},\varphi_{-}\right]\right)\right] \\ &\times \left\langle\varphi_{-}\left(\eta_{f}\right)\left|O_{\alpha}(\eta_{0},\boldsymbol{x})\right\rangle\left\langle\Omega\right|\varphi_{-}\left(\eta_{0}\right)\right\rangle \end{aligned}$$
(5.20)

Substituting the two factors (5.10) and (5.11) into the expectation value $\langle Q(\eta)\rangle$

(5.7), we obtain

$$\langle Q \rangle = \int \mathcal{D}\varphi_{+}\mathcal{D}\pi_{+}\mathcal{D}\varphi_{-}\mathcal{D}\pi_{-}\varphi_{+}^{A_{1}}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}_{1})\cdots\varphi_{+}^{A_{N}}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}_{N}) \times \exp\left[i\int_{\eta_{0}}^{\eta_{f}}d\eta d^{3}x\left(\pi_{+A}\varphi_{+}^{\prime A}-\mathscr{H}\left[\pi_{+},\varphi_{+}\right]\right)\right] \times \exp\left[-i\int_{\eta_{0}}^{\eta_{f}}d\eta d^{3}x\left(\pi_{-A}\varphi_{-}^{\prime A}-\mathscr{H}\left[\pi_{-},\varphi_{-}\right]\right)\right] \times \langle \Omega|\varphi_{-}(\eta_{0})\rangle\langle\varphi_{+}(\eta_{0})|\Omega\rangle\prod_{A,\boldsymbol{x}}\delta\left(\varphi_{+}^{A}(\eta_{f},\boldsymbol{x})-\varphi_{-}^{A}(\eta_{f},\boldsymbol{x})\right).$$

$$(5.21)$$

Note that the path integral is unbounded at two times $\eta = \eta_0$ and $\eta = \eta_f$, which means that it must integrate over all possible states $|\varphi_-(\eta_0)\rangle$ and $\langle \varphi_+(\eta_0)|$ that appear in the integrand. As a result, two copies of the path integral are obtained. One is in the forward direction of time and the other is in the backward direction of time, and both coincide in the limit η_f of future time by the condition

$$\varphi_+^A(\eta_f) = \varphi_-^A(\eta_f). \tag{5.22}$$

The integration over momentum $\pi_{\pm A}$ can be performed directly in theories without higher-order derivatives, i.e. Lagrangian (5.1)

$$\mathscr{L}_{cl} = \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{U}_{AB} \varphi^{\prime A} \varphi^{\prime B} + \mathcal{V}_A(\varphi) \varphi^{\prime A} + \mathcal{W}(\varphi)$$
(5.23)

theory. This is because in such cases, the Hamiltonian (5.3)

$$\mathscr{H}[\pi,\varphi] = \frac{1}{2}\pi_A \pi^A - \mathcal{V}_A \pi^A + \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{V}_A \mathcal{V}^A - \mathcal{W}$$
(5.24)

is second-order in momentum and the momentum integral of Eq. (5.21) is Gaussian. Hence, if the Hamiltonian is (5.3) the path integral is

$$\int \mathcal{D}\pi_{+} \exp\left[i\int_{\eta_{0}}^{\eta_{f}} d\eta d^{3}x \left(\pi_{+A}\varphi_{+}^{\prime A} - \mathscr{H}\left[\pi_{+},\varphi_{+}\right]\right)\right]$$
$$= \exp\left[i\int_{\eta_{0}}^{\eta_{f}} d\eta d^{3}x \left(\frac{1}{2}\mathcal{U}_{AB}\varphi_{+}^{\prime A}\varphi_{+}^{\prime B} + \mathcal{V}_{A}\left(\varphi_{+}\right)\varphi_{+}^{\prime A} + \mathcal{W}\left(\varphi_{+}\right)\right)\right], \quad (5.25)$$

and the integrand is nothing but a classical Lagrangian, but the argument is written in φ_{+A} . Similarly, the integral over π_{-} can be also performed and the factor whose argument is written in φ_{-A} is obtained. Therefore, the expectation value (5.21) is simplified as

$$\langle Q \rangle = \int \mathcal{D}\varphi_{+} \mathcal{D}\varphi_{-} \varphi_{+}^{A_{1}}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}_{1}) \cdots \varphi_{+}^{A_{N}}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}_{N}) \exp \left[i \int_{\eta_{0}}^{\eta_{f}} d\eta d^{3}x \left(\mathscr{L}_{cl} \left[\varphi_{+} \right] - \mathscr{L}_{cl} \left[\varphi_{-} \right] \right) \right] \\ \times \langle \Omega | \varphi_{-}(\eta_{0}) \rangle \left\langle \varphi_{+}(\eta_{0}) | \Omega \right\rangle \prod_{A, \boldsymbol{x}} \delta \left(\varphi_{+}^{A}(\eta_{f}, \boldsymbol{x}) - \varphi_{-}^{A}(\eta_{f}, \boldsymbol{x}) \right) .$$

$$(5.26)$$

However, if the theory involves higher-order derivatives, the momentum integral cannot be performed in a closed form. It has been shown that such momentum integrals can be performed perturbatively in [105] and the results are consistent with classical Lagrangian up to the fourth order of the field. Therefore, in the following, we assume that equation (5.26) also holds for the case involving higher-order derivatives.

The first line of the expression (5.26) is weighted by the exponential function of the action

$$S[\varphi_{\pm}] = \int d\eta d^3x \, \left(\mathscr{L}[\varphi_{\pm}] - \mathscr{L}[\varphi_{\pm}]\right) \tag{5.27}$$

and takes the form of a path integral. The second line is a factor absent in the conventional path integral, consisting of two inner products of states and a delta functional. The meaning of the delta functional is clear: the path integrals of φ_{+}^{A} and φ_{-}^{A} should coincide at the end time slice $\eta = \eta_{f}$. On the other hand, as we will show in the next section, the two inner products $\langle \Omega | \varphi_{-} (\eta_{0}) \rangle$ and $\langle \varphi_{+} (\eta_{0}) | \Omega \rangle$ are responsible for giving the correct *i* ϵ prescription for time integration.

5.2 $i\epsilon$ prescription

Let us show that the two inner products $\langle \Omega | \varphi_{-}(\eta_{0}) \rangle$ and $\langle \varphi_{+}(\eta_{0}) | \Omega \rangle$ give the correct $i\epsilon$ prescription for the time integral. It is important to note that the wave functional of the vacuum is expressed in terms of a field basis, and the state $|\Omega\rangle$ satisfies the equation

$$b_A \left| \Omega \right\rangle = 0 \tag{5.28}$$

where b_A is the annihilation operator.

First, we denote the annihilation operator b_A by the field φ^A and its conjugate momentum π_A . In order to be more concrete, let us consider the case of inflation (generalizations can be made straightforwardly). Let H be the Hubble parameter and the scale factor be

$$a(\eta) \simeq \frac{1}{|H\eta|}.\tag{5.29}$$

As an example, let $\mathcal{U}_{AB} = \delta_{AB}$ for the field metric and consider Lagrangian

$$\mathscr{L}_{cl}[\varphi] = \sum_{A} \left[\frac{1}{2} a^2(\eta) \varphi_A^{\prime 2}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}) - \frac{1}{2} a^2(\eta) \left[\partial_i \varphi_A(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}) \right]^2 - \frac{1}{2} a^4(\eta) M_A^2 \varphi_A^2(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}) \right] + \cdots$$
(5.30)

of some massive scalar fields. Performing Fourier transform of the field $\varphi_A(\eta, \boldsymbol{x})$ in the spatial direction yields

$$\varphi_A(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}) = \int \frac{d^3k}{(2\pi)^3} \left[u_A(\eta, \boldsymbol{k}) b_A(\boldsymbol{k}) + u_A^*(\eta, -\boldsymbol{k}) b_A^{\dagger}(-\boldsymbol{k}) \right] e^{i\boldsymbol{k}\cdot\boldsymbol{x}}, \quad (5.31)$$

where b_A^{\dagger} , b_A are the creation and annihilation operators and the equation of motion of the mode function $u_A(\eta, \mathbf{k})$ is

$$u_{A}''(\eta, \mathbf{k}) - \frac{2}{\eta} u_{A}'(\eta, \mathbf{k}) + \left(\mathbf{k}^{2} + \frac{M_{A}^{2}}{H^{2}\eta^{2}}\right) u_{A}(\eta, \mathbf{k}) = 0.$$
(5.32)

We choose the Bunch-Davis vacuum as the initial condition, and normalizing with

$$a^{2}(\eta) \left[u_{A}(\eta, \mathbf{k}) u_{A}^{*\prime}(\eta, -\mathbf{k}) - u_{A}^{\prime}(\eta, \mathbf{k}) u_{A}^{*}(\eta, -\mathbf{k}) \right] = i$$
(5.33)

to satisfy the canonical commutation relation

$$[\varphi_A(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}), \pi_B(\eta, \boldsymbol{y})] = i\delta^{(3)}(\boldsymbol{x} - \boldsymbol{y})\delta_{AB}, \qquad (5.34)$$

$$\left[b_A(\boldsymbol{k}_1), b_B^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{k}_2)\right] = (2\pi)^3 \delta^{(3)}(\boldsymbol{k}_1 - \boldsymbol{k}_2) \,\delta_{AB} \qquad (5.35)$$

for the field $\varphi_A(\eta, \boldsymbol{x})$, its conjugate momentum $\pi_A = a^2(\eta)\varphi'_A$, and the creation and annihilation operators, we find that the solution of this equation is

$$u_A(\eta, \mathbf{k}) = -\frac{i\sqrt{\pi}}{2} e^{i\pi(\nu/2 + 1/4)} H(-\eta)^{3/2} H_{\nu_A}^{(1)}(-k\eta), \qquad (5.36)$$

where $H^{(1)}_{\nu_A}(-k\eta)$ is a Hankel function of the first kind and ν_A is

$$\nu_A := \sqrt{\frac{9}{4} - \left(\frac{M_A}{H}\right)^2}.$$
(5.37)

Now, using the asymptotic form

$$H_{\nu}^{(1)}(x) \to \sqrt{\frac{2}{\pi x}} e^{i(x - \pi/4 - \pi\nu/2)}$$
 (5.38)

of the Hankel function in $x \to \infty$, the mode function in the infinite past is

$$u_A(\eta_0, \mathbf{k}) = \frac{iH\eta}{\sqrt{2k}} e^{-ik\eta_0}.$$
(5.39)

This means that in the infinite past η_0 , these fields are not only free fields but also massless. Then, from the Fourier transform

$$\varphi_A(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}) = \int \frac{d^3k}{(2\pi)^3} \left[u_A(\eta, \boldsymbol{k}) b_A(\boldsymbol{k}) + u_A^*(\eta, -\boldsymbol{k}) b_A^{\dagger}(-\boldsymbol{k}) \right] e^{i\boldsymbol{k}\cdot\boldsymbol{x}}, \quad (5.40)$$

$$\pi_A(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}) = a^2(\eta) \int \frac{d^3k}{(2\pi)^3} \left[u'_A(\eta, \boldsymbol{k}) b_A(\boldsymbol{k}) + u''_A(\eta, -\boldsymbol{k}) b^{\dagger}_A(-\boldsymbol{k}) \right] e^{i\boldsymbol{k}\cdot\boldsymbol{x}}, \quad (5.41)$$

the annihilation operator can be solved as

$$b_A(\boldsymbol{k}) = -i \int d^3x \left[a^2(\eta) u_A^{*\prime}(\eta, -\boldsymbol{k}) \varphi_A(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}) - u_A^*(\eta, -\boldsymbol{k}) \pi_A(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}) \right] e^{-i\boldsymbol{k}\cdot\boldsymbol{x}}$$
(5.42)

(without summing over A). Furthermore, since the conjugate momentum in the field basis $|\varphi_+(\eta_0)\rangle$ is

$$\pi_A(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}) = -i \frac{\delta}{\delta \varphi^A(\eta, \boldsymbol{x})}, \qquad (5.43)$$

note that the equation

$$b_A \left| \Omega \right\rangle = 0 \tag{5.44}$$

expressed in the field basis has the following form

$$0 = \int d^{3}x \, e^{-i\boldsymbol{k}\cdot\boldsymbol{x}} \left[\frac{\delta}{\delta\varphi_{+}^{A}(\eta_{0},\boldsymbol{x})} - \frac{ia^{2}(\eta_{0}) \, u_{A}^{*}(\eta_{0},-\boldsymbol{k})}{u_{A}^{*}(\eta_{0},\boldsymbol{k})} \varphi_{+A}(\eta_{0},\boldsymbol{x}) \right] \langle \varphi_{+}(\eta_{0}) | \Omega \rangle$$

$$= \int d^{3}x \, e^{-i\boldsymbol{k}\cdot\boldsymbol{x}} \left[\frac{\delta}{\delta\varphi_{+}^{A}(\eta_{0},\boldsymbol{x})} + a^{2}(\eta_{0}) \, k\varphi_{+A}(\eta_{0},\boldsymbol{x}) \right] \langle \varphi_{+}(\eta_{0}) | \Omega \rangle.$$
(5.45)

We have used the fact that the mode function $u_A(\eta, \mathbf{k})$ is massless expression (5.39) in $\eta_0 \to -\infty$. Assuming that the solution of the above equation is

$$\langle \varphi_{+}(\eta_{0}) | \Omega \rangle = \mathcal{N} \exp \left[-\frac{1}{2} \int d^{3}x d^{3}y \, \mathcal{E}_{AB}(\eta_{0}; \boldsymbol{x}, \boldsymbol{y}) \, \varphi_{+}^{A}(\eta_{0}, \boldsymbol{x}) \, \varphi_{+}^{B}(\eta_{0}, \boldsymbol{y}) \right]$$

$$= \mathcal{N} \exp \left[-\frac{\epsilon}{2} \int_{\eta_{0}}^{\eta_{f}} d\eta \int d^{3}x d^{3}y \, \mathcal{E}_{AB}(\eta; \boldsymbol{x}, \boldsymbol{y}) \varphi_{+}^{A}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}) \varphi_{+}^{B}(\eta, \boldsymbol{y}) e^{\epsilon \eta} \right],$$

$$(5.46)$$

we determine $\mathcal{E}_{AB}(\eta; \boldsymbol{x}, \boldsymbol{y})$ such that the equation is satisfied. We denote by ϵ the positive infinitesimal parameter and by \mathcal{N} the normalization factor of the wavefunctional. $\mathcal{E}_{AB}(\eta; \boldsymbol{x}, \boldsymbol{y})$ is obtained by substituting the expression (5.46) back into (5.45):

$$\mathcal{E}_{AB}(\eta; \boldsymbol{x}, \boldsymbol{y}) = a^2(\eta) \int \frac{d^3k}{(2\pi)^3} e^{i\boldsymbol{k}\cdot(\boldsymbol{x}-\boldsymbol{y})} k \delta_{AB}.$$
 (5.47)

Therefore, the solution of the equation (5.45) is

$$\left\langle \varphi_{+}\left(\eta_{0}\right)|\Omega\right\rangle = \mathcal{N}\exp\left[-\frac{\epsilon}{2}\int_{\eta_{0}}^{\eta_{f}}d\eta\,a^{2}(\eta)\int\frac{d^{3}k}{(2\pi)^{3}}k\varphi_{+A}(\eta,\boldsymbol{k})\varphi_{+}^{A}(\eta,-\boldsymbol{k})\right].$$
(5.48)

We neglect $e^{\epsilon \eta}$, which is a higher-order correction to ϵ . Similarly, the other inner product $\langle \Omega, |\varphi_{-}(\eta_{0}) \rangle$ contained in the expectation value (5.26) can be expressed as

$$\langle \Omega | \varphi_{-}(\eta_{0}) \rangle = \mathcal{N}^{*} \exp\left[-\frac{\epsilon}{2} \int_{\eta_{0}}^{\eta_{f}} d\eta \, a^{2}(\eta) \int \frac{d^{3}k}{(2\pi)^{3}} k\varphi_{-A}(\eta, \boldsymbol{k}) \varphi_{-}^{A}(\eta, -\boldsymbol{k})\right].$$
(5.49)

The factors $\mathcal{N}, \mathcal{N}^*$ are not important. This is because they do not affect the expectation value since they also appear in the vacuum $\langle \Omega | \Omega \rangle$.

Now, let us substitute the inner product (5.48) and (5.49) into the expected value (5.26)

$$\langle Q \rangle = \int \mathcal{D}\varphi_{+} \mathcal{D}\varphi_{-} \varphi_{+}^{A_{1}}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}_{1}) \cdots \varphi_{+}^{A_{N}}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}_{N}) \exp\left[i \int_{\eta_{0}}^{\eta_{i}} d\eta d^{3}x \left(\mathscr{L}_{cl}\left[\varphi_{+}\right] - \mathscr{L}_{cl}\left[\varphi_{-}\right]\right)\right] \\ \times \langle \Omega | \varphi_{-}(\eta_{0}) \rangle \left\langle \varphi_{+}(\eta_{0}) | \Omega \right\rangle \prod_{A, \boldsymbol{x}} \delta\left(\varphi_{+}^{A}(\eta_{f}, \boldsymbol{x}) - \varphi_{-}^{A}(\eta_{f}, \boldsymbol{x})\right).$$

$$(5.50)$$

Then, two extra terms are added to Lagrangian:

$$\mathscr{L}_{\rm cl}\left[\varphi_{\pm}\right] \to \mathscr{L}_{\rm cl}\left[\varphi_{\pm}\right] \pm \frac{i\epsilon}{2} \int d\eta \, a^2(\eta) \int \frac{d^3k}{(2\pi)^3} k\varphi_{\pm A}(\boldsymbol{k})\varphi_{\pm}^A(-\boldsymbol{k}). \tag{5.51}$$

Comparing this with Lagrangian (5.30)

$$\mathscr{L}_{cl}[\varphi] = \sum_{A} \left[\frac{1}{2} a^{2}(\eta) \varphi_{A}^{\prime 2}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}) - \frac{1}{2} a^{2}(\eta) \left[\partial_{i} \varphi_{A}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}) \right]^{2} - \frac{1}{2} a^{4}(\eta) M_{A}^{2} \varphi_{A}^{2}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}) \right] + \cdots,$$
(5.52)

we see that the extra term makes a correction

$$k\eta \to (1 - i\epsilon)k\eta$$
 (5.53)

to the mode function (5.39) of the time-ordered variable φ^A_+ and a correction

$$k\eta \to (1+i\epsilon)k\eta$$
 (5.54)

to the mode function of the anti-time-ordered variable φ_{-}^{A} . This means that the timeordered part is deformed as

$$\eta \to (1 - i\epsilon)\eta \tag{5.55}$$

in the time direction of the complex plane, and the anti-time-ordered part is deformed as

$$\eta \to (1+i\epsilon)\eta. \tag{5.56}$$

Therefore, the combined contribution of the two inner products yields the correct $i\epsilon$ formulation in the path integral. Hence, from now on, we assume that the time integral is properly transformed and remove the two inner products from the expectation value (5.26). Then, the expected value can be written as

$$\langle Q \rangle = \int \mathcal{D}\varphi_{+} \mathcal{D}\varphi_{-} \varphi_{+}^{A_{1}}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}_{1}) \cdots \varphi_{+}^{A_{N}}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}_{N}) \exp \left[i \int_{\eta_{0}}^{\eta_{f}} d\eta d^{3}x \left(\mathscr{L}_{cl}[\varphi_{+}] - \mathscr{L}_{cl}[\varphi_{-}] \right) \right]$$

$$\times \prod_{A,\boldsymbol{x}} \delta \left(\varphi_{+}^{A}(\eta_{f}, \boldsymbol{x}) - \varphi_{-}^{A}(\eta_{f}, \boldsymbol{x}) \right).$$

$$(5.57)$$

This is the path integral expression for the in-in formalism of the expectational value at a given time. The formula is intuitive, as can be explained very well in the following three steps:

Path integral in in-in formalism

- 1. Make the field φ^A in the classical Lagrangian doubled: φ^A_{\pm} 2. Assign Lagrangian \mathscr{L} for φ^A_{\pm} and Lagrangian $-\mathscr{L}$ for φ^A_{-} . 3. Match the path integral of φ^A_{\pm} at the time slice of the end time $\eta = \eta_f$ by the delta functional.

Since the expectation value (5.57) has almost the same form as the ordinary path integral, it is easy to derive the diagrammatic rules for the perturbation calculation. This will be done in the next section.

5.3 generating functionals

Similar to the field theory on flat spacetime, the expectation value (5.57) can be computed by the functional derivative of the generating functionals, and the Feynman rule can be constructed. For simplicity of notation, we consider only real scalar fields φ , but the generalization is straightforward.

First, we introduce the source $J_{\pm}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x})$ for the scalar field $\varphi_{\pm}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x})$ and define a generating functional

$$Z[J_{+}, J_{-}] = \int \mathcal{D}\varphi_{+} \mathcal{D}\varphi_{-} \exp\left[i \int_{\eta_{0}}^{\eta_{f}} \mathrm{d}\eta d^{3}x \left(\mathscr{L}_{\mathrm{cl}}[\varphi_{+}] - \mathscr{L}_{\mathrm{cl}}[\varphi_{-}] + J_{+}\varphi_{+} - J_{-}\varphi_{-}\right)\right].$$
(5.58)

Then the general amplitude $\langle \varphi_{a_1}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}_1) \cdots \varphi_{a_N}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}_N) \rangle (a_1, \cdots, a_N = \pm)$ can be computed by taking the functional derivative as usual. However, since the sign differs in differentiating + type fields and - type fields, $a_i = \pm$ is assigned to each derivatives:

$$\langle \varphi_{a_{1}}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}_{1}) \cdots \varphi_{a_{N}}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}_{N}) \rangle$$

$$= \int \mathcal{D}\varphi_{+}\mathcal{D}\varphi_{-}\varphi_{a_{1}}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}_{1}) \cdots \varphi_{a_{N}}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}_{N})$$

$$\times \exp\left[i\int_{\eta_{0}}^{\eta_{f}} d\eta d^{3}x \left(\mathscr{L}_{cl}[\varphi_{+}] - \mathscr{L}_{cl}[\varphi_{-}] + J_{+}\varphi_{+} - J_{-}\varphi_{-}\right)\right]$$

$$= \frac{\delta}{ia_{1}\delta J_{a_{1}}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}_{1})} \cdots \frac{\delta}{ia_{N}\delta J_{a_{N}}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}_{N})} Z\left[J_{+}, J_{-}\right]\Big|_{J_{\pm}=0}.$$

$$(5.59)$$

By separating the Lagrangian into free field part \mathscr{L}_0 and interaction part \mathscr{L}_{int} , as in

$$\mathscr{L}_{\rm cl}[\varphi] = \mathscr{L}_0[\varphi] + \mathscr{L}_{\rm int}[\varphi], \qquad (5.60)$$

we can calculate this amplitude perturbatively. Next, let the generating functional (5.58) separate the free field part $Z_0[J_+, J_-]$ as in

$$Z[J_{+}, J_{-}] = \exp\left[i\int_{\eta_{0}}^{\eta_{f}}d\eta d^{3}x\left(\mathscr{L}_{int}\left[\frac{\delta}{i\delta J_{+}}\right] - \mathscr{L}_{int}\left[-\frac{\delta}{i\delta J_{-}}\right]\right)\right]Z_{0}[J_{+}, J_{-}],$$

$$Z_{0}[J_{+}, J_{-}] \equiv \int \mathcal{D}\varphi_{+}\mathcal{D}\varphi_{-}\exp\left[i\int_{\eta_{0}}^{\eta_{f}}d\eta d^{3}x\left(\mathscr{L}_{0}[\varphi_{+}] - \mathscr{L}_{0}[\varphi_{-}] + J_{+}\varphi_{+} - J_{-}\varphi_{-}\right)\right].$$

$$(5.62)$$

Note that the path integral of the free field part $Z_0[J_+, J_-]$ is Gaussian, and can be performed explicitly. Then, (5.60) can be perturbatively expanded and combined with (5.59) to compute the expected value $\langle Q \rangle$. Let's see how the Feynman rule is obtained with examples.

5.4 Propagators

First, we consider the tree-level propagators. It is defined by the two-point function as

$$-i\Delta_{ab}\left(\eta_{1},\boldsymbol{x}_{1};\eta_{2},\boldsymbol{x}_{2}\right) := \left.\frac{\delta}{ia\delta J_{a}\left(\eta_{1},\boldsymbol{x}_{1}\right)}\frac{\delta}{ib\delta J_{b}\left(\eta_{2},\boldsymbol{x}_{2}\right)}Z_{0}\left[J_{+},J_{-}\right]\right|_{J_{\pm}=0}$$
(5.63)

where $a, b = \pm$. There are four types of propagators depending on the choice of subscript a, b. For example, the propagator of type (+, +) has the form

$$-i\Delta_{++} (\eta_{1}, \boldsymbol{x}_{1}; \eta_{2}, \boldsymbol{x}_{2}) = \frac{\delta}{i\delta J_{+} (\eta_{1}, \boldsymbol{x}_{1})} \frac{\delta}{i\delta J_{+} (\eta_{2}, \boldsymbol{x}_{2})} Z_{0} [J_{+}, J_{-}] \Big|_{J_{\pm}=0}$$

$$= \int \mathcal{D}\varphi_{+} \mathcal{D}\varphi_{-} \varphi_{+} (\eta_{1}, \boldsymbol{x}_{1}) \varphi_{+} (\eta_{2}, \boldsymbol{x}_{2}) e^{i\int d\eta d^{3}x (\mathscr{L}_{0}[\varphi_{+}] - \mathscr{L}_{0}[\varphi_{-}])}$$

$$= \langle \Omega | T \{ \varphi (\eta_{1}, \boldsymbol{x}_{1}) \varphi (\eta_{2}, \boldsymbol{x}_{2}) \} | \Omega \rangle.$$
(5.64)

Similarly, other propagators are obtained: The propagators of type (-, -), (+, -) and (-, +) are

$$-i\Delta_{--}(\eta_{1},\boldsymbol{x}_{1};\eta_{2},\boldsymbol{x}_{2}) = \frac{-\delta}{i\delta J_{-}(\eta_{1},\boldsymbol{x}_{1})} \frac{-\delta}{i\delta J_{-}(\eta_{2},\boldsymbol{x}_{2})} Z_{0}[J_{+},J_{-}]\Big|_{J_{\pm}=0}$$

$$= \int \mathcal{D}\varphi_{+}\mathcal{D}\varphi_{-}\varphi_{-}(\eta_{1},\boldsymbol{x}_{1})\varphi_{-}(\eta_{2},\boldsymbol{x}_{2}) e^{i\int d\eta d^{3}x(\mathscr{L}_{0}[\varphi_{+}]-\mathscr{L}_{0}[\varphi_{-}])}$$

$$= \langle \Omega \left| \overline{T} \left\{ \varphi(\eta_{1},\boldsymbol{x}_{1})\varphi(\eta_{2},\boldsymbol{x}_{2}) \right\} \right| \Omega \rangle, \qquad (5.65)$$

$$-i\Delta_{+-}(\eta_{1},\boldsymbol{x}_{1};\eta_{2},\boldsymbol{x}_{2}) = \frac{\delta}{i\delta J_{+}(\eta_{1},\boldsymbol{x}_{1})} \frac{-\delta}{i\delta J_{-}(\eta_{2},\boldsymbol{x}_{2})} Z_{0}[J_{+},J_{-}]\Big|_{J_{\pm}=0}$$

$$= \int \mathcal{D}\varphi_{+}\mathcal{D}\varphi_{-}\varphi_{+}(\eta_{1},\boldsymbol{x}_{1})\varphi_{-}(\eta_{2},\boldsymbol{x}_{2}) e^{i\int d\eta d^{3}x(\mathscr{L}_{0}[\varphi_{+}]-\mathscr{L}_{0}[\varphi_{-}])}$$

$$= \langle \Omega | \varphi(\eta_{2},\boldsymbol{x}_{2}) \varphi(\eta_{1},\boldsymbol{x}_{1}) | \Omega \rangle, \qquad (5.66)$$

$$-i\Delta_{-+}(\eta_{1},\boldsymbol{x}_{1};\eta_{2},\boldsymbol{x}_{2}) = \frac{-\delta}{i\delta J_{-}(\eta_{1},\boldsymbol{x}_{1})} \frac{\delta}{i\delta J_{+}(\eta_{2},\boldsymbol{x}_{2})} Z_{0}[J_{+},J_{-}]\Big|_{J_{\pm}=0}$$

$$= \int \mathcal{D}\varphi_{+}\mathcal{D}\varphi_{-}\varphi_{-}(\eta_{1},\boldsymbol{x}_{1})\varphi_{+}(\eta_{2},\boldsymbol{x}_{2})e^{i\int d\eta d^{3}x(\mathscr{L}_{0}[\varphi_{+}]-\mathscr{L}_{0}[\varphi_{-}])}$$

$$= \langle \Omega | \varphi(\eta_{1},\boldsymbol{x}_{1})\varphi(\eta_{2},\boldsymbol{x}_{2}) | \Omega \rangle$$
(5.67)

respectively. Because of the translational and rotational invariance on each time slice, it is possible to transform to the 3-dimensional momentum space. Describing the field φ in terms of the mode function $u(\eta, \mathbf{k})$ and the creation and annihilation operators for a given 3-dimensional momentum \mathbf{k} , we substitute it into the above four types of propagators. Then, we obtain the propagators in momentum space, which is connected to the coordinate space by the relation

$$G_{ab}(\eta_1,\eta_2,k) = -i \int d^3 x e^{-i\boldsymbol{k}\cdot\boldsymbol{x}} \Delta_{ab}(\eta_1,\boldsymbol{x};\eta_2,\boldsymbol{0}).$$
(5.68)

The reason why G_{ab} is appended with -i is to prevent extra factors from appearing in the rules in momentum space. Furthermore, the momentum dependence of G_{ab} can be written as $k = |\mathbf{k}|$. This is because the propagators do not depend on the direction of 3-dimensional momentum but only on its magnitude, due to the rotational symmetry. Then, the propagators in 3-dimensional momentum space are easily obtained:

$$G_{++}(\eta_1, \eta_2, k) = G_{>}(\eta_1, \eta_2, k) \theta (\eta_1 - \eta_2) + G_{<}(\eta_1, \eta_2, k) \theta (\eta_2 - \eta_1), \quad (5.69)$$

$$G_{+-}(\eta_1, \eta_2, k) = G_{<}(\eta_1, \eta_2, k), \qquad (5.70)$$

$$G_{-+}(\eta_1, \eta_2, k) = G_{>}(\eta_1, \eta_2, k), \qquad (5.71)$$

$$G_{--}(\eta_1, \eta_2, k) = G_{<}(\eta_1, \eta_2, k) \theta (\eta_1 - \eta_2) + G_{>}(\eta_1, \eta_2, k) \theta (\eta_2 - \eta_1), \quad (5.72)$$

where we defined

$$G_{>}(\eta_{1},\eta_{2},k) := u(\eta_{1},k) u^{*}(\eta_{2},k), \qquad (5.73)$$

$$G_{<}(\eta_{1},\eta_{2},k) := u^{*}(\eta_{1},k) u(\eta_{2},k).$$
(5.74)

It is clear that these propagators are not completely independent. We can immediately see that only three of the four propagators are linearly independent. If complex conjugation is taken into account, further relations

$$G_{>}^{*} = G_{<}, \quad G_{++}^{*} = G_{--}, \quad G_{+-}^{*} = G_{-+}$$
 (5.75)

are also obtained.

As a graph, black dots and white dots are assigned to represent + and -, respectively. Hence, the four propagators are denoted by



The propagators derived above apply to both the internal (bulk propagators) and external (bulk-to-boundary propagators) of the graph. We adopt η_f as an argument for the external line connecting the time slice (boundary point) of the end time $\eta = \eta_f$. Since there is no distinction between + and – for boundary points, there are only two types of bulk-to-boundary propagators. We assign a square to the Boundary point:



In inflation (i.e., in a quasi-de Sitter background), the end-time slice η_f is an infinite future.

5.5 Vertices

Next, let us consider vertices. For one interaction vertex in the original Lagrangian, we need to write down two vertices corresponding to +, - types. Then, an extra minus sign is added to the - type vertex. To understand this rule, we will look at simple examples of non-derivative couplings and derivative couplings.

First, we look at the rules for non-derivative couplings. It is almost the same as the quantum field theory of ordinary flat space-time. The only difference is that only the spatial coordinates is Fourier transformed, while the temporal coordinate is not. Therefore, the rules for vertex are a mixture of Feynman rules for coordinate space and Feynman rules for momentum space. Let us consider the $\lambda \varphi^4$ theory as an example:

$$\mathscr{L}_{\rm int} \supset -\frac{\lambda}{4!} a^4(\eta) \varphi^4 \tag{5.76}$$

where $a^4(\eta)$ comes from $\sqrt{-g}$ contained in the action. The following rules are obtained for verticies in 3-dimensional momentum space:



where \cdots denotes all η -dependent parts of the graph coming from the propagators connected to the vertex.

Next, we look at the rules for derivative couplings. Since the Fourier transform is performed only in spatial coordinates, it must be divided into spatial and time derivatives. The spatial derivative is easy since it becomes a momentum after the Fourier transform. For example, the rule for interaction

$$\mathscr{L}_{\text{int}} \supset -\frac{\lambda}{3!} a^2(\eta) \varphi\left(\partial_i \varphi\right) \left(\partial_i \varphi\right) \tag{5.77}$$

is given by



noting that the two $(\partial_i \varphi)$ are indistinguishable, which yields a symmetry factor 2. On the other hand, the time derivative is not Fourier transformed and must act directly on the propagators. For example, the rule for interaction

$$\mathscr{L}_{\rm int} \supset -\frac{\lambda}{3!} a^2(\eta) \varphi \varphi'^2$$
(5.78)

is given by

$$\eta_{1}, k_{1}$$

$$\eta_{1}, k_{1}$$

$$\eta_{2}, k_{3} = -\frac{i\lambda}{3} \int_{\eta_{0}}^{\eta_{f}} d\eta \ a^{2}(\eta) [\partial_{\eta}G_{+a_{1}}(\eta, \eta_{1}, k_{1})] [\partial_{\eta}G_{+a_{2}}(\eta, \eta_{2}, k_{2})] G_{+a_{3}}(\eta, \eta_{3}, k_{3})$$

$$+2 \text{ permutations}$$

$$\eta_{1}, k_{1}$$

$$\eta_{1}, k_{1}$$

$$\eta_{2}, k_{3} = +\frac{i\lambda}{3} \int_{\eta_{0}}^{\eta_{f}} d\eta \ a^{2}(\eta) [\partial_{\eta}G_{+a_{1}}(\eta, \eta_{1}, k_{1})] [\partial_{\eta}G_{+a_{2}}(\eta, \eta_{2}, k_{2})] G_{+a_{3}}(\eta, \eta_{3}, k_{3})$$

$$+2 \text{ permutations}$$

noting that the two φ'^2 are indistinguishable, which yields the symmetry factor 2, where $a_1, a_2, a_3 = \pm$.

5.6 Summary of Feynman rule

We summarize here the Feynman rule for calculating expectation values.

We separate the classical Lagrangian L_{cl}[φ] into the free field part L₀[φ] and the interaction part L_{int}[φ]. Solve the equation of motion

$$\frac{\delta \mathscr{L}_0[\varphi]}{\delta \varphi} = 0 \tag{5.79}$$

under the given initial condition $|\Omega\rangle$ to obtain the mode function of the field φ . Due to the asymmetry of space-time, Fourier transforms are performed for spatial coordinates, but not for temporal coordinates. Hence, the mode function is expressed as $u(\eta, \mathbf{k})$ with 3-dimensional momentum \mathbf{k} .

- For each φ(η, k_i) in Q(η), draw a square and call it an external point. As in the usual flat space-time perturbation theory, write the vertices read from the interaction part L_{int}[φ]. Then, in all possible combinations, connect vertices and external point with a line (but do not connect two external point with a line). Up to this point, the rules are the same as those in ordinary flat spacetime field theories.
- In all possible combinations, assign each vertex a black dot (called a + type vertex) or a white dot (called a type vertex). Therefore, for theories with V vertices, we obtain 2^V graphs.
- Assign propagators to the line connecting the two vertices:

$$G_{++}(\eta_1, \eta_2, k) = G_{>}(\eta_1, \eta_2, k) \theta (\eta_1 - \eta_2) + G_{<}(\eta_1, \eta_2, k) \theta (\eta_2 - \eta_1),$$
(5.80)

$$G_{+-}(\eta_1, \eta_2, k) = G_{<}(\eta_1, \eta_2, k), \qquad (5.81)$$

$$G_{-+}(\eta_1, \eta_2, k) = G_{>}(\eta_1, \eta_2, k), \qquad (5.82)$$

$$G_{--}(\eta_1, \eta_2, k) = G_{<}(\eta_1, \eta_2, k) \theta (\eta_1 - \eta_2) + G_{>}(\eta_1, \eta_2, k) \theta (\eta_2 - \eta_1).$$
(5.83)

There are four propagators depending on the type of the two vertices. Assign a boundary-to-bulk propagator to the line connecting the vertex and the external line. There are two boundary-to-bulk propagators $G_{++}(\eta, \eta_f, k)$, $G_{-+}(\eta, \eta_f, k)$ depending on the type of bulk vertex. The momentum of each propagators must be chosen such that the total momentum is conserved at each vertex.

- Assign appropriate factors to each vertex derived from Lagrangian. An extra minus sign is added for type graphs. Undetermined independent three-dimensional momenta are integrated. For each vertex, integrate over time from the initial slice η = η₀ to the final slice η = η_f.
- The symmetry factor is the same as the rule in ordinary flat spacetime field theories.
- The final result of the expectation value $\langle Q \rangle'$ is the sum of all graphs where $\langle Q \rangle'$ is

$$\langle Q \rangle = (2\pi)^3 \delta^3 \left(\sum_i \mathbf{k}_i \right) \langle Q \rangle'.$$
 (5.84)

In the in-in formalism, the number of fields is doubled and the number of vertices in the graph is doubled, so the number of vertices in the internal line increases and the computation appears to be more complicated. However, it is not necessary to compute all the graphs. This is because there exists graphs in complex conjugate relation. As we can easily see from the rule that a graph of - type should have an extra minus sign, the complex conjugate of the graph can be obtained by turning over the black and white dots. An arbitrary expectation value is finally given by the sum of the graphs of all possible black dots and white dots. Thus, from the rule of complex conjugation, we immediately see that the expectation value $\langle Q \rangle'$ is real.

Chapter 6 Set up of our model

This Chapters 6 to 8 are the original results of this doctoral thesis. We consider the FLRW spacetime with fluctuations and curvature K = 0 expressed in the ADM formalism as the inflationary spacetime.

$$ds^{2} = -N^{2}dt^{2} + \tilde{h}_{ij} \left(dx^{i} + N^{i}dt \right) \left(dx^{j} + N^{j}dt \right), \qquad (6.1)$$

where \tilde{h}_{ij} is a spatial components of the metric, N is the lapse function and N^i is the shift function. The tilde represents a physical quantity in the comoving gauge. The action we consider is

$$S = S_{\text{grav}} + S_{\text{SU}(5) \text{ gauge}} + S_{\text{SU}(5) \text{ Higgs}} + S_{\text{SU}(5) \text{ fermion}}, \tag{6.2}$$

where S_{grav} , $S_{\text{SU}(5) \text{ gauge}}$, $S_{\text{SU}(5) \text{ Higgs}}$ and $S_{\text{SU}(5) \text{ fermion}}$ describe the actions of the gravity, SU(5) gauge bosons, an SU(5) adjoint Higgs boson to break GUT gauge symmetry and SU(5) fermions respectively¹. We will now examine each action in detail but omit the $S_{\text{SU}(5) \text{ gauge}}$ and $S_{\text{SU}(5) \text{ fermion}}$ since they are unnecessary for our computation of the graph Fig.1.2. From the viewpoint of the effective field theory [96, 99], the Einstein-Hilbert action and the inflaton action after the transformation of time coordinates

¹In the following, we consider in this thesis the SU(5) GUT as an illustrating example, but it can be easily extended to other GUT gauge group.

 $t \mapsto \tilde{t} = t - \pi(\tilde{t}, \boldsymbol{x})$ can be written as

$$S_{\text{grav}} = \int d^4x \sqrt{-g} \left[\frac{1}{2} M_{\text{Pl}}^2 R - M_{\text{Pl}}^2 \left(3H^2(\tilde{t} + \pi) + \dot{H}(\tilde{t} + \pi) \right) + M_{\text{Pl}}^2 \dot{H}(\tilde{t} + \pi) \left(\partial_\mu (\tilde{t} + \pi) \partial_\nu (\tilde{t} + \pi) g^{\mu\nu} \right) + \frac{M_2 (\tilde{t} + \pi)^4}{2!} \left(\partial_\mu (\tilde{t} + \pi) \partial_\nu (\tilde{t} + \pi) g^{\mu\nu} + 1 \right)^2 + \frac{M_3 (\tilde{t} + \pi)^4}{3!} \left(\partial_\mu (\tilde{t} + \pi) \partial_\nu (\tilde{t} + \pi) g^{\mu\nu} + 1 \right)^3 + \dots \right],$$
(6.3)

where g is the determinant of the metric $g_{\mu\nu}$, $M_{\rm Pl}$ is the Planck mass, R is the Ricci curvature in four dimensions, H is the Hubble parameter, π is a Nambu-Goldstone boson of time translation which is identified with the inflaton. $M_{2,3}$ are the coefficients of the high-dimensional operators.

The quadratic terms of the effective action of inflaton π is identified as [96, 100]

$$I_{2} = M_{\rm Pl}^{2} \int dt d^{3}x \, a^{3} \left[-\frac{\dot{H}}{c_{s}^{2}} \left(\dot{\pi}^{2} - c_{s}^{2} \frac{(\partial_{i}\pi)^{2}}{a^{2}} \right) \right].$$
(6.4)

The sound speed c_s is a quantity that is not determined by the effective field theory, but is bounded by the fundamental theory and observational data. The mode function $w(\tau, k)$ of the inflaton π is obtained as

$$w(\tau,k) = \frac{c_s}{\sqrt{2\epsilon}aHM_{\rm Pl}} \frac{1+ic_s k\tau}{\sqrt{2c_s k}c_s k\tau} e^{-ic_s k\tau},\tag{6.5}$$

where τ is the conformal time and ϵ is the slow roll parameter. Using the expression for the propagators by in-in formalism in Appendix B, the propagators of inflaton π is obtained as

$$\Delta_{>}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2},k) = w(\tau_{1},k)w^{*}(\tau_{2},k)$$

=
$$\frac{1+ic_{s}k(\tau_{1}-\tau_{2})+(c_{s}k)^{2}\tau_{1}\tau_{2}}{4\epsilon M_{\mathrm{Pl}}c_{s}k^{3}}e^{-ic_{s}k(\tau_{1}-\tau_{2})},$$
(6.6)

$$\Delta_{<}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2},k) = w(\tau_{2},k)w^{*}(\tau_{1},k)$$

=
$$\frac{1 - ic_{s}k(\tau_{1} - \tau_{2}) + (c_{s}k)^{2}\tau_{1}\tau_{2}}{4\epsilon M_{\text{Pl}}c_{s}k^{3}}e^{ic_{s}k(\tau_{1} - \tau_{2})}$$
(6.7)

Next, we discuss the action of the Higgs boson for GUT gauge symmetry breaking to the SM gauge symmetry. Let us denote Σ' for the Higgs of the 24-dimensional adjoint representation of SU(5) and its renormalizable potential is introduced as

$$V(\Sigma') = -M^2 \operatorname{tr}(\Sigma'^2) + \lambda_1 \left\{ \operatorname{tr}(\Sigma'^2) \right\}^2 + \lambda_2 \operatorname{tr}(\Sigma'^4), \tag{6.8}$$

where M, λ_1 and λ_2 are constants, and M is an order of the GUT scale.

$$M \sim \mathcal{O}(M_{\rm GUT}).$$
 (6.9)

We expand the adjoint Higgs Σ' around the expectation value

$$\langle \Sigma \rangle = v \operatorname{diag}(2, 2, 2, -3, -3), \quad v \sim \mathcal{O}(M_{\text{GUT}})$$
(6.10)

as

$$\Sigma' = \langle \Sigma \rangle + \Sigma. \tag{6.11}$$

Now, we calculate three point function of inflaton to extract non-Gaussianity by the existence of Σ , which is given by a graph of tree level exchange of Σ shown in Fig. 1.2. In order to extract the first-order term of Σ in the potential, we expand Σ'^2 around the expectation value yields

$$\Sigma^{\prime 2} = (\langle \Sigma \rangle + \Sigma)^{2}$$

= $\langle \Sigma \rangle^{2} + \langle \Sigma \rangle \Sigma + \Sigma \langle \Sigma \rangle + \Sigma^{2},$ (6.12)

and we obtain

$$2 \operatorname{tr} (\langle \Sigma \rangle \Sigma) = 2 \times (2v \Sigma_{11} + 2v \Sigma_{22} + 2v \Sigma_{33} - 3v \Sigma_{44} - 3v \Sigma_{55}) = 2 \times 5v (\Sigma_{11} + \Sigma_{22} + \Sigma_{33}) = 10v (\Sigma_{11} + \Sigma_{22} + \Sigma_{33})$$
(6.13)

from the terms in $tr(\Sigma'^2)$. Note that only diagonal components of Σ are taken into account and the traceless condition for Σ

$$\Sigma_{11} + \Sigma_{22} + \Sigma_{33} + \Sigma_{44} + \Sigma_{55} = 0. \tag{6.14}$$

is used in the second equality. Then, since the first term of (6.12) can be computed as

$$\operatorname{tr}\left(\langle\Sigma\rangle^2\right) = 30v^2,\tag{6.15}$$

we have

$$\operatorname{tr}(\Sigma'^2) = 30v^2 + 10v\left(\Sigma_{11} + \Sigma_{22} + \Sigma_{33}\right) + \operatorname{tr}(\Sigma^2).$$
(6.16)

Now we can obtain the linear term for Σ

$$\lambda_{1} \{ \operatorname{tr}(\Sigma'^{2}) \}^{2} = \lambda_{1} [30v^{2} + 10v (\Sigma_{11} + \Sigma_{22} + \Sigma_{33}) + \operatorname{tr}(\Sigma^{2})]^{2}$$

$$\supset 600\lambda_{1}v^{3} (\Sigma_{11} + \Sigma_{22} + \Sigma_{33})$$
(6.17)

from the second term in potential (6.8). Similarly,

$$\lambda_2 \operatorname{tr}(\Sigma'^4) \supset 140\lambda_2 v^3 \left(\Sigma_{11} + \Sigma_{22} + \Sigma_{33}\right)$$
 (6.18)

is obtained from the third term in (6.8).

Next, we consider cubic term for Σ in potential (6.8):

$$\lambda_{1} \{ \operatorname{tr}(\Sigma'^{2}) \}^{2} = \lambda_{1} [30v^{2} + 10v (\Sigma_{11} + \Sigma_{22} + \Sigma_{33}) + \operatorname{tr}(\Sigma^{2})]^{2}$$

$$\supset 20\lambda_{1}v (\Sigma_{11} + \Sigma_{22} + \Sigma_{33}) \operatorname{tr}(\Sigma^{2})$$
(6.19)

The last term $tr(\Sigma^2)$ is

$$\operatorname{tr}(\Sigma^2) = \Sigma_{11}^2 + \Sigma_{22}^2 + \dots + \Sigma_{55}^2 + 2(\Sigma_{12}\Sigma_{21} + \Sigma_{13}\Sigma_{31} + \dots + \Sigma_{45}\Sigma_{54}), \qquad (6.20)$$

but the only meaningful term are only $\Sigma_{11}^2 + \Sigma_{22}^2 + \cdots + \Sigma_{55}^2$, since the $\pi\Sigma$ term has only a diagonal component $\Sigma_{11}, \Sigma_{22}, \Sigma_{33}$ when performing the graph calculation. $\Sigma_{44}^2 + \Sigma_{55}^2$ can be rewritten as

$$\Sigma_{44}^2 + \Sigma_{55}^2 = (\Sigma_{11} + \Sigma_{22} + \Sigma_{33})^2 - 2\Sigma_{44}\Sigma_{55}$$
(6.21)

using (6.14). Hence, the meaningful part is

$$tr(\Sigma^{2}) \supset \Sigma_{11}^{2} + \Sigma_{22}^{2} + \Sigma_{33}^{2} + \Sigma_{44}^{2} + \Sigma_{55}^{2}$$

$$\supset \Sigma_{11}^{2} + \Sigma_{22}^{2} + \Sigma_{33}^{2} + (\Sigma_{11} + \Sigma_{22} + \Sigma_{33})^{2}$$

$$= 2 \left(\Sigma_{11}^{2} + \Sigma_{22}^{2} + \Sigma_{33}^{2} \right) + 2 \left(\Sigma_{11}\Sigma_{22} + \Sigma_{22}\Sigma_{33} + \Sigma_{33}\Sigma_{11} \right)$$
(6.22)

and substituting this into (6.19), we obtain cubic term for Σ

$$\lambda_{1} \left\{ \operatorname{tr}(\Sigma'^{2}) \right\}^{2} \supset 40\lambda_{1} v \left(\Sigma_{11}^{3} + \Sigma_{22}^{3} + \Sigma_{33}^{3} + 2\Sigma_{21}^{2} \Sigma_{22} + 2\Sigma_{11}^{2} \Sigma_{33} + 2\Sigma_{22}^{2} \Sigma_{11} + 2\Sigma_{22}^{2} \Sigma_{33} + 2\Sigma_{33}^{2} \Sigma_{22} + 2\Sigma_{33}^{2} \Sigma_{11} + 3\Sigma_{11} \Sigma_{22} \Sigma_{33} \right).$$

$$(6.23)$$

Although there are cross terms among diagonal components in the second and last line of (6.23), their contributions to non-Gaussianity are comparable, therefore we only need to consider $40\lambda_1 v \Sigma_{11}^3$ in effect. We also omitted $\Sigma_{44} \Sigma_{55}$, since they are functions of Σ_{11}, Σ_{22} and Σ_{33} and they give the same order of contribution as the cross-terms. Furthermore, the cubic term of Σ is also obtained from the term $\lambda_2 \operatorname{tr}(\Sigma'^4)$ of potential (6.8), since it only yields the same order of contribution, we write them collectively as α later. Therefore, using these equations (6.8), (6.16), (6.17), (6.18) and (6.23)

$$V(\Sigma') = -M^{2} \operatorname{tr}(\Sigma'^{2}) + \lambda_{1} \left\{ \operatorname{tr}(\Sigma'^{2}) \right\}^{2} + \lambda_{2} \operatorname{tr}(\Sigma'^{4}), \qquad (6.24)$$

$$\operatorname{tr}(\Sigma'^{2}) = 30v^{2} + 10v \left(\Sigma_{11} + \Sigma_{22} + \Sigma_{33}\right) + \operatorname{tr}(\Sigma^{2}), \qquad (6.25)$$

$$\lambda_1 \left\{ \operatorname{tr}(\Sigma'^2) \right\}^2 \supset 600\lambda_1 v^3 \left(\Sigma_{11} + \Sigma_{22} + \Sigma_{33} \right) + 40\lambda_1 v \left(\Sigma_{11}^3 + \Sigma_{22}^3 + \Sigma_{33}^3 \right), \quad (6.26)$$

$$\lambda_2 \operatorname{tr}(\Sigma'^4) \supset 140\lambda_2 v^3 \left(\Sigma_{11} + \Sigma_{22} + \Sigma_{33}\right), \qquad (6.27)$$

the necessary part of potential for the adjoint Higgs boson of SU(5) for calculation in Fig.1.2 is

$$V(\Sigma) = -10M^2 v \left(\Sigma_{11} + \Sigma_{22} + \Sigma_{33}\right) + (600\lambda_1 + 140\lambda_2) v^3 \left(\Sigma_{11} + \Sigma_{22} + \Sigma_{33}\right) + 40\lambda_1 v \left(\Sigma_{11}^3 + \Sigma_{22}^3 + \Sigma_{33}^3\right).$$
(6.28)

The corresponding action is

$$S_{SU(5) \text{ Higgs}} = \int d^4x \sqrt{-g} \left[(D_{\mu}\Sigma)^{\dagger} D^{\mu}\Sigma - V(\Sigma) \right]$$

$$\supset \int d^4x \sqrt{-g} \left[(\partial_{\mu}\Sigma)^{\dagger} \partial^{\mu}\Sigma + 10M^2 v \left(\Sigma_{11} + \Sigma_{22} + \Sigma_{33}\right) - (600\lambda_1 + 140\lambda_2) v^3 \left(\Sigma_{11} + \Sigma_{22} + \Sigma_{33}\right) - 40\lambda_1 v \left(\Sigma_{11}^3 + \Sigma_{22}^3 + \Sigma_{33}^3\right) \right].$$
(6.29)

Let us write this action

$$S_{\rm SU(5)\ Higgs} \supset \int d^4x \sqrt{-g} \mathcal{L}_{\rm SU(5)\ Higgs},$$
 (6.30)

i.e., we define the Lagrangian

$$\mathcal{L}_{SU(5) \text{ Higgs}} := \left[(\partial_{\mu} \Sigma)^{\dagger} \partial^{\mu} \Sigma + 10 M^{2} v \left(\Sigma_{11} + \Sigma_{22} + \Sigma_{33} \right) - (600\lambda_{1} + 140\lambda_{2}) v^{3} \left(\Sigma_{11} + \Sigma_{22} + \Sigma_{33} \right) - 40\lambda_{1} v \left(\Sigma_{11}^{3} + \Sigma_{22}^{3} + \Sigma_{33}^{3} \right) \right].$$
(6.31)

To calculate the graph in Fig.1.2, we have to extract the terms proportional to π and π^2 from the metric $\sqrt{-g}$. From appendix A, the metric $\sqrt{-g}$ is expanded as

$$\sqrt{-g} = a^3(\tilde{t}) + 3a^3H\pi - a^3\dot{\pi} + \frac{2}{9}a^3H^2\pi^2 - 3a^3H\pi\dot{\pi} + a^3\dot{\pi}^2$$
(6.32)

after the transformation

$$t \mapsto \tilde{t} = t - \pi(\tilde{t}, \boldsymbol{x}) \tag{6.33}$$

of time coordinates. Note that we neglect the terms including ϵ which are discussed in Appendix A in three point functions of inflaton, since they make only sub-leading contributions to non-Gaussianity. Thus, the interactions between the linear terms of Σ and the inflaton π with no derivative are found

$$\sqrt{-g}\mathcal{L}_{SU(5) \text{ Higgs}} = \sqrt{-g} \left[(\partial_{\mu}\Sigma)^{\dagger} \partial^{\mu}\Sigma + 10M^{2}v \left(\Sigma_{11} + \Sigma_{22} + \Sigma_{33}\right) - (600\lambda_{1} + 140\lambda_{2}) v^{3} \left(\Sigma_{11} + \Sigma_{22} + \Sigma_{33}\right) - 40\lambda_{1}v \left(\Sigma_{11}^{3} + \Sigma_{22}^{3} + \Sigma_{33}^{3}\right) \right]
\supset \sqrt{-g} \left[10M^{2}v \left(\Sigma_{11}(t) + \Sigma_{22}(t) + \Sigma_{33}(t)\right) - (600\lambda_{1} + 140\lambda_{2}) v^{3} \left(\Sigma_{11}(t) + \Sigma_{22}(t) + \Sigma_{33}(t)\right) \right]$$
(6.34)

where the linear terms of Σ are extracted. Substituting only the linear and quadratic terms of π from $\sqrt{-g}$, we can get the interactions between the linear terms of Σ and

the inflaton π with no derivative

$$\begin{split} &\sqrt{-g\mathcal{L}_{\mathrm{SU}(5) \text{ Higgs}}} \\ \supset \left(3a^{3}H\pi + \frac{2}{9}a^{3}H^{2}\pi^{2} \right) \left(10M^{2}v - (600\lambda_{1} + 140\lambda_{2})v^{3} \right) \left(\Sigma_{11}(t) + \Sigma_{22}(t) + \Sigma_{33}(t) \right) \\ &= \left(3a^{3}H\pi + \frac{2}{9}a^{3}H^{2}\pi^{2} \right) \left(10M^{2}v - (600\lambda_{1} + 140\lambda_{2})v^{3} \right) \\ &\times \left(\Sigma_{11}(\tilde{t} + \pi) + \Sigma_{22}(\tilde{t} + \pi) + \Sigma_{33}(\tilde{t} + \pi) \right) \\ &= \left(3a^{3}H\pi + \frac{2}{9}a^{3}H^{2}\pi^{2} \right) \left(10M^{2}v - (600\lambda_{1} + 140\lambda_{2})v^{3} \right) \\ &\times \left(\Sigma_{11}(\tilde{t}) + \pi\dot{\Sigma}_{11}(\tilde{t}) + \Sigma_{22}(\tilde{t}) + \pi\dot{\Sigma}_{22}(\tilde{t}) + \Sigma_{33}(\tilde{t}) + \pi\dot{\Sigma}_{33}(\tilde{t}) \right) \\ &= 3 \left(10M^{2}v - (600\lambda_{1} + 140\lambda_{2})v^{3} \right) a^{3}H\pi \left(\Sigma_{11}(\tilde{t}) + \Sigma_{22}(\tilde{t}) + \Sigma_{33}(\tilde{t}) \right) \\ &+ \frac{2}{9} \left(10M^{2}v - (600\lambda_{1} + 140\lambda_{2})v^{3} \right) a^{3}H\pi^{2} \left(\dot{\Sigma}_{11}(\tilde{t}) + \Sigma_{22}(\tilde{t}) + \Sigma_{33}(\tilde{t}) \right) \\ &+ 3 \left(10M^{2}v - (600\lambda_{1} + 140\lambda_{2})v^{3} \right) a^{3}H\pi^{2} \left(\dot{\Sigma}_{11}(\tilde{t}) + \dot{\Sigma}_{22}(\tilde{t}) + \dot{\Sigma}_{33}(\tilde{t}) \right) . \end{split}$$

$$\tag{6.35}$$

On the other hand, the interactions with time derivative are found similarly,

$$\begin{split} &\sqrt{-g}\mathcal{L}_{\mathrm{SU}(5) \mathrm{Higgs}} \\ \supset \ \sqrt{-g} \left[10M^2v \left(\Sigma_{11}(t) + \Sigma_{22}(t) + \Sigma_{33}(t) \right) - \left(600\lambda_1 + 140\lambda_2 \right) v^3 \left(\Sigma_{11}(t) + \Sigma_{22}(t) + \Sigma_{33}(t) \right) \right] \\ \supset \ \left(-a^3\dot{\pi} - 3a^3H\pi\dot{\pi} + a^3\dot{\pi}^2 \right) \left(10M^2v - \left(600\lambda_1 + 140\lambda_2 \right) v^3 \right) \left(\Sigma_{11}(t) + \Sigma_{22}(t) + \Sigma_{33}(t) \right) \\ = \ \left(-a^3\dot{\pi} - 3a^3H\pi\dot{\pi} + a^3\dot{\pi}^2 \right) \left(10M^2v - \left(600\lambda_1 + 140\lambda_2 \right) v^3 \right) \\ \times \left(\Sigma_{11}(\tilde{t} + \pi) + \Sigma_{22}(\tilde{t} + \pi) + \Sigma_{33}(\tilde{t} + \pi) \right) \\ = \ \left(-a^3\dot{\pi} - 3a^3H\pi\dot{\pi} + a^3\dot{\pi}^2 \right) \left(10M^2v - \left(600\lambda_1 + 140\lambda_2 \right) v^3 \right) \\ \times \left(\Sigma_{11}(\tilde{t}) + \pi\dot{\Sigma}_{11}(\tilde{t}) + \Sigma_{22}(\tilde{t}) + \pi\dot{\Sigma}_{22}(\tilde{t}) + \Sigma_{33}(\tilde{t}) + \pi\dot{\Sigma}_{33}(\tilde{t}) \right) \\ = \ -a^3 \left\{ 10M^2v - \left(600\lambda_1 + 140\lambda_2 \right) v^3 \right\} \dot{\pi} \left(\Sigma_{11}(\tilde{t}) + \Sigma_{22}(\tilde{t}) + \Sigma_{33}(\tilde{t}) \right) \\ -a^3 \left\{ 10M^2v - \left(600\lambda_1 + 140\lambda_2 \right) v^3 \right\} \pi \dot{\pi} \left(\dot{\Sigma}_{11}(\tilde{t}) + \dot{\Sigma}_{22}(\tilde{t}) + \dot{\Sigma}_{33}(\tilde{t}) \right) \\ +a^3 \left\{ 10M^2v - \left(600\lambda_1 + 140\lambda_2 \right) v^3 \right\} \dot{\pi}^2 \left(\Sigma_{11}(\tilde{t}) + \Sigma_{22}(\tilde{t}) + \Sigma_{33}(\tilde{t}) \right) \end{aligned}$$
(6.36)

where the linear terms of Σ are extracted in the second line and substituting only the linear and quadratic terms of $\dot{\pi}$ from $\sqrt{-g}$ in the third line. The terms without time

derivative of π are left even after performing integration by parts. This is because the translational symmetry with respect to time is explicitly broken by inflation, and π is a pesudo NG boson. Since Σ_{11}, Σ_{22} and Σ_{33} are equivalent, we consider Σ_{11} in the following.

Next, we consider the propagator of Σ , since the interaction has been obtained. Using the expressions of Higgs boson

$$\Sigma'^{2} = (\langle \Sigma \rangle + \Sigma)^{2}$$

= $\langle \Sigma \rangle^{2} + 2 \langle \Sigma \rangle \Sigma + \Sigma^{2}$
= $v^{2} \operatorname{diag}(4, 4, 4, 9, 9) + 2v \operatorname{diag}(2, 2, 2, -3, -3) \Sigma + \Sigma^{2}$ (6.37)

and

$$\operatorname{tr}(\Sigma'^2) = 30v^2 + 10v\left(\Sigma_{11} + \Sigma_{22} + \Sigma_{33}\right) + \operatorname{tr}(\Sigma^2), \tag{6.38}$$

the quadratic terms of Σ in potential (6.8) is

$$V(\Sigma') = -M^{2} \operatorname{tr}(\Sigma'^{2}) + \lambda_{1} \left\{ \operatorname{tr}(\Sigma'^{2}) \right\}^{2} + \lambda_{2} \operatorname{tr}(\Sigma'^{4})$$

$$\supset -M^{2} \left(\Sigma_{11} \right)^{2} + 160\lambda_{1} v^{2} \left(\Sigma_{11} \right)^{2} + 24\lambda_{2} v^{2} \left(\Sigma_{11} \right)^{2}.$$
(6.39)

Hence, by setting

$$-m^2 := -M^2 + 160\lambda_1 v^2 + 24\lambda_2 v^2, \qquad (6.40)$$

 Σ_{11} is a scalar field with mass m^2 in de Sitter spacetime, therefore it has propagators

$$G_{>}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2},k) = -i\frac{\sqrt{\pi}}{2}e^{i\pi(\nu/2+1/4)}H(-\tau_{1})^{3/2}H_{\nu}^{(1)}(-k\tau_{1})$$

$$\times i\frac{\sqrt{\pi}}{2}e^{i\pi(\nu^{*}/2+1/4)}H(-\tau_{2})^{3/2}H_{\nu}^{(2)}(-k\tau_{2})$$

$$= -\frac{\pi}{4}e^{-\pi\mathrm{Im}(\nu)}H^{2}(\tau_{1}\tau_{2})^{3/2}H_{\nu}^{(1)}(-k\tau_{1})H_{\nu}^{(2)}(-k\tau_{2}), \qquad (6.41)$$

$$G_{<}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2},k) = -\frac{\pi}{4}e^{-\pi\mathrm{Im}(\nu)}H^{2}(\tau_{1}\tau_{2})^{3/2}H_{\nu}^{(1)}(-k\tau_{2})H_{\nu}^{(2)}(-k\tau_{1}).$$
(6.42)

from appendix B. From the viewpoint of effective field theory, since m^2 should be around the Hubble scale, λ_1 and λ_2 must be an order of $\mathcal{O}(10^{-2})$.
Chapter 7 Calculation of non-Gaussianity

7.1 Σ exchange

7.1.1 interaction without time derivatives

We are now ready to calculate non-Gaussianity. Since the interaction of Σ_{11} and the interaction of $\dot{\Sigma}_{11}$ give the same order contributions to non-Gaussianity, only the contribution by Σ_{11} is considered and the result is doubled by taking into account the latter contribution. First, consider interactions without time derivative. According to the rule of in-in formalism, there exist four types of graphs, (+, +), (+, -), (-, +) and (-, -) as shown in Fig.7.1, mediated by one Σ between the three inflatons π .



Figure 7.1: Four graphs in in-in formalism. Black circles indicate + and white circles indicate -.

As an example, let us consider the graphs of (+, -) and (-, +). Note that in the

Feynman rule for in-in formalism with conformal time τ , the time integral for conformal time, the scale factor $a(\tau)$, and the factor $\pm i$ for \pm type appear. Using the interaction (6.35) without time derivatives

$$\sqrt{-g}\mathcal{L}_{SU(5) \text{ Higgs}}
\supseteq 3\left(10M^2v - (600\lambda_1 + 140\lambda_2)v^3\right)a^3H\pi\left(\Sigma_{11}(\tilde{t}) + \Sigma_{22}(\tilde{t}) + \Sigma_{33}(\tilde{t})\right)
+ \frac{2}{9}\left(10M^2v - (600\lambda_1 + 140\lambda_2)v^3\right)a^3H^2\pi^2\left(\Sigma_{11}(\tilde{t}) + \Sigma_{22}(\tilde{t}) + \Sigma_{33}(\tilde{t})\right), (7.1)$$

the propagators of inflaton (6.6), (6.7)

$$\Delta_{>}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2},k) = \frac{1 + ic_{s}k(\tau_{1}-\tau_{2}) + (c_{s}k)^{2}\tau_{1}\tau_{2}}{4\epsilon M_{\rm Pl}c_{s}k^{3}}e^{-ic_{s}k(\tau_{1}-\tau_{2})},$$
(7.2)

$$\Delta_{<}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2},k) = \frac{1 - ic_{s}k(\tau_{1} - \tau_{2}) + (c_{s}k)^{2}\tau_{1}\tau_{2}}{4\epsilon M_{\rm Pl}c_{s}k^{3}}e^{ic_{s}k(\tau_{1} - \tau_{2})}$$
(7.3)

and those of Higgs boson (6.41), (6.42)

$$G_{>}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2},k) = -\frac{\pi}{4}e^{-\pi \operatorname{Im}(\nu)}H^{2}(\tau_{1}\tau_{2})^{3/2}H_{\nu}^{(1)}(-k\tau_{1})H_{\nu}^{(2)}(-k\tau_{2}), \qquad (7.4)$$

$$G_{<}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2},k) = -\frac{\pi}{4}e^{-\pi \operatorname{Im}(\nu)}H^{2}(\tau_{1}\tau_{2})^{3/2}H_{\nu}^{(1)}(-k\tau_{2})H_{\nu}^{(2)}(-k\tau_{1}), \qquad (7.5)$$

the three point function of inflaton π contributed from the sum of two graphs is given as follows:

$$\langle \pi \pi \pi \rangle = \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^{0} a(\tau_1) d\tau_1 \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^{0} a(\tau_2) d\tau_2(-i) \frac{2}{9} \left(10M^2v - (600\lambda_1 + 140\lambda_2) v^3 \right) \\ \times a^3(\tau_1) H^2 \times 3i \left(10M^2v - (600\lambda_1 + 140\lambda_2) v^3 \right) a^3(\tau_2) H \\ \times G_{+-}(\tau_1, \tau_2, p_3) \Delta_{+-}(0, \tau_1, p_1) \Delta_{+-}(0, \tau_1, p_2) \Delta_{++}(\tau_2, 0, p_3) + (p_1 \leftrightarrow p_3)(7.6) \\ + (p_2 \leftrightarrow p_3) + \text{c.c.}$$

$$= \frac{2}{3} \left(10M^2v - (600\lambda_1 + 140\lambda_2) v^3 \right)^2 H^3 \\ \times \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^{0} d\tau_1 \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^{0} d\tau_2 a^4(\tau_1) a^4(\tau_2) G_{+-}(\tau_1, \tau_2, p_3) \Delta_{+-}(0, \tau_1, p_1) \\ \times \Delta_{+-}(0, \tau_1, p_2) \Delta_{++}(\tau_2, 0, p_3) + (p_1 \leftrightarrow p_3) + (p_2 \leftrightarrow p_3) + \text{c.c.}$$

$$(7.7)$$

Now, we substitute the propagators (6.42) of Σ and the propagators (6.6) and (6.7) of π . As shown in detail in Appendix B, note that the notation for Δ_{++} etc. is given by

$$\Delta_{++}(\eta_1, \eta_2, k) = \Delta_{>}(\eta_1, \eta_2, k) \,\theta(\eta_1 - \eta_2) + \Delta_{<}(\eta_1, \eta_2, k) \,\theta(\eta_2 - \eta_1), \quad (7.8)$$

we have

$$\langle \pi \pi \pi \rangle = -\frac{\pi}{2^7 \cdot 3} e^{-\pi \operatorname{Im}(\nu)} \left(10M^2 v - (600\lambda_1 + 140\lambda_2) v^3 \right)^2 \frac{1}{(H\epsilon M_{\operatorname{Pl}}c_s p_1 p_2 p_3)^3} \\ \times \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^0 d\tau_1 \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^0 d\tau_2 \ (\tau_1 \tau_2)^{-5/2} H_{\nu}^{(1)}(-p_3 \tau_1) H_{\nu}^{(2)}(-p_3 \tau_2) \\ \times \left(1 + ic_s p_1 \tau_1 \right) \left(1 + ic_s p_2 \tau_1 \right) \left(1 + ic_s p_3 \tau_2 \right) e^{-ic_s (p_1 + p_2) \tau_1} e^{-ic_s p_3 \tau_2} \\ + (p_1 \leftrightarrow p_3) + (p_2 \leftrightarrow p_3) + \operatorname{c.c.}$$
(7.9)

As discussed in [101] and [102], we use the approximation of the Hankel function

$$H_{\nu}^{(1)}(-p_{3}\tau_{2}) \to -i\frac{2^{\nu}}{\pi}(-p_{3}\tau_{2})^{-\nu}\Gamma(\nu), \qquad (7.10)$$

$$H_{\nu}^{(2)}(-p_3\tau_1) \to i\frac{2^{\nu}}{\pi}(-p_3\tau_1)^{-\nu}\Gamma(\nu)$$
 (7.11)

with horizon exit $-p_3\tau_1, -p_3\tau_2 \rightarrow 1$ to evaluate the integral. This is an approximation to extract the effect of the largest contribution as time evolves and the fluctuations freeze. Note that we consider the parameter region

$$0 < \nu \le \frac{3}{2},$$
 (7.12)

in other words,

$$0 < \frac{m^2}{H^2} \le \frac{9}{4} \tag{7.13}$$

where the suppression factor $e^{-\pi \text{Im}(\nu)}$ does not appear. Substituting approximations (7.10) and (7.11) of the Hankel functions into (7.9), three point function of inflaton $\langle \pi \pi \pi \rangle$ becomes

$$\langle \pi \pi \pi \rangle = -\frac{\Gamma^2(\nu)}{2^{7-2\nu} \cdot 3\pi} \left(10M^2 v - (600\lambda_1 + 140\lambda_2) v^3 \right)^2 \frac{1}{(H\epsilon M_{\rm Pl}c_s p_1 p_2 p_3)^3} \frac{1}{p_3^{2\nu}} \\ \times \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^0 d\tau_1 \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^0 d\tau_2 \ (\tau_1 \tau_2)^{-5/2-\nu} e^{-ic_s(p_1+p_2)\tau_1} e^{-ic_s p_3 \tau_2} \\ \times (1+ic_s p_1 \tau_1) \ (1+ic_s p_2 \tau_1) \ (1+ic_s p_3 \tau_2) + (p_1 \leftrightarrow p_3) + (p_2 \leftrightarrow p_3) + \text{c.c.}$$

$$(7.14)$$

Note that the dependence on the external momentum p_3 is found to be non-local, because the non-local part of $\langle \pi \pi \pi \rangle$ is non-analytic in external momentum p_3 [22]. This implies that the contribution for the three point function actually comes from the Σ field. Non-Gaussianity is defined by

$$\langle \zeta \zeta \zeta \rangle = (2\pi)^7 \delta^{(3)} (\boldsymbol{p}_1 + \boldsymbol{p}_2 + \boldsymbol{p}_3) \tilde{p}_{\zeta}^2 \left(\frac{9}{10} f_{\rm NL}\right) \frac{1}{(p_1 p_2 p_3)^2}$$
 (7.15)

in the case where the configuration of the external momentum are equilateral,

$$p := p_1 = p_2 = p_3 \tag{7.16}$$

in the following. Note that ζ is the curvature fluctuation, which is related to inflaton π by $\zeta = -H\pi$. Since the integral has only an effect up to the horizon exit $-p_3\tau_1, -p_3\tau_2 \rightarrow 1$, the upper limit of the integral should be [102]

$$\tau_{1*} = \tau_{2*} = -p^{-1}. \tag{7.17}$$

In this case, the higher order term of the factor $e^{-ic_s(p_1+p_2)\tau_1}e^{-ic_sp_3\tau_2}$ is a small quantity, then the integral of (7.14) can be calculated as follows:

$$\int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^{0} d\tau_1 \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^{0} d\tau_2 \ (\tau_1\tau_2)^{-5/2-\nu} \left(1+ic_s p_1\tau_1\right) \left(1+ic_s p_2\tau_1\right) \left(1+ic_s p_3\tau_2\right) \\ \times e^{-ic_s(p_1+p_2)\tau_1} e^{-ic_s p_3\tau_2} \\ = \left(\frac{-2}{3+2\nu} - \frac{4ic_s}{1+2\nu}\right) \left(\frac{-2}{3+2\nu} - \frac{2ic_s}{1+2\nu}\right) p^{3+2\nu}.$$
(7.18)

Therefore, the three point function of inflaton π can be computed as

$$\langle \pi \pi \pi \rangle \simeq -\frac{\Gamma^2(\nu)}{2^{7-2\nu} \cdot 3\pi} \left(10M^2 \nu - (600\lambda_1 + 140\lambda_2) \nu^3 \right)^2 \frac{1}{(H\epsilon M_{\rm Pl}c_s p_1 p_2 p_3)^3} \frac{1}{p_3^{2\nu}} \\ \times \left(\frac{-2}{3+2\nu} - \frac{4ic_s}{1+2\nu} \right) \left(\frac{-2}{3+2\nu} - \frac{2ic_s}{1+2\nu} \right) p^{3+2\nu} + (p_1 \leftrightarrow p_3) + (p_2 \leftrightarrow p_3) + {\rm c.c.} \\ = -\frac{\Gamma^2(\nu)}{2^{7-2\nu} \cdot 3\pi} \left(10M^2 \nu + (600\lambda_1 + 140\lambda_2) \nu^3 \right)^2 \\ \times \frac{1}{(H\epsilon M_{\rm Pl}c_s)^3} p^{-6} \left(\frac{8}{(3+2\nu)^2} - \frac{16c_s^2}{(1+2\nu)^2} \right) \times 3$$
(7.19)

Recalling the relation between the curvature fluctuation ζ and inflaton π is $\zeta = -H\pi$, non-Gaussianity can be estimated as

$$f_{\rm NL} = \frac{10}{9} \frac{1}{(2\pi)^7 \tilde{p}_{\zeta}^2} p^6 M_{\rm Pl}^{-3} (-H)^3 \\ \times \frac{-\Gamma^2(\nu)}{2^{7-2\nu} \cdot 3\pi} \left(10M^2 \nu - (600\lambda_1 + 140\lambda_2) \nu^3 \right)^2 \\ \times \frac{1}{(H\epsilon M_{\rm Pl}c_s)^3} p^{-6} \left(\frac{8}{(3+2\nu)^2} - \frac{16c_s^2}{(1+2\nu)^2} \right) \times 3$$
(7.20)

by reviving $M_{\rm Pl}$ for ζ . This expression shows that non-Gaussianity $f_{\rm NL}$ is Planck suppressed but enhanced by the high scale of inflation. Here, the constant c_s has the relation $r = 16\epsilon c_s$ with the tensor-scalar ratio r and the upper bound r < 0.036 [103] gives

$$\epsilon c_s \sim \mathcal{O}(10^{-3\sim-4}). \tag{7.21}$$

Since the constant in (7.20) has the order of

$$M_{\rm Pl} \sim \mathcal{O}(10^{19}) \,{\rm GeV}, \quad v \sim M \sim \mathcal{O}(10^{15}) \,{\rm GeV}, \quad \tilde{p}_{\zeta} \sim 6.1 \times 10^{-9}$$
(7.22)

respectively, the non-Gaussianity is found as

$$f_{\rm NL} \sim \mathcal{O}(10^{-4 \sim -1}) \times \alpha, \tag{7.23}$$

where α represents the similar contributions from other components such as Σ_{22}, Σ_{33} and $\dot{\Sigma}_{11}$ and the additional group theoretical numerical factor that appears in larger GUT gauge groups extension. The order is $\alpha \sim \mathcal{O}(10^{0\sim 1})$.

7.1.2 interaction with time derivatives

Next, we consider interactions with time derivatives. To begin with, consider the case where all three inflatons are time differentiated. From equation (6.35), the corresponding interaction is

$$\sqrt{-g} \mathcal{L}_{SU(5) \text{ Higgs}}
\supset -a^3 \left\{ 10M^2 v - (600\lambda_1 + 140\lambda_2) v^3 \right\} \dot{\pi} \left(\Sigma_{11}(\tilde{t}) + \Sigma_{22}(\tilde{t}) + \Sigma_{33}(\tilde{t}) \right)
+a^3 \left\{ 10M^2 v - (600\lambda_1 + 140\lambda_2) v^3 \right\} \dot{\pi}^2 \left(\Sigma_{11}(\tilde{t}) + \Sigma_{22}(\tilde{t}) + \Sigma_{33}(\tilde{t}) \right). \quad (7.24)$$

Using the Feynman rule for in-in formalism, the three point function of inflaton π from the sum of the graphs of (+, -) and (-, +) is given as follows:

$$\langle \pi \pi \pi \rangle = \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^{0} a(\tau_1) d\tau_1 \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^{0} a(\tau_2) d\tau_2(-i) a^3(\tau_1) A i a^3(\tau_2) A \times G_{+-}(\tau_1, \tau_2, p_3) \frac{1}{a(\tau_1)} \dot{\Delta}_{+-}(0, \tau_1, p_1) \frac{1}{a(\tau_1)} \dot{\Delta}_{+-}(0, \tau_1, p_2) \frac{1}{a(\tau_2)} \dot{\Delta}_{++}(\tau_2, 0, p_3) + (p_1 \leftrightarrow p_3) + (p_2 \leftrightarrow p_3) + \text{c.c.}$$
(7.25)

where A is defined as

$$A := 10M^2v - (600\lambda_1 + 140\lambda_2)v^3.$$
(7.26)

Note that in differentiating by conformal time, we get the inverse of the scale factor $a(\tau)$. Differentiating the propagator $\Delta_{++}(\tau_2, 0, p)$ with respect to τ_2 yields

$$\begin{aligned} \dot{\Delta}_{++} (\tau_2, 0, p) &= \dot{\Delta}_{>} (\tau_2, 0, p) \,\theta \left(\tau_2 - 0\right) + \Delta_{>} (\tau_2, 0, p) \,\delta \left(\tau_2 - 0\right) \\ &+ \dot{\Delta}_{<} (\tau_2, 0, p) \,\theta \left(0 - \tau_2\right) - \Delta_{<} (\tau_2, 0, p) \,\delta \left(0 - \tau_2\right) \\ &= \frac{1 + ic_s p \tau_2}{4\epsilon M_{\rm Pl} c_s p^3} e^{-ic_s p \tau_2} \delta(\tau_2) \\ &+ \left(\frac{-ic_s p}{4\epsilon M_{\rm Pl} c_s p^3} e^{ic_s p \tau_2} + ic_s p \frac{1 - ic_s p \tau_2}{4\epsilon M_{\rm Pl} c_s p^3} e^{ic_s p \tau_2}\right) \theta(-\tau_2) \\ &- \frac{1 - ic_s p \tau_2}{4\epsilon M_{\rm Pl} c_s p^3} e^{-ic_s p \tau_2} \delta(-\tau_2) \\ &= \frac{1 + ic_s p \tau_2}{4\epsilon M_{\rm Pl} c_s p^3} e^{-ic_s p \tau_2} \delta(\tau_2) - \frac{1 - ic_s p \tau_2}{4\epsilon M_{\rm Pl} c_s p^3} e^{ic_s p \tau_2} \delta(-\tau_2) + \frac{c_s \tau_2}{4\epsilon M_{\rm Pl} p} e^{ic_s p \tau_2} \theta(-\tau_2), \end{aligned}$$
(7.27)

which leads to a simple form

$$\dot{\Delta}_{++}(\tau_2, 0, p) = \frac{c_s \tau_2}{4\epsilon M_{\rm Pl} p} e^{ic_s p \tau_2}$$
(7.28)

because of the τ_2 -integral. Similarly, differentiating the propagator $\Delta_{+-}(0, \tau_1, p)$ with respect to τ_1 yields

$$\dot{\Delta}_{+-}(0,\tau_{1},p) = \dot{\Delta}_{<}(0,\tau_{1},p) = \frac{ic_{s}p}{4\epsilon M_{\rm Pl}c_{s}p^{3}}e^{-ic_{s}p\tau_{1}} + (-ic_{s}p)\frac{1+ic_{s}p\tau_{1}}{4\epsilon M_{\rm Pl}c_{s}p^{3}}e^{-ic_{s}p\tau_{1}} \\ = \frac{c_{s}\tau_{1}}{4\epsilon M_{\rm Pl}p}e^{-ic_{s}p\tau_{1}}.$$
(7.29)

Substituting these results, $\langle \pi \pi \pi \rangle$ becomes

$$\langle \pi \pi \pi \rangle = \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^{0} a(\tau_{1}) d\tau_{1} \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^{0} a(\tau_{2}) d\tau_{2}(-i) a^{3}(\tau_{1}) Aia^{3}(\tau_{2}) AG_{+-}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2},p_{3}) \times \frac{1}{a(\tau_{1})} \dot{\Delta}_{+-}(0,\tau_{1},p_{1}) \frac{1}{a(\tau_{1})} \dot{\Delta}_{+-}(0,\tau_{1},p_{2}) \frac{1}{a(\tau_{2})} \dot{\Delta}_{++}(\tau_{2},0,p_{3}) + (p_{1} \leftrightarrow p_{3}) + (p_{2} \leftrightarrow p_{3}) + \text{c.c.} = \int d\tau_{1} \int d\tau_{2} \left(-\frac{1}{H\tau_{1}} \right)^{2} \left(-\frac{1}{H\tau_{2}} \right)^{3} A^{2} \left(-\frac{\pi}{4} \right) e^{-\pi \text{Im}(\nu)} H^{2} (\tau_{1}\tau_{2})^{3/2} \times H_{\nu}^{(1)}(-p\tau_{2}) H_{\nu}^{(2)}(-p\tau_{1}) \frac{c_{s}\tau_{1}}{4\epsilon M_{\text{Pl}}p_{1}} e^{-ic_{s}p_{1}\tau_{1}} \frac{c_{s}\tau_{1}}{4\epsilon M_{\text{Pl}}p_{2}} e^{-ic_{s}p_{2}\tau_{1}} \frac{c_{s}\tau_{2}}{4\epsilon M_{\text{Pl}}p_{3}} e^{ic_{s}p_{3}\tau_{2}} + (p_{1} \leftrightarrow p_{3}) + (p_{2} \leftrightarrow p_{3}) + \text{c.c.}$$
(7.30)

Furthermore, using the horizon exit approximations (7.10), (7.11) for Hankel functions

$$H_{\nu}^{(1)}(-p_3\tau_2) \to -i\frac{2^{\nu}}{\pi}(-p_3\tau_2)^{-\nu}\Gamma(\nu),$$
 (7.31)

$$H_{\nu}^{(2)}(-p_3\tau_1) \to i\frac{2^{\nu}}{\pi}(-p_3\tau_1)^{-\nu}\Gamma(\nu),$$
 (7.32)

we obtain

$$\langle \pi \pi \pi \rangle \sim \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^{\tau_*} d\tau_1 \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^{\tau_*} d\tau_2 \frac{-1}{H^5 \tau_1^2 \tau_2^3} A^2 \left(-\frac{\pi}{4}\right) H^2 \left(\tau_1 \tau_2\right)^{3/2} \\ \times (-i) \frac{2^{\nu}}{\pi} (-p_3 \tau_2)^{-\nu} \Gamma(\nu) i \frac{2^{\nu}}{\pi} (-p_3 \tau_1)^{-\nu} \Gamma(\nu) \left(\frac{c_s}{4\epsilon M_{\rm Pl}}\right)^3 \frac{1}{p_1 p_2 p_3} \tau_1^2 \tau_2 \\ + (p_1 \leftrightarrow p_3) + (p_2 \leftrightarrow p_3) + {\rm c.c.} \\ = \frac{2^{2\nu}}{4\pi} \Gamma^2(\nu) \frac{1}{H^3} \left(\frac{c_s}{4\epsilon M_{\rm Pl}}\right)^3 A^2 \frac{1}{p_1 p_2 p_3} p_3^{-2\nu} \\ \times \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^{\tau_*} d\tau_1 \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^{\tau_*} d\tau_2 \tau_1^{3/2} \tau_2^{-1/2} (\tau_1 \tau_2)^{-\nu}.$$
(7.33)

Here, introducing the UV cutoff

$$\tau_{\Lambda} = -\Lambda^{-1}, \tag{7.34}$$

we can calculate as

$$\langle \pi \pi \pi \rangle \sim \frac{2^{2\nu}}{4\pi} \Gamma^2(\nu) \frac{1}{H^3} \left(\frac{c_s}{4\epsilon M_{\rm Pl}} \right)^3 A^2 \frac{1}{p_1 p_2 p_3} p_3^{-2\nu} \frac{1}{5/2 - \nu} \tau_1^{5/2 - \nu} \Big|_{\tau_{\Lambda}}^{\tau_*} \frac{1}{1/2 - \nu} \tau_2^{1/2 - \nu} \Big|_{\tau_{\Lambda}}^{\tau_*}$$
(7.35)

Since the cutoff scale has a dimension of momentum, we can write

$$\Lambda = \gamma p, \tag{7.36}$$

using the dimensionless parameter γ . Therefore we can obtain

$$\frac{1}{5/2-\nu}\tau_1^{5/2-\nu}\Big|_{\tau_{\Lambda}}^{\tau_*}\frac{1}{1/2-\nu}\tau_2^{1/2-\nu}\Big|_{\tau_{\Lambda}}^{\tau_*} = \frac{4}{(5-2\nu)(1-2\nu)}(-p)^{2\nu-3}\left(1-\gamma^{\nu-1/2}-\gamma^{\nu-5/2}+\gamma^{2\nu-3}\right).$$
(7.37)

From the definition, non-Gaussianity is computed as

$$f_{\rm NL} = \frac{10}{9} \frac{1}{(2\pi)^7 \tilde{p}_{\zeta}^2} p^6 M_{\rm Pl}^{-3} (-H)^3 \langle \pi \pi \pi \rangle$$

$$= \frac{10}{9} \frac{1}{(2\pi)^7 \tilde{p}_{\zeta}^2} p^6 M_{\rm Pl}^{-3} (-H)^3$$

$$\times \frac{2^{2\nu}}{4\pi} \Gamma^2(\nu) \frac{1}{H^3} \left(\frac{c_s}{4\epsilon M_{\rm Pl}}\right)^3 A^2 \frac{1}{p^3} p^{-2\nu}$$

$$\times \frac{4}{(5-2\nu)(1-2\nu)} (-p)^{2\nu-3} \left(1-\gamma^{\nu-1/2}-\gamma^{\nu-5/2}+\gamma^{2\nu-3}\right)$$

$$\sim 10^{-12} \left(\frac{c_s}{\epsilon}\right)^3 \left(1-\gamma^{\nu-1/2}-\gamma^{\nu-5/2}+\gamma^{2\nu-3}\right).$$
(7.38)

Now, recalling that

$$\epsilon c_s \sim 10^{-3 \sim -4},\tag{7.39}$$

we have

$$f_{\rm NL} \sim 10^{-3 \sim 0} c_s^6 \left(1 - \gamma^{\nu - 1/2} - \gamma^{\nu - 5/2} + \gamma^{2\nu - 3} \right).$$
 (7.40)

From the viewpoint of effective field theory, the cutoff is the inflationary scale, and γ is

$$\gamma \sim 1. \tag{7.41}$$

In this case, non-Gaussianity has the width of

$$f_{\rm NL} \sim 10^{-3\sim0} c_s^6.$$
 (7.42)

 c_s is a quantity such that it is 1 in the simplest model, and is not expected to vary significantly in order estimation. This result is comparable to that of case (7.11) where the time derivative is not included. The reasons are shown in the following table.

Table 1 shows the coefficients and propagator for three point function of inflaton with various number of time derivatives. In the table, the case where the three point function of inflaton without a time derivative is denoted by $\langle \pi\pi\pi\rangle$, with one, two and three time derivatives by $\langle \pi\pi\pi\rangle$, $\langle \pi\pi\pi\rangle$, and $\langle \pi\pi\pi\rangle$. For example, $\langle \pi\pi\pi\rangle$ represents equation (7.6) and $\langle \pi\pi\pi\rangle$ represents equation (7.25). Taking into account that $a^{-1} = H\tau$ is added in taking the time derivative of the propagator, the coefficients are all of the form A^2H^3 .

	factor	propagator	
$\langle \pi\pi\pi \rangle$	$\frac{2}{9}AH^2 \times 3AH$	$G_{+-}\Delta_{+-}\Delta_{+-}\Delta_{++}$	
$\langle \pi \pi \dot{\pi} \dot{\pi} \rangle$	$\frac{2}{9}AH^2 \times A$	$G_{+-}\Delta_{+-}\dot{\Delta}_{++}$	
	$3AH \times 3AH$	$G_{+-}\Delta_{+-}\dot{\Delta}_{+-}\Delta_{++}$	
$\langle \pi \dot{\pi} \dot{\pi} \dot{\pi} \rangle$	$A \times 3AH$	$G_{+-}\dot{\Delta}_{+-}\dot{\Delta}_{+-}\Delta_{++}$	
	$3AH \times A$	$G_{+-}\dot{\Delta}_{+-}\Delta_{+-}\dot{\Delta}_{++}$	
$\langle \dot{\pi} \dot{\pi} \dot{\pi} \dot{\pi} \rangle$	$A \times A$	$G_{+-}\dot{\Delta}_{+-}\dot{\Delta}_{+-}\dot{\Delta}_{++}$	

Table 7.1: The factors and propagator for three point function of inflaton with various number of time derivatives.

The coefficients except for A^2H^3 of the interaction are not so different in magnitude, and the difference among propagators is just $\mathcal{O}(1)$ factor as long as the cutoff is set to $\Lambda = \gamma p$. Thus, they all give the same contribution to non-Gaussianity.

7.2 cubic interaction of Σ

Next, we consider the graph generated by the cubic interaction of Σ (Fig.7.2).



Figure 7.2: The graph generated by the cubic interaction of Σ . There are 2⁴ graphs in total, and this is an example, representing the graph of (-, -, -, +).

Let τ_4 be the time for the part of Σ^3 interaction and τ_1, τ_2, τ_3 be the time for the rest of $\pi\Sigma$ interaction. According to the rule of in-in formalism, there exist 2^4 types of graphs. Consider the (-, -, -, +) graphs and its complex conjugation (+, +, +, -) in

the order $(\tau_1, \tau_2, \tau_3, \tau_4)$. From equations (6.31) and (6.35), the relevant interactions are

$$\sqrt{-g}\mathcal{L}_{SU(5) \text{ Higgs}}
\supseteq 3\left(10M^2v - (600\lambda_1 + 140\lambda_2)v^3\right)a^3H\pi\left(\Sigma_{11}(\tilde{t}) + \Sigma_{22}(\tilde{t}) + \Sigma_{33}(\tilde{t})\right)
-40\lambda_1va^3\left(\Sigma_{11}^3(\tilde{t}) + \Sigma_{22}^3(\tilde{t}) + \Sigma_{33}^3(\tilde{t})\right).$$
(7.43)

Using the Feynman rule for in-in formalism, the case where the interaction does not have time derivative is written down as

$$\langle \pi \pi \pi \rangle = \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^{0} a(\tau_1) d\tau_1 \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^{0} a(\tau_2) d\tau_2 \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^{0} a(\tau_3) d\tau_3 \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^{0} a(\tau_4) d\tau_4 \\ \times (-i) a(\tau_1) 3a^3(\tau_1) AH \Delta_{+-}(0, \tau_1, p_1) G_{-+}(\tau_1, \tau_4, p_1) \\ \times (-i) a(\tau_2) 3a^3(\tau_2) AH \Delta_{+-}(0, \tau_2, p_2) G_{-+}(\tau_2, \tau_4, p_2) \\ \times ia(\tau_4) (-1) a^3(\tau_4) 40 \lambda_1 v G_{+-}(\tau_4, \tau_3, p_3) \\ \times (-i) a(\tau_3) 3a^3(\tau_3) AH \Delta_{-+}(\tau_3, 0, p_3) + (p_1 \leftrightarrow p_3) + (p_2 \leftrightarrow p_3) + \text{c.c.}$$

$$(7.44)$$

Substituting the propagators of inflaton (6.6), (6.7)

$$\Delta_{>}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2},k) = \frac{1 + ic_{s}k(\tau_{1}-\tau_{2}) + (c_{s}k)^{2}\tau_{1}\tau_{2}}{4\epsilon M_{\rm Pl}c_{s}k^{3}}e^{-ic_{s}k(\tau_{1}-\tau_{2})}, \qquad (7.45)$$

$$\Delta_{<}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2},k) = \frac{1 - ic_{s}k(\tau_{1} - \tau_{2}) + (c_{s}k)^{2}\tau_{1}\tau_{2}}{4\epsilon M_{\rm Pl}c_{s}k^{3}}e^{ic_{s}k(\tau_{1} - \tau_{2})}$$
(7.46)

and propagators of Higgs boson (6.41), (6.42)

$$G_{>}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2},k) = -\frac{\pi}{4} e^{-\pi \operatorname{Im}(\nu)} H^{2}(\tau_{1}\tau_{2})^{3/2} H_{\nu}^{(1)}(-k\tau_{1}) H_{\nu}^{(2)}(-k\tau_{2}), \qquad (7.47)$$

$$G_{<}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2},k) = -\frac{\pi}{4}e^{-\pi \operatorname{Im}(\nu)}H^{2}(\tau_{1}\tau_{2})^{3/2}H_{\nu}^{(1)}(-k\tau_{2})H_{\nu}^{(2)}(-k\tau_{1}), \qquad (7.48)$$

we obtain

$$\langle \pi \pi \pi \rangle = 40 \times 3^{3} \lambda_{1} v A^{3} H^{-7} \left(\frac{1}{4\epsilon M_{\text{Pl}} c_{s}} \right)^{3} \left(-\frac{\pi}{4} \right)^{3} e^{-3\pi \text{Im}(\nu)} \left(\frac{1}{p_{1} p_{2} p_{3}} \right)^{3} \\ \times \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^{0} d\tau_{1} \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^{0} d\tau_{2} \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^{0} d\tau_{3} \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^{0} d\tau_{4} \\ \times (1+ic_{s} p_{1} \tau_{1}) (1+ic_{s} p_{2} \tau_{2}) (1+ic_{s} p_{3} \tau_{3}) e^{-ic_{s} p_{1} \tau_{1}} e^{-ic_{s} p_{2} \tau_{2}} e^{-ic_{s} p_{3} \tau_{3}} (\tau_{1} \tau_{2} \tau_{3})^{-5/2} \tau_{4}^{1/2} \\ \times H_{\nu}^{(1)} (-p_{1} \tau_{1}) H_{\nu}^{(1)} (-p_{2} \tau_{2}) H_{\nu}^{(1)} (-p_{3} \tau_{3}) H_{\nu}^{(2)} (-p_{1} \tau_{4}) H_{\nu}^{(2)} (-p_{2} \tau_{4}) H_{\nu}^{(2)} (-p_{3} \tau_{4}) \\ + (p_{1} \leftrightarrow p_{3}) + (p_{2} \leftrightarrow p_{3}) + \text{c.c.}$$

$$(7.49)$$

Using the horizon exit approximations (7.10), (7.11) of Hankel functions

$$H_{\nu}^{(1)}(-p_3\tau_2) \to -i\frac{2^{\nu}}{\pi}(-p_3\tau_2)^{-\nu}\Gamma(\nu),$$
 (7.50)

$$H_{\nu}^{(2)}(-p_3\tau_1) \to i \frac{2^{\nu}}{\pi} (-p_3\tau_1)^{-\nu} \Gamma(\nu),$$
 (7.51)

we can compute

$$\langle \pi \pi \pi \rangle \simeq -6 \times 40 \times 3^{3} \lambda_{1} v A^{3} H^{-7} \left(\frac{1}{4\epsilon M_{\rm Pl} c_{s}} \right)^{3} \left(\frac{\pi}{4} \right)^{3} \left(\frac{2^{\nu}}{\pi} \right)^{6} \Gamma^{6}(\nu) \left(\frac{1}{p_{1} p_{2} p_{3}} \right)^{3} \\ \times \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^{\tau_{1*}} d\tau_{1} \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^{\tau_{2*}} d\tau_{2} \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^{\tau_{3*}} d\tau_{3} \int_{-(1+i\epsilon)\infty}^{\tau_{4*}} d\tau_{4} \\ \times (\tau_{1} \tau_{2} \tau_{3})^{-5/2} \tau_{4}^{1/2} (-p_{1} \tau_{1})^{-\nu} (-p_{2} \tau_{2})^{-\nu} (-p_{3} \tau_{3})^{-\nu} (-p_{1} \tau_{4})^{-\nu} (-p_{2} \tau_{4})^{-\nu} (-p_{3} \tau_{4})^{-\nu}$$

$$(7.52)$$

The first factor 6 comes from momentum exchange and contributions from complex conjugation. Now, if we insert the cutoff $\Lambda = \gamma p$ for τ_4 , we obtain

$$\langle \pi \pi \pi \rangle \simeq 6 \times 40 \times 3^{3} \lambda_{1} \nu A^{3} H^{-7} \left(\frac{1}{4\epsilon M_{\rm Pl} c_{s}} \right)^{3} \left(\frac{\pi}{4} \right)^{3} \left(\frac{2^{\nu}}{\pi} \right)^{6} \Gamma^{6}(\nu) \left(\frac{1}{p_{1} p_{2} p_{3}} \right)^{3} \\ \times \left(\frac{2}{3+2\nu} \right)^{3} \frac{2}{3-6\nu} (p_{1} p_{2})^{3/2-\nu} (-1)^{3\nu-3/2} p_{3}^{2\nu} \left(1-\gamma^{3\nu-3/2} \right),$$
 (7.53)

thus non-Gaussianity is given by

$$f_{\rm NL} = \frac{10}{9} \frac{1}{(2\pi)^7 \tilde{p}_{\zeta}^2} p^6 M_{\rm Pl}^{-3} (-H)^3 \langle \pi \pi \pi \rangle$$

$$= \frac{10}{9} \frac{1}{(2\pi)^7 \tilde{p}_{\zeta}^2} p^6 M_{\rm Pl}^{-3} (-H)^3$$

$$\times 6 \times 40 \times 3^3 \lambda_1 v A^3 H^{-7} \left(\frac{1}{4\epsilon M_{\rm Pl} c_s}\right)^3 \left(\frac{\pi}{4}\right)^3 \left(\frac{2^{\nu}}{\pi}\right)^6 \Gamma^6(\nu) \left(\frac{1}{p_1 p_2 p_3}\right)^3$$

$$\times \left(\frac{2}{3+2\nu}\right)^3 \frac{2}{3-6\nu} (p_1 p_2)^{3/2-\nu} (-1)^{3\nu-3/2} p_3^{2\nu} \left(1-\gamma^{3\nu-3/2}\right).$$
(7.54)

Substituting numerical values as before gives the result

$$|f_{\rm NL}| = \mathcal{O}(10^{-3\sim0}).$$
 (7.55)

The calculations for the case where the interaction involves time derivatives can be performed similarly to the discussion in Table 1, and they all yield the same contribution to non-Gaussianity.

7.3 results

After all, combining all the obtained non-Gaussianity results in

$$|f_{\rm NL}| = \mathcal{O}(10^{-3\sim0}) \times \alpha. \tag{7.56}$$

 α represents the contribution from components other than Σ_{11} , or the additional group theoretical numerical factor that appears in larger GUT gauge groups extension, and so on, which one the same order contribution to the non-Gaussianity. Roughly, α is expected to be an order of magnitude of $\mathcal{O}(10^{0\sim1})$. Since the current observation limit (Fig.7.3) is

$$|f_{\rm NL}| \lesssim 1,\tag{7.57}$$

this result is consistent with the observation and it might be possible to detect the signature of the Higgs boson in GUT by 21cm spectrum, future LSS and future CMB depending on our model parameters. That is, the non-Gaussianity $f_{\rm NL}$ is suppressed by the Planck scale, but enhanced because of the large inflation scale. If $f_{\rm NL}$ is evaluated in a parameter region that is consistent with the currently observed upper bound of tensor-scalar ratio r, $f_{\rm NL}$ will be large enough to be observable in future experiments.

10	D^{-3} 10	0-1	1 1	0 10	04	
gravitational floor	21cm spectrum	future LSS	future CMB	ruled out by Planck	non-perturbative	

Figure 7.3: Schematic illustration of current and future constraints on the non-Gaussianity (Figure taken from [104]).

Chapter 8 Conclusion

The Standard Model of elementary particles, which has successfully explained many physical phenomena, is probably one of the most successful physical theories. However, the nature is full of rich phenomena that cannot be explained by the Standard Model alone. GUT is one of the attempts to describe these interesting phenomena. GUT is a fascinating theory that unifies the three interactions that exist in nature: strong interaction, electromagnetic interaction, and weak interaction. Although many researchers have tried to verify it, it has not yet been confirmed. For example, we have been looking for proton decay in Super Kamiokande, but have not observed that process. In addition, it is difficult to investigate by using accelerators because the GUT scale is very high energy (10^{15}GeV) . For this reason, Cosmological Collider Physics has been the focus of much attention in recent years. Cosmological Collider Physics is a method to obtain information on elementary particles by using the effective field theory of inflation. Quantum fluctuations generated in the short time after the birth of the universe are stretched by inflation. It appears in the form of non-Gaussianity by observing the cosmic microwave background radiation. This means that Cosmological Collider Physics is a very interesting way to obtain information on high energy elementary particles that cannot be reached by terrestrial accelerators by means of precise observation of the universe.

In this thesis, we focus on the case where the energy scale of the inflation is close to the GUT scale, and discuss if the GUT can be verified by the non-Gaussianity due to the Higgs boson in GUT. Concretely, in addition to the effective action of inflation, we considered the action of the adjoint Higgs scalar field in SU(5) GUT. A characteristic feature of this model is that the Higgs boson has a vacuum expectation value due to spontaneous symmetry breaking, which leads to linear interactions of Higgs boson with the inflation. Therefore, the same argument can be applied not only to SU(5) GUT, but also to GUT such as SO(10) and E_6 where the Higgs boson has a vacuum expectation value and the symmetry is broken to the Standard Model, in which case the final result will be enhanced by a group theoretical factor compared to SU(5). Using these interactions, the three point function of the inflaton is generated by the tree level exchange of the GUT symmetry breaking Higgs boson. The graphs contributing to the inflaton three point function can be computed by performing horizon exit approximation, and non-Gaussianity is evaluated from the obtained values. As a result, we have shown

$$|f_{\rm NL}| \lesssim 1 \tag{8.1}$$

for non-Gaussianity without a drastic fine-tuning of parameters. This result is consistent with the current observed limit and suggests the existence of the GUT symmetry breaking Higgs boson and it might be possible to detect the signature of the GUT symmetry breaking Higgs boson by 21cm spectrum, future LSS and future CMB depending on our model parameters.

Acknowledgements

This study was done in collaboration with Prof. Nobuhito Maru, in the Department of Physics, Osaka Metropolitan University. I would like to express my sincere gratitude to him for his discussions as my supervisor and for his cooperation in the preparation of this thesis. I would like to take this opportunity to thank my colleagues in the laboratory for their discussions of this study. I am also grateful to all the people who asked questions and discussed useful topics in the Einstein seminars and other presentations on this study. Finally, I would like to thank my family for their support in my daily life.

Appendix A

Perturbations in uniformly isotropic spacetime

In appendix A to E, we follow [106] and review the perturbed metric in uniformly isotropic spacetime and gauge transformation. In this appendix, we show that the perturbed metric in uniformly isotropic spacetime is

$$ds^{2} = a^{2}(\eta) \left[-(1+2A)d\eta^{2} + 2(B_{|i} - S_{i})d\eta dx^{i} + \left\{ (1+2\psi)\gamma_{ij} + 2E_{|ij} + 2F_{i|j} + h_{ij} \right\} dx^{i} dx^{j} \right]$$
(A.1)

in the range of linear perturbations. The symbols appearing in the above equation are explained below.

In the universe with the FLRW metric ${}^{(b)}g_{\mu\nu}$ on the background, we consider the perturbation $\delta g_{\mu\nu}$ of the metric. This space-time metric can be written as

$$g_{\mu\nu} = {}^{(b)}g_{\mu\nu} + \delta g_{\mu\nu}.$$
 (A.2)

For convenience, we define conformal time η by

$$\eta := \int \frac{1}{a} dt. \tag{A.3}$$

Furthermore, if the metric in 3-dimensional space with curvature K is $a^2 \gamma_{ij}$, the FLRW metric ${}^{(b)}g_{\mu\nu}$ can be written as

$${}^{(b)}ds^{2} = -dt^{2} + a^{2}\gamma_{ij}dx^{i}dx^{j}$$

= $a^{2} \left(-d\eta^{2} + \gamma_{ij}dx^{i}dx^{j}\right).$ (A.4)

As shown below, the perturbed metric $\delta g_{\mu\nu}$ can be separated into three contributions: scalar perturbation, vector perturbation, and tensor perturbation. From the symmetry of the metric tensor, there are 10 independent components in $\delta g_{\mu\nu}$.

(a) scalar perturbation

First, we consider scalar perturbations. The perturbed measure δg_{00} of the temporaltemporal component can be written

$$\delta g_{00}^{(S)} = -2a^2 A \tag{A.5}$$

with only a contribution from the scalar quantity A. The reason why a^2 is multiplied here is to correspond to the fact that the metric of the time component of the background spacetime (A.4) is ${}^{(b)}g_{00} = -a^2$. The contribution of a scalar quantity B to the perturbed metric of the temporal-spatial component δg_{0i} can be written as

$$\delta g_{0i}^{(S)} = a^2 B_{|i} \tag{A.6}$$

where $B_{|i|}$ is the covariant derivative with respect to the 3-dimensional metric γ_{ij} of B. This is because the only vector that can be constructed naturally from a scalar is the derivative. The contribution of a scalar quantity to the perturbed metric δg_{ij} of the spatial-spatial component can be written as

$$\delta g_{ij}^{(S)} = 2a^2 \left(\psi \gamma_{ij} + E_{|ij} \right) \tag{A.7}$$

using two scalar quantities ψ and E. This is because the only quantity with tensor structure of the spatial part in the current theory is γ_{ij} , and the only tensor that can be constructed naturally from scalars is the second-order derivative.

In summary, the part of the metric that contains scalar perturbed metric are

$$\delta g_{00}^{(S)} = -2a^2 A, \tag{A.8}$$

$$\delta g_{0i}^{(S)} = a^2 B_{|i}, \tag{A.9}$$

$$\delta g_{ij}^{(S)} = 2a^2 \left(\psi \gamma_{ij} + E_{|ij} \right) \tag{A.10}$$

which consists of the four quantities A, B, ψ and E.

(b) vector perturbation

Next, we consider vector perturbations. Here, we use Helmholtz's theorem:

<u>Helmholtz's theorem</u> Any 3-dimensional vector V_i can be written as

$$V_i = B_{|i} + S_i \tag{A.11}$$

by the sum of a vector $B_{|i}$ with zero rotation and a vector S_i with zero divergence:

$$B_{|[ij]} := \frac{1}{2}(B_{|ij} - B_{|ji}) = 0,$$
 (A.12)

$$S_i^{|i|} = 0 \tag{A.13}$$

This represents the decomposition of vector V_i into longitudinal and transverse wave components.

From Helmholtz's theorem, the perturbed metric $\delta g_{0i}^{(V)}$ consists of the sum of the purely vector part

$$\delta g_{0i}^{(V)} = -a^2 S_i \tag{A.14}$$

and the spatial derivative $B_{|i}$ of the scalar quantity B. This $B_{|i}$ is considered in (A.9). Similarly, the vector contribution $\delta g_{ij}^{(V)}$ to the perturbed metric δg_{ij} is the spatial derivative $F_{i|j}$ of the vector F_i with zero divergence satisfying the relation $F_i^{|i|} = 0$, from Helmholtz's theorem. The scalar that comes out as a change of Helmholtz's theorem is E considered in the contribution (A.10) ($V_i = F_i + E_{|i|}$). Using the symmetry of the metric $\delta g_{ij}^{(V)}$, we can write

$$\delta g_{ij}^{(V)} = a^2 (F_{i|j} + F_{j|i}) \tag{A.15}$$

for perturbed metric originated by pure vector.

In summary, the perturbed metric component for vector perturbations are

$$\delta g_{0i}^{(V)} = -a^2 S_i, \tag{A.16}$$

$$\delta g_{ij}^{(V)} = a^2 (F_{i|j} + F_{j|i}) \tag{A.17}$$

and the vector perturbations S_i and F_i satisfy the conditions

$$S_i^{|i|} = 0, \quad F_i^{|i|} = 0.$$
 (A.18)

With these two restrictions, the vector perturbations S_i and F_i have 6 - 2 = 4 degrees of freedom.

(c) tensor perturbation

Finally, we consider tensor perturbations. Here, we use the SVT (Scalar Vector Tensor) decomposition of the tensor:

 $\frac{\text{SVT (Scalar Vector Tensor) decomposition of the tensor}}{\text{Any second-order tensor } T_{ij} \text{ can be written as}}$

$$T_{ij}(x) = \underbrace{\left(D_i D_j - \frac{1}{3}\gamma_{ij}\nabla^2\right)S + \frac{1}{2}\left(D_i Y_j^{(L)} + D_j Y_i^{(R)}\right) + Y_{ij}}_{\text{traceless part}} + \underbrace{\frac{1}{3}\gamma_{ij}T^k_k}_{\text{trace part}} \quad (A.19)$$

where $Y_i^{(L)}, Y_i^{(R)}, Y_{ij}$ satisfy

$$D^i Y_i^{(L)} = 0,$$
 (A.20)

$$D^{i}Y_{i}^{(R)} = 0, (A.21)$$

$$D^{i}Y_{ij} = D^{j}Y_{ij} = Y_{i}^{i} = 0 (A.22)$$

respectively. D^i represents the covariant derivative. If T_{ij} is a symmetric tensor, then $Y_i^{(L)} = Y_i^{(R)}$ and $Y_{ij} = Y_{ji}$. The above equation (A.19) is the decomposition of the vector into longitudinal and transverse wave components twice.

We write

$$\delta g_{ij}^{(T)} = a^2 T_{ij} \tag{A.23}$$

for the contribution by the tensor of the perturbed metric δg_{ij} . From the SVT decomposition of the tensor, we have

$$T_{ij} = \left(D_i D_j - \frac{1}{3}\gamma_{ij} \nabla^2\right) S + \frac{1}{3}\gamma_{ij} Y + \frac{1}{2} \left(D_i Y_j^{(L)} + D_j Y_i^{(R)}\right) + Y_{ij}.$$
 (A.24)

The first term on the right-hand side is the traceless part, which is the contribution from scalar quantities. The second term is the trace part, which is also a contribution from scalar quantity. The third term is the traceless part, which is the contribution from vector quantities satisfying $D^i Y_i^{(L)} = 0$, $D^i Y_i^{(R)} = 0$. Therefore, to extract the fourth term, which is the contribution from the pure tensor part, T_{ij} must be divergenceless

and traceless. We write T_{ij} satisfying these conditions as h_{ij} :

$$\delta g_{ij}^{(T)} = a^2 h_{ij}, \qquad (A.25)$$

$$h_{ij}^{|j|} = 0,$$
 (A.26)

$$h_i^{\ i} = 0. \tag{A.27}$$

The independent degree of freedom of h_{ij} is 6 - 3 - 1 = 2.

Summarizing the above scalar, vector and tensor perturbations, the perturbed metric with FLRW metric in the background from equations (A.8), (A.16) and (A.25) is as follows:

$$ds^{2} = a^{2}(\eta) \left[-(1+2A)d\eta^{2} + 2(B_{|i} - S_{i})d\eta dx^{i} + \left\{ (1+2\psi)\gamma_{ij} + 2E_{|ij} + 2F_{i|j} + h_{ij} \right\} dx^{i} dx^{j} \right]$$
(A.28)

Note that these perturbations satisfy the conditions

$$S_i^{|i|} = 0, (A.29)$$

$$F_i^{|i|} = 0, \tag{A.30}$$

$$h_{ij}^{\ |j|} = 0,$$
 (A.31)

$$h_i^{\ i} = 0 \tag{A.32}$$

from equations (A.18), (A.26) and (A.27). All perturbations are functions of conformal time η and position \boldsymbol{x} . The physical meanings of each perturbation quantities are

- A: fluctuations in the passage of time (Newton Potential),
- $B_{|i} S_i$: fluctuation of displacement vector,
 - ψ : fluctuation of spatial volume,

 $2E_{|ij} + 2F_{i|j} + h_{ij}$: anisotropy of space (*E* is rescaled according to radius, h_{ij} is distortion) respectively. The physical meaning of the conditions (A.18) and (A.25) is as follows. The conditions of the divergenceless

$$S_i^{|i|} = 0, \quad F_i^{|i|} = 0, \quad h_{ij}^{|j|} = 0$$
 (A.33)

imply that the vectors S_i , F_i and the gravitational wave h_{ij} are transverse waves. Traceless condition

$$h_i^{\ i} = 0 \tag{A.34}$$

means that gravitational waves do not change the spatial volume.

Appendix B Gauge transformation

Since the general relativity is a gauge theory with general coordinate transformations, the apparent degrees of freedom, called gauge degrees of freedom, appear in the theory. In linear perturbation theory, gauge degrees of freedom are understood as degrees of freedom of infinitesimal coordinate transformations. In this Appendix, we investigate how the perturbed quantities in metric (A.28)

$$ds^{2} = a^{2}(\eta) \left[-(1+2A)d\eta^{2} + 2(B_{|i} - S_{i})d\eta dx^{i} + \left\{ (1+2\psi)\gamma_{ij} + 2E_{|ij} + 2F_{i|j} + h_{ij} \right\} dx^{i} dx^{j} \right]$$
(B.1)

are transformed under such gauge transformations.

We consider the spacetime as a manifold that can take local coordinates at any point, and introduce the following two manifolds:

- background spacetime manifold \mathcal{N}
- physical (all spacetime) manifolds including perturbations \mathcal{M}

Set the coordinate system ${}^{(b)}x^{\mu}$ in the background spacetime \mathcal{N} and set the coordinate system x^{μ} in the all spacetime \mathcal{M} . Consider a diffeomorphism map

$$\mathcal{D}: \mathcal{N} \to \mathcal{M}, \quad {}^{(\mathrm{b})}x^{\mu} \mapsto x^{\mu}$$
(B.2)

from \mathcal{N} to \mathcal{M} between these coordinate systems. The point P on \mathcal{M} is transformed to the point $\mathcal{D}^{-1}(P)$ on \mathcal{N} by the inverse map The perturbation $\delta T(\delta T \text{ can be a scalar,}$ vector, or tensor) at point P is defined by

$$\delta T(x^{\mu}(P)) := T(x^{\mu}(P)) - {}^{(b)}T({}^{(b)}x^{\mu}(\mathcal{D}^{-1}(P))).$$
(B.3)

That is, the difference between the quantity on the total space-time \mathcal{M} and the quantity on the background space-time \mathcal{N} at the point P.

Next, consider a diffeomorphism map

$$\tilde{\mathcal{D}}: \mathcal{N} \to \mathcal{M}, \quad {}^{(\mathrm{b})}x^{\mu} \mapsto \tilde{x}^{\mu}$$
(B.4)

from the background space-time \mathcal{N} to another coordinate system \tilde{x}^{μ} on the all spacetime \mathcal{M} . In this coordinate system \tilde{x}^{μ} , the value of T at the point P on \mathcal{M} is defined as $\tilde{T}(\tilde{x}^{\mu}(P))$. Since the value in the background spacetime \mathcal{N} corresponding to the point P is ${}^{(b)}T(\tilde{\mathcal{D}}^{-1}(P))$, the perturbation $\tilde{\delta T}$ in the new coordinate system is

$$\widetilde{\delta T}\left(\widetilde{x}^{\mu}(P)\right) = \widetilde{T}\left(\widetilde{x}^{\mu}(P)\right) - {}^{(\mathrm{b})}T\left({}^{(\mathrm{b})}\widetilde{x}^{\mu}\left(\widetilde{\mathcal{D}}^{-1}(P)\right)\right).$$
(B.5)

Now, consider the following infinitesimal coordinate transformations (gauge transformation):

$$\tilde{x}^{\mu} = x^{\mu} + \xi^{\mu}. \tag{B.6}$$

If T is a scalar quantity f, then the relation $\tilde{f}(\tilde{x}^{\mu}) = f(x^{\mu})$ holds and the perturbation (B.5) at point P becomes

$$\widetilde{\delta f}(\tilde{x}) = f(x) - {}^{(b)}f\left({}^{(b)}\tilde{x}^{\mu}\left(\tilde{\mathcal{D}}^{-1}(P)\right)\right)$$

= $f(\tilde{x}) - \xi^{\mu}\frac{\partial f(\tilde{x})}{\partial \tilde{x}^{\mu}} - {}^{(b)}f\left({}^{(b)}\tilde{x}^{\mu}\left(\tilde{\mathcal{D}}^{-1}(P)\right)\right)$ (first order expansion for ξ)
= $\delta f(\tilde{x}) - \xi^{\mu}\frac{\partial f(\tilde{x})}{\partial \tilde{x}^{\mu}}.$ (B.7)

Since $\partial f(\tilde{x}) / \partial \tilde{x}^{\mu}$, which contributes to the last term in the first-order of infinitesimal quantities, is time-dependent quantity in the background space-time \mathcal{N} and the scalar quantity f is ${}^{(b)}f(\tilde{x}^0)$ in uniformly isotropic spacetime,

$$\widetilde{\delta f} = \delta f - \xi^0 f' \tag{B.8}$$

is obtained. Note that the prime represents the derivative by $\tilde{x}^0 = \tilde{\eta}$.

Using Helmholtz's theorem on the vector \tilde{x}^i , the infinitesimal coordinate transformations of the temporal and spatial parts of the gauge transformation (B.6) can be written as

$$\tilde{\eta} = \eta + \xi^0,$$

$$\tilde{x}^i = x^i + {\xi_{|}}^i + {\zeta}^i$$
(B.9)

respectively, where $\xi^0(\eta, x^i)$ and $\xi(\eta, x^i)$ are scalar functions and $\zeta^i(\eta, x^i)$ is vector with zero divergence $\zeta^i_{|i|} = 0$. Since relations

$$\xi^{0}\left(\eta, x^{i}\right) = \xi^{0}\left(\tilde{\eta}, \tilde{x}^{i}\right), \qquad (B.10)$$

$$\xi(\eta, x^i) = \xi(\tilde{\eta}, \tilde{x}^i), \qquad (B.11)$$

$$\zeta^{i}\left(\eta, x^{i}\right) = \zeta^{i}\left(\tilde{\eta}, \tilde{x}^{i}\right) \tag{B.12}$$

hold in the first-order perturbation of infinitesimal coordinate transformations, we obtain

$$d\xi^{0} = \xi^{0'} d\tilde{\eta} + \xi^{0}{}_{|i} d\tilde{x}^{i}, \qquad (B.13)$$

$$d\xi = \xi' d\tilde{\eta} + \xi_{|j} d\tilde{x}^j, \qquad (B.14)$$

$$d\zeta^{i} = \zeta^{i\prime} d\tilde{\eta} + \zeta^{i}{}_{|j} d\tilde{x}^{j}$$
(B.15)

for small changes. From these equations and the derivative of (B.9), we can obtain

$$d\eta = d\tilde{\eta} - \xi^{0'} d\tilde{\eta} - \xi^{0}{}_{|i} d\tilde{x}^{i}$$
(B.16)

$$dx^{i} = d\tilde{x}^{i} - \left(\xi_{|}^{\prime i} + \zeta^{i\prime}\right) d\tilde{\eta} - \left(\xi_{|}^{i}{}_{j} + \zeta^{i}{}_{|j}\right) d\tilde{x}^{j}.$$
(B.17)

Also, a relation

$$a(\eta) = a\left(\tilde{\eta} - \xi^0\right) = a(\tilde{\eta}) - \xi^0 a'(\tilde{\eta})$$
(B.18)

holds for the scale factor $a(\eta)$. Substituting equations (B.16), (B.17), and (B.18) into the perturbed metric (A.28)

$$ds^{2} = a^{2}(\eta) \left[-(1+2A)d\eta^{2} + 2(B_{|i} - S_{i})d\eta dx^{i} + \left\{ (1+2\psi)\gamma_{ij} + 2E_{|ij} + 2F_{i|j} + h_{ij} \right\} dx^{i} dx^{j} \right],$$
(B.19)

we can obtain gauge transformations of the perturbations: From equations (B.16), (B.17), and (B.18),

$$a^{2}(\eta) = \left\{ a(\tilde{\eta}) - \xi^{0} a'(\tilde{\eta}) \right\}^{2} = a^{2}(\tilde{\eta}) - 2aa'\xi^{0},$$
(B.20)

$$d\eta^{2} = \left(d\tilde{\eta} - \xi^{0'} d\tilde{\eta} - \xi^{0}{}_{|i} d\tilde{x}^{i} \right)^{2} = d\tilde{\eta}^{2} - 2\xi^{0'} d\tilde{\eta}^{2} - 2\xi^{0}{}_{|i} d\tilde{\eta} d\tilde{x}^{i},$$
(B.21)

$$d\eta dx^{i} = \left(d\tilde{\eta} - \xi^{0'} d\tilde{\eta} - \xi^{0}_{\ |k} d\tilde{x}^{k}\right) \left\{d\tilde{x}^{i} - \left(\xi_{|}^{'i} + \zeta^{i'}\right) d\tilde{\eta} - \left(\xi_{|}^{i}_{\ j} + \zeta^{i}_{\ |j}\right) d\tilde{x}^{j}\right\} \\ = d\tilde{\eta} d\tilde{x}^{i} - \left(\xi_{|}^{'i} + \zeta^{i'}\right) d\tilde{\eta}^{2} - \left(\xi_{|}^{i}_{\ j} + \zeta^{i}_{\ |j}\right) d\tilde{\eta} d\tilde{x}^{j} - \xi^{0'} d\tilde{\eta} d\tilde{x}^{i} - \xi^{0}_{\ |k} d\tilde{x}^{k} d\tilde{x}^{i} \\ = -\left(\xi_{|}^{'i} + \zeta^{i'}\right) d\tilde{\eta}^{2} + (1 - \xi^{0'}) d\tilde{\eta} d\tilde{x}^{i} - \left(\xi_{|}^{i}_{\ j} + \zeta^{i}_{\ |j}\right) d\tilde{\eta} d\tilde{x}^{j} - \xi^{0}_{\ |j} d\tilde{x}^{j} d\tilde{x}^{i},$$
(B.22)

$$dx^{i}dx^{j} = \left\{ d\tilde{x}^{i} - \left(\xi_{|}^{'i} + \zeta^{i'}\right) d\tilde{\eta} - \left(\xi_{|}^{i}_{k} + \zeta^{i}_{|k}\right) d\tilde{x}^{k} \right\} \\ \times \left\{ d\tilde{x}^{j} - \left(\xi_{|}^{'j} + \zeta^{j'}\right) d\tilde{\eta} - \left(\xi_{|}^{j}_{l} + \zeta^{j}_{|l}\right) d\tilde{x}^{l} \right\} \\ = d\tilde{x}^{i}d\tilde{x}^{j} - \left(\xi_{|}^{'j} + \zeta^{j'}\right) d\tilde{\eta}d\tilde{x}^{i} \\ - \left(\xi_{|}^{j}_{l} + \zeta^{j}_{|l}\right) d\tilde{x}^{l}d\tilde{x}^{i} - \left(\xi_{|}^{'i} + \zeta^{i'}\right) d\tilde{\eta}d\tilde{x}^{j} - \left(\xi_{|}^{i}_{k} + \zeta^{i}_{|k}\right) d\tilde{x}^{k}d\tilde{x}^{j}$$
(B.23)

are obtained, and substituting them into the perturbed metric (A.28), it is calculated as in

$$ds^{2} = \left\{a^{2}(\tilde{\eta}) - 2aa'\xi^{0}\right\} \left[-(1+2A)\left(d\tilde{\eta}^{2} - 2\xi^{0'}d\tilde{\eta}^{2} - 2\xi^{0}_{|i}d\tilde{\eta}d\tilde{x}^{i}\right) \\ + 2(B_{|i} - S_{i})\left\{-\left(\xi'_{|}^{i} + \zeta^{i'}\right)d\tilde{\eta}^{2} + (1-\xi^{0'})d\tilde{\eta}d\tilde{x}^{i} - \left(\xi_{|}^{i}_{|j} + \zeta^{i}_{|j}\right)d\tilde{\eta}d\tilde{x}^{j} - \xi^{0}_{|j}d\tilde{x}^{j}d\tilde{x}^{i}\right\} \\ + \left\{(1+2\psi)\gamma_{ij} + 2E_{|ij} + 2F_{i|j} + h_{ij}\right\}\left\{d\tilde{x}^{i}d\tilde{x}^{j} - \left(\xi'_{|}^{j} + \zeta^{j'}\right)d\tilde{\eta}d\tilde{x}^{i} - \left(\xi_{|}^{i}_{|l} + \zeta^{j}_{|l}\right)d\tilde{x}^{l}d\tilde{x}^{i} \\ - \left(\xi'_{|}^{i} + \zeta^{i'}\right)d\tilde{\eta}d\tilde{x}^{j} - \left(\xi_{|}^{i}_{|k} + \zeta^{i}_{|k}\right)d\tilde{x}^{k}d\tilde{x}^{j}\right\}\right]$$

$$= \left\{ a^{2}(\tilde{\eta}) - 2aa'\xi^{0} \right\} \left[-\left(1 + 2A - 2\xi^{0'}\right) d\tilde{\eta}^{2} + 2(B_{|i} + \xi^{0}_{|i} - \xi'_{|i} - S_{i} - \zeta'_{i}) d\tilde{\eta} d\tilde{x}^{i} + \left\{ (1 + 2\psi)\gamma_{ij} + 2E_{|ij} + 2F_{i|j} + h_{ij} \right\} d\tilde{x}^{i} d\tilde{x}^{j} - 2\gamma_{ij} \left(\xi_{|i|}^{j} + \zeta_{|i|}^{j}\right) d\tilde{x}^{l} d\tilde{x}^{i} \right]$$

$$= a^{2}(\tilde{\eta}) \left[-\left(1 + 2A - 2\xi^{0'} - 2\frac{a'}{a}\xi^{0}\right) d\tilde{\eta}^{2} + 2(B_{|i} + \xi^{0}_{|i} - \xi'_{|i} - S_{i} - \zeta'_{i})d\tilde{\eta}d\tilde{x}^{i} + \left\{ \left(1 + 2\psi - 2\frac{a'}{a}\xi^{0}\right)\gamma_{ij} + 2\left(E_{|ij} - \xi_{|ij}\right) + 2\left(F_{i|j} - \zeta_{i|j}\right) + h_{ij} \right\} d\tilde{x}^{i}d\tilde{x}^{j} \right].$$
(B.24)

Since the line element is a scalar invariant $ds^2 = d\tilde{s}^2$, it can be seen from equation (B.24) and

$$d\tilde{s}^{2} = a^{2}(\eta) \left[-(1+2\tilde{A})d\tilde{\eta}^{2} + 2(\tilde{B}_{|i} - \tilde{S}_{i})d\tilde{\eta}d\tilde{x}^{i} + \left\{ (1+2\tilde{\psi})\gamma_{ij} + 2\tilde{E}_{|ij} + 2\tilde{F}_{i|j} + \tilde{h}_{ij} \right\} d\tilde{x}^{i}d\tilde{x}^{j} \right]$$
(B.25)

that the perturbed quantities receives the following gauge transformation, respectively:

$$\tilde{A} = A - \mathcal{H}\xi^0 - \xi^{0'}, \qquad (B.26)$$

$$\tilde{B} = B + \xi^0 - \xi',$$
 (B.27)

$$\tilde{\psi} = \psi - \mathcal{H}\xi^0, \qquad (B.28)$$

$$\tilde{E} = E - \xi, \tag{B.29}$$

$$\tilde{F}_i = F_i - \zeta_i, \tag{B.30}$$

$$\tilde{S}_i = S_i + \zeta'_i, \tag{B.31}$$

$$\tilde{h}_{ij} = h_{ij}, \tag{B.32}$$

where ${\mathcal H}$ is defined as

$$\mathcal{H} := \frac{a'}{a} = aH = \dot{a}. \tag{B.33}$$

Appendix C Fluctuation of matter density

In the previous appendix, we have considered perturbations of the metric that appears on the left-hand side of the Einstein equation. In this appendix, we consider the perturbation $\delta T^{\mu}{}_{\nu}$ of the energy momentum tensor $T^{\mu}{}_{\nu}$ that appears on the right-hand side of the Einstein equation. First, we compute the scalar, vector, and tensor components of the perturbation $\delta T^{\mu}{}_{\nu}$, respectively. Then, we derive the transformation laws for each component of the perturbation $\delta T^{\mu}{}_{\nu}$ by the gauge transformation (B.6)

$$\tilde{x}^{\mu} = x^{\mu} + \xi^{\mu}. \tag{C.1}$$

In the following, we will discuss the cases of fluid and scalar fields separately.

C.1 Fluctuation of fluid density

The energy-momentum tensor of a fluid with energy density ρ and pressure P can be written as

$$T^{\mu}{}_{\nu} = (\rho + P)u^{\mu}u_{\nu} + P\delta^{\mu}_{\nu} + \pi^{\mu}{}_{\nu} \tag{C.2}$$

in general. The $\pi^{\mu}{}_{\nu}$ is called an anisotropic stress and contributes to an anisotropy in the spatial direction. u^{μ} is 4-velocity satisfying a relation

$$g_{\mu\nu}u^{\mu}u^{\nu} = -1.$$
 (C.3)

In perturbed metric (A.28)

$$ds^{2} = a^{2}(\eta) \left[-(1+2A)d\eta^{2} + 2(B_{|i} - S_{i})d\eta dx^{i} + \left\{ (1+2\psi)\gamma_{ij} + 2E_{|ij} + 2F_{i|j} + h_{ij} \right\} dx^{i} dx^{j} \right],$$
(C.4)

since the proper time τ is related to the conformal time η by

$$d\tau = a(1+A)d\eta,\tag{C.5}$$

the temporal component u^0 of the 4-velocity is

$$u^{0} = \frac{d\eta}{d\tau} = \frac{1}{a}(1+A)^{-1} = \frac{1}{a}(1-A).$$
 (C.6)

The spatial component of the 4-velocity u^{μ} is

$$u^{i} = \frac{dx^{i}}{d\tau} = \frac{dx^{i}}{d\eta} \frac{d\eta}{d\tau},$$
(C.7)

while the vector $dx^i/d\eta$ can be written in terms of the contribution from a scalar v_i^i and from a pure vector v^i , from Helmholtz's theorem, and thus

$$u^{i} = \frac{dx^{i}}{d\eta}\frac{d\eta}{d\tau} = \frac{1}{a}(1-A)(v_{|}^{i}+v^{i}) = \frac{1}{a}(v_{|}^{i}+v^{i}) \quad (|v_{|}^{i}|, |v^{i}| \ll 1).$$
(C.8)

The scalar quantity v is a velocity potential with zero rotation about the vector $v_{|}^{i}$. The vector v^{i} is a vector describing the rotation of the fluid with zero divergence, i.e. $v^{i}_{|i} = 0$. Therefore, the 4-velocity u^{μ} is given by

$$u^{\mu} = \frac{1}{a} \left(1 - A, v_{|}^{i} + v^{i} \right).$$
 (C.9)

The covariant component of the 4-velocity u_{μ} has temporal component

$$u_{0} = g_{0\mu}u^{\mu} = g_{00}u^{0} + g_{0i}u^{i}$$

= $-a^{2}(1+2A)\frac{1}{a}(1-A) + a^{2}(B_{|i}-S_{i})\frac{1}{a}(u_{|}^{i}+u^{i})$
= $-a(1+A),$ (C.10)

and spatial components

$$u_{i} = g_{i\mu}u^{\mu} = g_{i0}u^{0} + g_{ij}u^{j}$$

$$= a^{2} \left(B_{|i} - S_{i}\right) \frac{1}{a}(1 - A) + a^{2} \left\{(1 + 2\psi)\gamma_{ij} + 2E_{|ij} + 2F_{i|j} + h_{ij}\right\} \frac{1}{a}(v_{|}^{j} + v^{j})$$

$$= a(B_{|i} - S_{i}) + a\gamma_{ij}(v_{|}^{j} + v^{j})$$

$$= a(B_{|i} - S_{i} + v_{|i} + v_{i})$$
(C.11)

for the perturbed metric (A.28), which can be summarized as

$$u_{\mu} = a \left(-1 - A, v_{|i} + B_{|i} + v_{i} - S_{i} \right).$$
(C.12)

The energy density and pressure of the fluid are divided into the background and perturbation parts and denoted as

$$\rho_{\text{total}} = \rho + \delta \rho, \quad P_{\text{total}} = P + \delta P.$$
(C.13)

 ρ, P satisfy the continuous equation

$$\rho' + 3\mathcal{H}(\rho + P) = 0 \tag{C.14}$$

from the Einstein equation. Note that the anisotropic stress $\pi^{\mu}{}_{\nu}$ has only a spatial component $\pi^{i}{}_{j}$ and can be divided into a scalar part Π , a vector part π^{i} , a purely tensor part $^{(T)}\pi^{i}{}_{j}$ and a trace part $\pi^{k}{}_{k} (= 0)$ as in

$$\pi^{i}{}_{j} = \left(\Pi_{|j}{}^{i}{}_{j} - \frac{1}{3}\nabla^{2}\Pi\delta^{i}{}_{j}\right) + \frac{1}{2}\left(\pi^{i}{}_{|j} + \pi_{j|}{}^{i}\right) + {}^{(T)}\pi^{i}{}_{j} + \frac{1}{3}\pi^{k}{}_{k}\delta^{i}{}_{j} \tag{C.15}$$

from the SVT decomposition of the tensor, and substituting the 4-velocity (C.9), (C.12) into the energy momentum tensor (C.2)

$$T^{\mu}{}_{\nu} = (\rho_{\text{total}} + P_{\text{total}})u^{\mu}u_{\nu} + P_{\text{total}}\delta^{\mu}_{\nu} + \pi^{\mu}{}_{\nu}, \qquad (C.16)$$

we can obtain

$$T^{0}_{0} = (\rho + \delta\rho + P + \delta P)u^{0}u_{0} + P + \delta P$$

$$= (\rho + \delta\rho + P + \delta P)(1 - A)(-1 - A) + P + \delta P$$

$$= -(\rho + \delta\rho + P + \delta P)(1 - A^{2}) + P + \delta P$$

$$= -\rho - \delta\rho, \qquad (C.17)$$

$$T^{0}{}_{i} = (\rho + \delta\rho + P + \delta P)u^{0}u_{i}$$

= $(\rho + \delta\rho + P + \delta P)(1 - A)(v_{|i} + B_{|i} + v_{i} - S_{i})$
= $(\rho + P)(v_{|i} + B_{|i} + v_{i} - S_{i}),$ (C.18)

$$T^{i}{}_{0} = (\rho + \delta\rho + P + \delta P)u^{i}u_{0}$$

= $(\rho + \delta\rho + P + \delta P)(v_{|}{}^{i} + v^{i})(-1 - A)$
= $-(\rho + P)(v_{|}{}^{i} + v^{i}),$ (C.19)

$$T^{i}{}_{j} = (\rho + \delta\rho + P + \delta P)u^{i}u_{j} + (P + \delta P)\delta^{i}_{j} + \pi^{i}{}_{j}$$

$$= (\rho + \delta\rho + P + \delta P)(v_{|}{}^{i} + v^{i})(v_{|i} + B_{|i} + v_{i} - S_{i}) + (P + \delta P)\delta^{i}_{j} + \pi^{i}{}_{j}$$

$$= (P + \delta P)\delta^{i}_{j} + \pi^{i}{}_{j},$$

$$= (P + \delta P)\delta^{i}_{j} + \left(\Pi^{i}_{|j} - \frac{1}{3}\nabla^{2}\Pi\delta^{i}_{j}\right) + \frac{1}{2}\left(\pi^{i}_{|j} + \pi^{j}_{|i}\right) + {}^{(T)}\pi^{i}{}_{j}.$$
 (C.20)

From these expressions, the perturbations corresponding to scalar, vector, and tensor, respectively, are as follows:

• scalar perturbations

• vector perturbations

• tensor perturbations

Next, we determine the transformation law for each component of the perturbation $\delta T^{\mu}{}_{\nu}$ by the gauge transformation (B.6)

$$\tilde{x}^{\mu} = x^{\mu} + \xi^{\mu}. \tag{C.24}$$

From the discussion in the previous appendix, since the scalar quantity f receives the transformation

$$\widetilde{\delta f} = \delta f - \xi^0 f', \qquad (C.25)$$

the transformation with respect to the scalar perturbations $\delta \rho$ and δP become

$$\widetilde{\delta\rho} = \delta\rho - \rho'\xi^0, \qquad \widetilde{\delta P} = \delta P - P'\xi^0.$$
 (C.26)

Next, we determine the transformations for the scalar part ${}^{(S)}\delta T^0{}_i$ and the vector part ${}^{(V)}\delta T^0{}_i$ of $\delta T^0{}_i$. Differentiating the gauge transformation (B.6)

$$\tilde{x}^i = x^i + \xi_{|}^i + \zeta^i \tag{C.27}$$

with respect to η yields

$$(\tilde{x}^{i})' = (x^{i})' + (\xi_{|}^{i})' + (\zeta^{i})'
= u^{i} + (\xi_{|}^{i})' + (\zeta^{i})'
= v^{i} + v_{|}^{i} + (\xi_{|}^{i})' + (\zeta^{i})'
= (v^{i} + (\zeta^{i})') + (v_{|}^{i} + (\xi_{|}^{i})')
\equiv \tilde{v}^{i}(\tilde{x}) + \tilde{v}(\tilde{x}).$$
(C.28)

Thus, the transformation of the scalar velocity potential v is

$$\tilde{v}(\tilde{x}) = v(x) + \xi'(x) \tag{C.29}$$

and that of the velocity vector v^i is

$$\tilde{v}^{i}(\tilde{x}) = v^{i}(x) + \left(\zeta^{i}\right)'(x). \tag{C.30}$$

Let us define two quantities to be used later. First, consider

$$\delta q_{|i} := a^{(S)} \delta T^0{}_i, \tag{C.31}$$

the density of energy flow generated by the scalar fluctuations. In the fluid case, this quantity is

$$\delta q = a(\rho + P)(v + B). \tag{C.32}$$

Note that the unperturbed scalar quantity f satisfies

$$\hat{f}(\tilde{x}) = f(x), \tag{C.33}$$

from equation (B.27)

$$\tilde{B}(\tilde{x}) = B(x) + \xi^0(x) - \xi'(x)$$
 (C.34)

and (C.29), δq receives a gauge transformation

$$\begin{split} \widetilde{\delta q} &= \widetilde{a}(\widetilde{\eta}) \left\{ \widetilde{\rho}(\widetilde{\eta}) + \widetilde{P}(\widetilde{\eta}) \right\} \left\{ \widetilde{v}(\widetilde{x}) + \widetilde{B}(\widetilde{x}) \right\} \\ &= a(\eta) \left\{ \rho(\eta) + P(\eta) \right\} \left\{ v(x) + \xi'(x) + B(x) + \xi^0(x) - \xi'(x) \right\} \\ &= a(\eta) \left\{ \rho(\eta) + P(\eta) \right\} \left\{ v(x) + B(x) + \xi^0(x) \right\} \\ &= \delta q + a(\rho + P) \xi^0(x). \end{split}$$
(C.35)

Similarly, we define

$$^{(V)}\delta q_i := a^{(V)}\delta T^0{}_i \tag{C.36}$$

to be the density of the energy flow generated by the vector fluctuations. In the fluid case, this quantity is

$$^{(V)}\delta q_i = a(\rho + P) (v_i - S_i).$$
 (C.37)

From equation (B.31)

$$\tilde{S}_i = S_i + \zeta'_i \tag{C.38}$$

and (C.30)

$$\tilde{v}^{i}(\tilde{x}) = v^{i}(x) + \left(\zeta^{i}\right)'(x), \qquad (C.39)$$

we see that ${}^{(V)}\delta q_i$ is gauge invariant

$${}^{(V)}\widetilde{\delta q}_i = {}^{(V)}\delta q_i. \tag{C.40}$$

That is, ${}^{(V)}\delta q_i$ is invariant under the coordinate transformations.

C.2 Fluctuation of the scalar field density

Next, we consider density fluctuations of the scalar field ϕ . When the Lagrangian \mathcal{L} can be written

$$\mathcal{L} = P(\phi, X) \tag{C.41}$$

as a function of ϕ and its kinetic energy

$$X = -\frac{1}{2}g^{\mu\nu}(\partial_{\mu}\phi)(\partial_{\nu}\phi), \qquad (C.42)$$

the field action is

$$S = \int d^4x \sqrt{-g} \mathcal{L}, \qquad (C.43)$$

where g is the determinant of a 4×4 matrix with metric $g_{\mu\nu}$ as its component. The Lagrangian of a canonical scalar field with potential $V(\phi)$ is given by

$$\mathcal{L} = P(\phi, X) = X - V(\phi). \tag{C.44}$$

The model (C.43) is a general model that includes not only the potential $V(\phi)$ but also the case with nonlinear terms in X.

For the action S, we define the energy-momentum tensor to be the quantity that takes the variational with respect to $g^{\mu\nu}$:

$$T_{\mu\nu} := -\frac{2}{\sqrt{-g}} \frac{\delta S}{\delta g^{\mu\nu}} = -2 \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial g^{\mu\nu}} + g_{\mu\nu} \mathcal{L}.$$
 (C.45)

In the second equality, we used a relation

$$\delta\sqrt{-g} = -\frac{1}{2}\sqrt{-g}g_{\mu\nu}\delta g^{\mu\nu}.$$
 (C.46)

Since the relation

$$-2\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial g^{\mu\nu}} = -2\frac{\partial P}{\partial X}\frac{\partial X}{\partial g^{\mu\nu}} = P_{,X}(\partial_{\mu}\phi)\partial_{\nu}\phi \qquad (C.47)$$

holds for general Lagrangian

$$\mathcal{L} = P(\phi, X), \tag{C.48}$$

the energy-momentum tensor becomes

$$T_{\mu\nu} = P_{,X}(\partial_{\mu}\phi)\partial_{\nu}\phi + g_{\mu\nu}P.$$
(C.49)

We denote the derivative of the Lagrangian P with respect to the kinetic energy X as

$$P_{,X} := \frac{\partial P}{\partial X}.\tag{C.50}$$

If we raise the subscript one up, we get

$$T^{\mu}{}_{\nu} = P_{,X}(\partial^{\mu}\phi)\partial_{\nu}\phi + \delta^{\mu}_{\nu}P.$$
(C.51)

Separating the scalar field into a background part and a perturbed part as in

$$\phi_{\text{total}}(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}) = \phi(\eta) + \delta\phi(\eta, \boldsymbol{x}), \qquad (C.52)$$

the density ρ of the field for the background part is

$$\rho = -{}^{(b)}T^{0}_{0} = -\left(P_{,X}(\partial^{0}\phi)\partial_{0}\phi + P\right)$$

$$= -P_{,X}{}^{(b)}g^{0\mu}(\partial_{\mu}\phi)\partial_{0}\phi - P$$

$$= \frac{1}{a^{2}}P_{,X}\phi'^{2} - P$$

$$= 2XP_{,X} - P, \qquad (C.53)$$

where the kinetic energy of the background field

$$X = \frac{1}{2a^2} \phi'^2$$
 (C.54)

is used in the last equality. Note that the background field pressure $T^i{}_i/3$ is P itself. These ρ, P satisfy the continuous equation (C.14).

For the perturbed metric

$$ds^{2} = a^{2}(\eta) \left[-(1+2A)d\eta^{2} + 2(B_{|i} - S_{i})d\eta dx^{i} + \left\{ (1+2\psi)\gamma_{ij} + 2E_{|ij} + 2F_{i|j} + h_{ij} \right\} dx^{i} dx^{j} \right],$$
(C.55)

the perturbed part of the energy-momentum tensor (C.51) is as follows:

$$\delta \rho := -\delta T^{0}_{0} = (P_{,X} + 2XP_{,XX}) \,\delta X - (P_{,\phi} - 2XP_{,X\phi}) \,\delta \phi, \qquad (C.56)$$

$$\delta q_{|i} := a \delta T^0{}_i = -\frac{1}{a} P_{,X} \phi' \delta \phi_{|i}, \qquad (C.57)$$

$$\delta P \delta_j^i := \delta T^i{}_j = (P_{,X} \,\delta X + P_{,\phi} \delta \phi) \,\delta_j^i, \tag{C.58}$$

where $P_{,X\phi}$ and δX are

$$P_{,X\phi} := \frac{\partial^2 P}{\partial \phi \partial X}, \quad \delta X = \frac{1}{a^2} \left(\phi' \delta \phi' - A \phi'^2 \right) \tag{C.59}$$

respectively.

Here we derive the perturbed part of the energy-momentum tensor (C.56), (C.57), (C.58). First, by substituting $\phi + \delta \phi, X + \delta X$ into the T^0_0 component of the energy-momentum tensor, the energy density becomes

$$\begin{split} \rho \\ &= -T^{0}_{0}(\phi + \delta\phi, X + \delta X) \\ &= -P_{,X}(\phi + \delta\phi, X + \delta X)g^{0\mu} (\partial_{\mu}\phi + \partial_{\mu}\delta\phi) (\partial_{0}\phi + \partial_{0}\delta\phi) - P(\phi + \delta\phi, X + \delta X) \\ &= \frac{1}{a^{2}} (P_{,X} + P_{,X\phi}\delta\phi + P_{,XX}\delta X) (1 - 2A)(\phi' + \delta\phi')^{2} - P - P_{,\phi}\delta\phi - P_{,X}\delta X \\ &= \frac{1}{a^{2}} (P_{,X} + P_{,X\phi}\delta\phi + P_{,XX}\delta X) (1 - 2A)(\phi'^{2} + 2\phi'\delta\phi') - P - P_{,\phi}\delta\phi - P_{,X}\delta X \\ &= \frac{1}{a^{2}} (P_{,X} + P_{,X\phi}\delta\phi + P_{,XX}\delta X) (\phi'^{2} + 2\phi'\delta\phi' - 2A\phi'^{2}) - P - P_{,\phi}\delta\phi - P_{,X}\delta X \\ &= \frac{1}{a^{2}} P_{,X}\phi'^{2} - P + \frac{1}{a^{2}} (2P_{,X}\phi'\delta\phi' - 2P_{,X}A\phi'^{2} + P_{,X\phi}\phi'^{2}\delta\phi + P_{,XX}\phi^{2'}\delta X) \\ &- P_{,\phi}\delta\phi - P_{,X}\delta X \\ &= 2P_{,X}X - P + \frac{1}{a^{2}} (2P_{,X}\phi'\delta\phi' - 2P_{,X}A\phi'^{2}) + (-P_{,X} + 2XP_{,XX})\delta X \\ &- (P_{,\phi} - 2XP_{,X\phi})\delta\phi. \end{split}$$
(C.60)

Note that since the total kinetic energy is

$$X_{\text{total}} = -\frac{1}{2} g^{\mu\nu} \left(\partial_{\mu} \phi + \partial_{\mu} \delta \phi \right) \left(\partial_{\nu} \phi + \partial_{\nu} \delta \phi \right) = -\frac{1}{2} \left\{ g^{00} \phi'^2 + 2g^{00} \phi' \delta \phi' \right\} = \frac{1}{2a^2} (1 - 2A) (\phi'^2 + 2\phi' \delta \phi') = \frac{1}{2a^2} \phi'^2 + \frac{1}{a^2} (\phi' \delta \phi' - A \phi'^2), \quad (C.61)$$

it follows that

$$\delta X = \frac{1}{a^2} \left(\phi' \delta \phi' - A \phi'^2 \right) \tag{C.62}$$

holds. Using this, the relation

$$\frac{1}{a^2} \left(2P_{,X} \phi' \delta \phi' - 2P_{,X} A \phi'^2 \right) = 2P_{,X} \delta X \tag{C.63}$$

holds, which implies that the energy density has the form

$$\rho = 2P_{,X}X - P + (P_{,X} + 2XP_{,XX})\delta X - (P_{,\phi} - 2XP_{,X\phi})\delta\phi, \qquad (C.64)$$

and its perturbed part is

$$\delta \rho = (P_{,X} + 2XP_{,XX})\delta X - (P_{,\phi} - 2XP_{,X\phi})\delta \phi.$$
 (C.65)

Next, we derive the perturbed part of the density of energy flow. From the equation (C.51)

$$T^{\mu}{}_{\nu} = P_{,X}(\partial^{\mu}\phi)\partial_{\nu}\phi + \delta^{\mu}_{\nu}P, \qquad (C.66)$$

its temporal-spatial component is

$$T^{0}{}_{i}(\phi + \delta\phi, X + \delta X) = P_{,X}(\phi + \delta\phi, X + \delta X)g^{0\mu} (\partial_{\mu} (\phi + \delta\phi)) \partial_{i} (\phi + \delta\phi)$$
$$= P_{,X}(\phi, X)g^{00}\phi'\partial_{i}\delta\phi$$
$$= -\frac{1}{a^{2}}P_{,X}\phi'\delta\phi_{|i}.$$
(C.67)

Since the background spacetime is uniformly isotropic, no zeroth-order terms remain. Thus, we find that the perturbed part of the density of energy flow is equation (C.57)

$$\delta q_{|i} := a \delta T^0{}_i = -\frac{1}{a} P_{,X} \phi' \delta \phi_{|i}. \tag{C.68}$$

The perturbed part of the pressure is clearly

$$\delta P \delta^i_j := \delta T^i{}_j = (P_{,X} \,\delta X + P_{,\phi} \delta \phi) \,\delta^i_j, \tag{C.69}$$

since we can immediately see that the first term in equation (C.51)

$$T^{i}{}_{j} = P_{,X}(\partial^{i}\phi)\partial_{j}\phi + \delta^{i}_{j}P \tag{C.70}$$

is of second or higher order. \Box

Recalling that the perturbed part of the scalar quantity f receives a transformation as in equation (B.8)

$$\widetilde{\delta f} = \delta f - \xi^0 f' \tag{C.71}$$

under the gauge transformation

$$\tilde{x}^{\mu} = x^{\mu} + \xi^{\mu}, \qquad (C.72)$$
we find that the perturbed part of the scalar field ϕ receives a transformation as in

$$\widetilde{\delta\phi} = \delta\phi - \phi'\xi^0. \tag{C.73}$$

For $\delta \rho$ and δP , we find the same transformation

$$\widetilde{\delta\rho} = \delta\rho - \rho'\xi^0, \qquad \widetilde{\delta P} = \delta P - P'\xi^0$$
(C.74)

as in the fluid case. Given the equation (C.57)

$$\delta q_{|i} = a \delta T^0{}_i = -\frac{1}{a} P_{,X} \phi' \delta \phi_{|i} \tag{C.75}$$

and the fact that the part of ∂_i acting on $P_{,X}$ is an infinitesimal quantity, δq is

$$\delta q = -\frac{1}{a} P_{,X} \phi' \delta \phi. \tag{C.76}$$

Moreover, using equations (C.53)

$$\rho = \frac{1}{a^2} P_{,X} \phi'^2 - P \tag{C.77}$$

and (C.73), we see that the perturbed part δq receives the same transformation (C.35) as in the fluid case:

$$\begin{split} \widetilde{\delta q} &= -\frac{1}{\widetilde{a}} \widetilde{P}_{,X} \widetilde{\phi}' \widetilde{\delta \phi} \\ &= -\frac{1}{a} P_{,X} \phi' \left(\delta \phi - \phi' \xi^0 \right) \\ &= -\frac{1}{a} P_{,X} \phi' \delta \phi + a \frac{1}{a^2} P_{,X} \phi'^2 \xi^0 \\ &= \delta q + a(\rho + P) \xi^0. \end{split}$$
(C.78)

Appendix D Gauge invariants and gauge fixing

In Appendix B, we examined how the perturbations of the metric are transformed by the gauge transformation. In Appendix C, we examined how quantities related to matter fluctuations receive transformations. In this Appendix, we combine these quantities to form gauge invariants. Gauge fixing is also discussed.

D.1 Gauge invariants

The observables are invariant under the gauge transformation

$$\tilde{x}^{\mu} = x^{\mu} + \xi^{\mu}.\tag{D.1}$$

There exist

$$\Psi := A - \frac{1}{a} \left[a \left(E' - B \right) \right]', \quad \Phi := \psi - \mathcal{H} \left(E' - B \right)$$
(D.2)

as gauge invariant quantities composed of scalar perturbations A, B, E, ψ of the metric

$$ds^{2} = a^{2}(\eta) \left[-(1+2A)d\eta^{2} + 2(B_{|i} - S_{i})d\eta dx^{i} + \left\{ (1+2\psi)\gamma_{ij} + 2E_{|ij} + 2F_{i|j} + h_{ij} \right\} dx^{i} dx^{j} \right]$$
(D.3)

These two quantities are called Bardeen variables since they were introduced by Bardeen in 1980.

Check that the Bardeen variables Ψ, Φ are gauge invariants. First, Ψ can be written as

$$\Psi = A - \frac{1}{a} \left[a \left(E' - B \right) \right]' = A - \mathcal{H}(E' - B) - (E' - B)' \qquad \left(\mathcal{H} = \frac{a'}{a} = aH = \dot{a} \right).$$
(D.4)

From the transformation rules $(B.26) \sim (B.29)$

$$\begin{split} \tilde{A} &= A - \mathcal{H}\xi^{0} - \xi^{0'}, \\ \tilde{B} &= B + \xi^{0} - \xi', \\ \tilde{\psi} &= \psi - \mathcal{H}\xi^{0}, \\ \tilde{E} &= E - \xi, \end{split} \tag{D.5}$$

we get

$$\begin{split} \tilde{\Psi} &= \tilde{A} - \mathcal{H}(\tilde{E}' - \tilde{B}) - (\tilde{E}' - \tilde{B})' \\ &= A - \mathcal{H}\xi^0 - \xi^{0'} - \mathcal{H}(E' - \xi' - B - \xi^0 + \xi') - (E' - \xi' - B - \xi^0 + \xi')' \\ &= A - \mathcal{H}\xi^0 - \xi^{0'} - \mathcal{H}(E' - B) + \mathcal{H}\xi^0 - (E' - B)' + \xi^{0'} \\ &= A - \mathcal{H}(E' - B) - (E' - B)' \end{split}$$
(D.6)

and certainly Ψ is gauge invariant:

$$\tilde{\Psi} = \Psi. \tag{D.7}$$

Next, the gauge transformation of Φ is

$$\tilde{\Phi} = \tilde{\psi} - \mathcal{H}\left(\tilde{E}' - \tilde{B}\right)$$

$$= \psi - \mathcal{H}\xi^{0} - \mathcal{H}\left(E' - \xi' - B - \xi^{0} + \xi'\right)$$

$$= \psi - \mathcal{H}\left(E' - B\right),$$
(D.8)

and indeed Φ is gauge invariant:

$$\tilde{\Phi} = \Phi. \quad \Box \tag{D.9}$$

In addition, the following three quantities are also gauge invariants:

$$\zeta := \psi + \frac{H}{\rho + P} \delta q, \quad \Theta := \psi - \frac{\mathcal{H}}{\rho'} \delta \rho, \qquad \delta \phi_{\psi} := \delta \phi - \frac{\phi'}{\mathcal{H}} \psi. \tag{D.10}$$

Check that $\zeta, \Theta, \delta \phi_{\psi}$ are gauge invariants. The gauge transformations of the perturbed part of the energy density $\delta \rho$, the fluctuations of the spatial volume ψ , the perturbed part of the density of the energy flow δq , and the perturbed part of the scalar field $\delta \phi$ are respectively given by the expressions (C.26), (B.28) (C.35), (C.73)

$$\delta \tilde{\rho} = \delta \rho - \rho' \xi^0, \quad \tilde{\psi} = \psi - \mathcal{H}\xi^0, \quad \delta \tilde{q} = \delta q + a(\rho + P)\xi^0, \quad \delta \tilde{\phi} = \delta \phi - \phi' \xi^0.$$
 (D.11)

Using them, the gauge transformations each of these quantities are

$$\begin{split} \tilde{\zeta} &= \tilde{\psi} + \frac{\tilde{H}}{\tilde{\rho} + \tilde{P}} \tilde{\delta q} \\ &= \psi - \mathcal{H} \xi^{0} + \frac{H}{\rho + P} \left(\delta q + a \left(\rho + P \right) \xi^{0} \right) \\ &= \psi + \frac{H}{\rho + P} \delta q, \qquad \left(\mathcal{H} = \frac{a'}{a} = aH = \dot{a} \right) \end{split}$$
(D.12)

$$\tilde{\Theta} = \tilde{\psi} - \frac{\tilde{\mathcal{H}}}{\tilde{\rho}'} \tilde{\delta} \tilde{\rho}$$

$$= \psi - \mathcal{H} \xi^{0} - \frac{\mathcal{H}}{\rho'} \left(\delta \rho - \rho' \xi^{0} \right)$$

$$= \psi - \frac{\mathcal{H}}{\rho'} \delta \rho,$$
(D.13)

$$\widetilde{\delta\phi_{\psi}} = \widetilde{\delta\phi} - \frac{\widetilde{\phi'}}{\widetilde{\mathcal{H}}} \widetilde{\psi}$$

$$= \delta\phi - \phi'\xi^{0} - \frac{\phi'}{\mathcal{H}} \left(\psi - \mathcal{H}\xi^{0}\right)$$

$$= \delta\phi - \frac{\phi'}{\mathcal{H}} \psi, \qquad (D.14)$$

which are indeed gauge invariant. \Box

Moreover, when we consider the scalar field ϕ , from the equations (C.53) and (C.76)

$$\rho = \frac{1}{a^2} P_{,X} \phi'^2 - P, \quad \delta q = -\frac{1}{a} P_{,X} \phi' \delta \phi,$$
(D.15)

we can write

$$\frac{H}{\rho + P}\delta q = \frac{H}{\rho + P}\left(-\frac{1}{a}P_{,X}\phi'\delta\phi\right)$$

$$= -\frac{H}{\frac{1}{a^2}P_{,X}\phi'^2}\left(\frac{1}{a}P_{,X}\phi'\delta\phi\right)$$

$$= -\frac{\mathcal{H}}{\phi'}\delta\phi, \qquad (D.16)$$

then ζ can be also expressed as

$$\zeta = \psi - \frac{\mathcal{H}}{\phi'} \delta \phi. \tag{D.17}$$

From this expression and the equation (D.10)

$$\delta\phi_{\psi} = \delta\phi - \frac{\phi'}{\mathcal{H}}\psi, \qquad (D.18)$$

it is clear that the relationship

$$\delta\phi_{\psi} = -\frac{\phi'}{\mathcal{H}}\zeta\tag{D.19}$$

holds. Using the equations (C.26) and (C.35) and the continuous equation (C.14)

$$\widetilde{\delta\rho} = \delta\rho - \rho'\xi^0, \quad \widetilde{\delta q} = \delta q + a(\rho + P)\xi^0, \quad \rho' + 3\mathcal{H}(\rho + P) = 0,$$
 (D.20)

we find that the combination

$$\delta \rho_m := \delta \rho - 3H \delta q \tag{D.21}$$

is also gauge invariant.

Check that $\delta \rho_m$ is a gauge invariant: $\widetilde{\delta \rho_m} = \widetilde{\delta \rho} - 3\widetilde{H}\widetilde{\delta q}$ $= \delta \rho - \rho' \xi^0 - 3H \left(\delta q + a(\rho + P)\xi^0\right)$ $= \delta \rho - 3H\delta q - (\rho' + 3\mathcal{H}(\rho + P))\xi^0$ $= \delta \rho - 3H\delta q. \quad \Box \qquad (D.22)$ Then, using this $\delta \rho_m$, we find that there exists a relation

$$\zeta = \Theta + \frac{\mathcal{H}}{\rho'} \delta \rho_m \tag{D.23}$$

between ζ and Θ .

Check that ζ can be written as in equation (D.23). From equation (D.10) and the continuous equation (C.14)

$$\zeta = \psi + \frac{H}{\rho + P} \delta q, \quad \Theta = \psi - \frac{\mathcal{H}}{\rho'} \delta \rho, \quad \rho' + 3\mathcal{H}(\rho + P) = 0 \tag{D.24}$$

we can obtain

$$\begin{aligned} \zeta &= \psi + \frac{H}{\rho + P} \delta q \\ &= \Theta + \frac{\mathcal{H}}{\rho'} \delta \rho + \frac{H}{\rho + P} \delta q \\ &= \Theta + \frac{\mathcal{H}}{\rho'} \delta \rho - 3 \frac{\mathcal{H}H}{\rho'} \delta q \\ &= \Theta + \frac{\mathcal{H}}{\rho'} (\delta \rho - 3H \delta q) \\ &= \Theta + \frac{\mathcal{H}}{\rho'} \delta \rho_{m}. \quad \Box \end{aligned}$$
(D.25)

For vector perturbations F_i and S_i , from equations (B.30), (B.31)

$$\tilde{F}_i = F_i - \zeta_i,
\tilde{S}_i = S_i + \zeta'_i,$$
(D.26)

it is clear that the quantity defined by

$$U_i := S_i + F_i' \tag{D.27}$$

is gauge invariant.

We summarize the above gauge invariants:

$$\Psi = A - \frac{1}{a} \left[a \left(E' - B \right) \right]' = A - \mathcal{H}(E' - B) - (E' - B)', \qquad (D.28)$$

$$\Phi = \psi - \mathcal{H} \left(E' - B \right), \tag{D.29}$$

$$\zeta = \psi + \frac{H}{\rho + P} \delta q = \psi - \frac{\mathcal{H}}{\phi'} \delta \phi = \Theta + \frac{\mathcal{H}}{\rho'} \delta \rho_m = -\frac{\mathcal{H}}{\phi'} \delta \phi_{\psi}, \qquad (D.30)$$

$$\Theta = \psi - \frac{\mathcal{H}}{\rho'} \delta \rho, \qquad (D.31)$$

$$\delta\phi_{\psi} = \delta\phi - \frac{\phi'}{\mathcal{H}}\psi, \qquad (D.32)$$

$$\delta \rho_m = \delta \rho - 3H \delta q, \tag{D.33}$$

$$U_i = S_i + F'_i. \tag{D.34}$$

D.2 Gauge fixing

In the gauge transformation (B.9),

$$\tilde{\eta} = \eta + \xi^0,$$

$$\tilde{x}^i = x^i + {\xi_{\parallel}}^i + {\zeta}^i,$$
(D.35)

note that the two scalar quantities ξ^0 and ξ and the three components of the vector quantity ζ^i are unrestricted and that ζ^i is subject to the restriction $\zeta^i_{|i|} = 0$, the degrees of freedom for the gauge transformation are 4. These four degrees of freedom can be determined by fixing the gauge. For the vector ζ_i , for example, if we take the gauge $\tilde{F}_i = 0$ in equation (B.30)

$$\tilde{F}_i = F_i - \zeta_i, \tag{D.36}$$

the gauge is fixed to

$$F_i = \zeta_i \tag{D.37}$$

and the remaining two degrees of freedom to be fixed are ξ^0 and ξ . In the following, we consider gauge fixing for this scalar two degree of freedom. For convenience, we restate the perturbed metric and the gauge transformation for scalar perturbations:

$$d\tilde{s}^{2} = a^{2}(\tilde{\eta}) \left\{ -(1+2\tilde{A})d\tilde{\eta}^{2} + 2\left(\tilde{B}_{|i} - \tilde{S}_{i}\right)d\tilde{\eta}d\tilde{x}^{i} + \left[(1+2\tilde{\psi})\gamma_{ij} + 2\tilde{E}_{|ij} + 2\tilde{F}_{i|j} + \tilde{h}_{ij}\right]d\tilde{x}^{i}d\tilde{x}^{j} \right\},$$

$$(D.38)$$

$$\tilde{A} = A - \mathcal{H}\xi^0 - \xi^{0'},$$
 (D.39)

$$\tilde{B} = B + \xi^0 - \xi',$$
 (D.40)

$$\tilde{\psi} = \psi - \mathcal{H}\xi^0, \tag{D.41}$$

$$\tilde{E} = E - \xi \tag{D.42}$$

(A) Newtonian gauge

Newtonian gauge is the gauge fixed such that

$$\tilde{B} = 0, \quad \tilde{E} = 0, \tag{D.43}$$

i.e., fixed to

$$\xi^0 = E' - B, \quad \xi = E.$$
 (D.44)

At this point, recalling the Bardeen variable (D.2)

$$\Psi = A - \frac{1}{a} \left[a \left(E' - B \right) \right]' = A - \mathcal{H}(E' - B) - (E' - B)', \quad \Phi = \psi - \mathcal{H}(E' - B), \quad (D.45)$$

we find that it can be written as

$$\tilde{A} = A - \mathcal{H}\xi^0 - \xi^{0'}$$

$$= A - \mathcal{H}(E' - B) - (E' - B)'$$

$$= \Psi,$$
(D.46)

$$\tilde{\psi} = \psi - \mathcal{H}\xi^{0}$$

$$= \psi - \mathcal{H}(E' - B)$$

$$= \Phi.$$
(D.47)

Substituting these into the perturbed metric (D.38) yields

$$d\tilde{s}^{2} = a^{2}(\tilde{\eta}) \left\{ -(1+2\tilde{\Psi})d\tilde{\eta}^{2} - 2\tilde{S}_{i}d\tilde{\eta}d\tilde{x}^{i} + \left[(1+2\tilde{\Phi})\gamma_{ij} + \tilde{h}_{ij} \right] d\tilde{x}^{i}d\tilde{x}^{j} \right\}$$
(D.48)

for the Newtonian gauge. It can be seen that $\tilde{\Psi}$ corresponds to the gravitational potential in Newtonian mechanics and $\tilde{\Phi}$ corresponds to the fluctuation of the spatial volume. As we will see later, if anisotropic stress Π is zero, then $\Psi = -\Phi$. Since Ψ and Φ are gauge invariants, we can obtain expressions in general gauges by treating scalar perturbations in the Newtonian gauge and rewriting them as A, E, B, ψ , etc. using equation (D.2) after calculating the physical quantities.

(B) Spatially flat gauge

Spatially flat gauges are gauges for which the perturbation of the spatial part of the perturbed metric (D.38) (without considering the tensor perturbation \tilde{h}_{ij}) is zero, that is,

$$\tilde{\psi} = 0, \quad \tilde{E} = 0. \tag{D.49}$$

Since the equations (D.41) and (D.42) are

$$\tilde{\psi} = \psi - \mathcal{H}\xi^0, \ \tilde{E} = E - \xi, \tag{D.50}$$

we have

$$\xi^0 = \frac{\psi}{\mathcal{H}}, \quad \xi = E, \tag{D.51}$$

and the remaining two scalar perturbations can be written as

$$\tilde{A} = A - \psi - \left(\frac{\psi}{\mathcal{H}}\right)', \quad \tilde{B} = B + \frac{\psi}{\mathcal{H}} - E'.$$
 (D.52)

Also, from the expressions (D.30), (D.31), and (D.32)

$$\begin{split} \zeta &= -\frac{\mathcal{H}}{\phi'} \delta \phi_{\psi}, \\ \Theta &= \psi - \frac{\mathcal{H}}{\rho'} \delta \rho, \\ \delta \phi_{\psi} &= \delta \phi - \frac{\phi'}{\mathcal{H}} \psi, \end{split}$$

these gauge invariants can be written as

$$\tilde{\zeta} = -\frac{\mathcal{H}}{\phi'} \widetilde{\delta\phi_{\psi}}, \qquad (D.53)$$

$$\tilde{\Theta} = -\frac{\mathcal{H}}{\rho'}\tilde{\delta\rho}, \qquad (D.54)$$

$$\widetilde{\delta\phi_{\psi}} = \widetilde{\delta\phi}. \tag{D.55}$$

(C) Uniform density gauge

The uniform density gauge is a gauge that makes the fluctuation of the energy density ρ zero:

$$\widetilde{\delta\rho} = 0.$$
 (D.56)

In this case, from equation (C.26)

$$\widetilde{\delta\rho} = \delta\rho - \rho'\xi^0, \tag{D.57}$$

 ξ^0 is fixed to

$$\xi^0 = \frac{\delta\rho}{\rho'}.\tag{D.58}$$

Another scalar gauge degree of freedom ξ is determined by taking $\tilde{B} = 0$ or $\tilde{E} = 0$. In the uniform density gauge, from equation (D.31)

$$\Theta = \psi - \frac{\mathcal{H}}{\rho'} \delta \rho, \qquad (D.59)$$

we have

$$\tilde{\Theta} = \tilde{\psi}.\tag{D.60}$$

The three-dimensional spatial curvature on a constant-time hypersurface is denoted by

$${}^{(3)}\zeta = \frac{6}{a^2}(1-2\psi)K - \frac{4}{a^2}\nabla^2\psi.$$
 (D.61)

Thus, the scalar perturbation ψ of the spatial part of the metric in flat spacetime (K = 0) is related to the 3-dimensional spatial curvature ζ as

$$^{(3)}\zeta = -\frac{4}{a^2}\nabla^2\psi. \tag{D.62}$$

Therefore, Θ is called a curvature fluctuation on a constant-density hypersurface.

(D) Comoving gauge (Unitary gauge)

The expressions of the comoving gauges are different for the fluid case and the scalar field case.

• Fluid

In the fluid case, the comoving gauge is the gauge for which the spatial components

of the four-velocities (C.9) and (C.12)

$$u^{\mu} = \frac{1}{a} \left(1 - A, v_{|}^{i} + v^{i} \right),$$

$$u_{\mu} = a \left(-1 - A, v_{|i} + B_{|i} + v_{i} - S_{i} \right)$$

are zero (assuming no vector perturbations are considered), i.e.,

$$\tilde{v} = 0, \quad \tilde{B} = 0. \tag{D.63}$$

Then, from equations (C.29) and (D.40)

$$\tilde{v}(\tilde{x}) = v(x) + \xi'(x), \quad \tilde{B} = B + \xi^0 - \xi',$$
 (D.64)

we obtain

$$\xi = -\int v d\eta + Y(x^i), \quad \xi^0 = -v - B.$$
 (D.65)

 $Y(x^i)$ is an arbitrary scalar function that depends on the spatial coordinate x^i . It can be seen that \tilde{E} depends on $Y(x^i)$ from equation (D.42)

$$\tilde{E} = E - \xi. \tag{D.66}$$

Since \tilde{A} and $\tilde{\psi}$ are

$$\tilde{A} = A - \mathcal{H}\xi^0 - \xi^{0'}, \quad \tilde{\psi} = \psi - \mathcal{H}\xi^0, \tag{D.67}$$

and ξ^0 is fixed, we can see that scalar fluctuations \tilde{A} , \tilde{B} and $\tilde{\psi}$ are fixed in this gauge except \tilde{E} . Also, since the time derivative \tilde{E}' is independent of $Y(x^i)$, for example, the quantities Ψ, Φ written in equations (D.2)

$$\Psi = A - \frac{1}{a} [a (E' - B)]' = A - \mathcal{H}(E' - B) - (E' - B)',$$

$$\Phi = \psi - \mathcal{H}(E' - B)$$

are fixed. Furthermore, transformations of scalar quantities such as $\delta\rho$, δP , $\delta\phi$, δq , v involve ξ' and ξ^0 rather than ξ itself ((C.26) etc.):

$$\widetilde{\delta\rho} = \delta\rho - \rho'\xi^0, \qquad (D.68)$$

$$\widetilde{\delta P} = \delta P - P' \xi^0, \qquad (D.69)$$

$$\widetilde{\delta\phi} = \delta\phi - \phi'\xi^0, \qquad (D.70)$$

$$\widetilde{\delta q} = \delta q + a(\rho + P)\xi^0(x),$$
 (D.71)

$$\tilde{v} = v + \xi'. \tag{D.72}$$

Thus, the ambiguity of ξ coming from $Y(x^i)$ is not essentially a problem. Note that from equation (C.32), we have equation

$$\widetilde{\delta q} = a(\rho + P)(\widetilde{v} + \widetilde{B}) = 0$$
 (D.73)

(since the coordinate system moves with the fluid, the density of energy flow is 0), and from equation (D.10)

$$\zeta = \psi + \frac{H}{\rho + P} \delta q, \qquad (D.74)$$

we can find

$$\tilde{\zeta} = \tilde{\psi}.$$
 (D.75)

Combined with equation (D.62)

$$^{(3)}\zeta = -\frac{4}{a^2}\nabla^2\psi, \qquad (D.76)$$

we can obtain the relation

$$^{(3)}\tilde{\zeta} = -\frac{4}{a^2}\nabla^2\tilde{\zeta},\tag{D.77}$$

hence ζ is called the comoving curvature fluctuation.

• scalar field ϕ

The definition of a comoving gauge in the case of a scalar field ϕ is

$$\delta \tilde{q} = 0.$$
 (D.78)

In this case, the equation (D.77) is still valid. From equation (C.76)

$$\delta q = -\frac{1}{a} P_{,X} \phi' \delta \phi, \qquad (D.79)$$

the above equation corresponds to

$$\widetilde{\delta\phi} = 0. \tag{D.80}$$

From this fact, we also refer to this gauge as the uniform field gauge. From the transformation (C.73)

$$\widetilde{\delta\phi} = \delta\phi - \phi'\xi^0, \tag{D.81}$$

the relation

$$\xi^0 = \frac{\delta\phi}{\phi'} \tag{D.82}$$

holds, and then, for example, if we choose $\tilde{E} = 0$, we can determine $\xi = E$ from $\tilde{E} = E - \xi$.

Note that the comoving gauge is sometimes referred to as unitary gauge.

If the gauge is fixed to one of the above (A) to (D), the physical contents to be solved are essentially the same. In other words, depending on the problem under consideration, we can proceed with the discussion using convenient gauge conditions.

In summary, we note the physical meaning of each gauge invariant:

 Ψ (Bardeen variable) : in Newtonian gauge, gravitational potential in Newtonian mechanics

 Φ (Bardeen variable) : in Newtonian gauge, fluctuation of spatial volume ($\Psi = -\Phi$ if anisotropic stress Π is zero)

 Θ (the curvature fluctuation on a constant-density hypersurface) : in Uniform density gauge, three-dimensional spatial curvature $\left({}^{(3)}\tilde{\zeta} = -\frac{4}{a^2}\nabla^2\tilde{\Theta}\right)$

 ζ (the comoving curvature fluctuation) : in comoving gauge, three-dimensional spatial curvature $\left({}^{(3)}\tilde{\zeta} = -\frac{4}{a^2}\nabla^2\tilde{\zeta}\right)$

 $\delta \phi_{\psi}$: in spatially flat gauge, fluctuation of scalar field $\phi \left(\widetilde{\delta \phi_{\psi}} = \widetilde{\delta \phi} \right)$ $\delta \rho_m$: in comoving gauge, fluctuations of the energy density $\rho \left(\widetilde{\delta \rho_m} = \widetilde{\delta \rho} \right)$

Appendix E Perturbed Einstein equations

In this appendix, we consider the perturbed Einstein equations that linear fluctuations must satisfy for the metric

$$ds^{2} = a^{2}(\eta) \left[-(1+2A)d\eta^{2} + 2(B_{|i} - S_{i})d\eta dx^{i} + \left\{ (1+2\psi)\gamma_{ij} + 2E_{|ij} + 2F_{i|j} + h_{ij} \right\} dx^{i} dx^{j} \right]$$
(E.1)

Since we proceed without fixing the gauge, the obtained equations can be used for arbitrary gauge fixings. The Einstein tensor $G^{\mu}{}_{\nu}$ and the energy-momentum tensor $T^{\mu}{}_{\nu}$ can be separated into the background spacetime part and the perturbation part and written as

$$G^{\mu}{}_{\nu} = {}^{(b)}G^{\mu}{}_{\nu} + \delta G^{\mu}{}_{\nu}, \quad T^{\mu}{}_{\nu} = {}^{(b)}T^{\mu}{}_{\nu} + \delta T^{\mu}{}_{\nu}. \tag{E.2}$$

From equation

$${}^{(b)}G^{\mu}{}_{\nu} = 8\pi G^{(b)}T^{\mu}{}_{\nu} \tag{E.3}$$

for the background spacetime, we get equations

$$H^2 = \frac{8\pi G}{3}\rho - \frac{K}{a^2},$$
 (E.4)

$$3H^2 + 2\dot{H} = -8\pi GP - \frac{K}{a^2},$$
 (E.5)

where G is the universal gravitational constant. The perturbed Einstein equation can be written as

$$\delta G^{\mu}{}_{\nu} = 8\pi G \delta T^{\mu}{}_{\nu}. \tag{E.6}$$

The fluctuations $\delta T^{\mu}{}_{\nu}$ of the energy-momentum tensor on the right-hand side are concretely obtained by the equations (C.21), (C.22), (C.23), (C.56), (C.57) and (C.58) for fluid and the scalar field:

For fluid

• scalar perturbations

 $\bullet\,$ vector perturbations

$${}^{(V)}\delta T^{0}{}_{0} = 0,$$

$${}^{(V)}\delta T^{0}{}_{i} = (\rho + P) (v_{i} - S_{i}),$$

$${}^{(V)}\delta T^{i}{}_{0} = -(\rho + P)v^{i},$$

$${}^{(V)}\delta T^{i}{}_{j} = \frac{1}{2} (\pi^{i}{}_{|j} + \pi_{j|}{}^{i}).$$
(E.8)

• tensor perturbations

$${}^{(T)}\delta T^{0}{}_{0} = 0,$$

$${}^{(T)}\delta T^{0}{}_{i} = 0,$$

$${}^{(T)}\delta T^{i}{}_{0} = 0,$$

$${}^{(T)}\delta T^{i}{}_{j} = {}^{(T)}\pi^{i}{}_{j}.$$
(E.9)

For scalar field

$$\delta \rho = -\delta T^0{}_0 = (P_{,X} + 2XP_{,XX}) \,\delta X - (P_{,\phi} - 2XP_{,X\phi}) \,\delta \phi, \qquad (E.10)$$

$$\delta q_{|i} = a \delta T^{0}{}_{i} = -\frac{1}{a} P_{,X} \phi' \delta \phi_{|i}, \qquad (E.11)$$

$$\delta P \delta_j^i = \delta T^i{}_j = (P_{,X} \,\delta X + P_{,\phi} \delta \phi) \,\delta_j^i. \tag{E.12}$$

Consider the fluctuation $\delta G^{\mu}{}_{\nu}$ of the Einstein tensor, which is the left-hand side of the perturbed Einstein equation. First, the perturbed Christoffel symbol is

$$\delta\Gamma^{\mu}{}_{\nu\lambda} = \frac{1}{2}\delta g^{\mu\alpha} \left(g_{\alpha\nu,\lambda} + g_{\alpha\lambda,\nu} - g_{\nu\lambda,\alpha}\right) + \frac{1}{2}g^{\mu\alpha} \left(\delta g_{\alpha\nu,\lambda} + \delta g_{\alpha\lambda,\nu} - \delta g_{\nu\lambda,\alpha}\right).$$
(E.13)

Then, the perturbations of the Ricci tensor $R_{\mu\nu}$ and the scalar curvature R are

$$\delta R_{\mu\nu} = \delta \Gamma^{\alpha}{}_{\mu\nu,\alpha} - \delta \Gamma^{\alpha}{}_{\mu\alpha,\nu} + (\delta \Gamma^{\alpha}{}_{\mu\nu}) \Gamma^{\beta}{}_{\alpha\beta} + \Gamma^{\alpha}{}_{\mu\nu} \delta \Gamma^{\beta}{}_{\alpha\beta} - (\delta \Gamma^{\alpha}{}_{\mu\beta}) \Gamma^{\beta}{}_{\alpha\nu} - \Gamma^{\alpha}{}_{\mu\beta} \delta \Gamma^{\beta}{}_{\alpha\nu},$$
(E.14)

$$\delta R = (\delta g^{\mu\nu}) R_{\mu\nu} + g^{\mu\nu} \delta R_{\mu\nu}, \qquad (E.15)$$

respectively. From the above, the perturbed Einstein tensor is given by

$$\delta G^{\mu}{}_{\nu} = \delta R^{\mu}{}_{\nu} - \frac{1}{2} \delta^{\mu}{}_{\nu} \delta R.$$
 (E.16)

Using this, $\delta G^{\mu}{}_{\nu}$ for scalar, vector, and tensor perturbations, respectively, are as follows [106, 107]:

• scalar perturbations

^(S)
$$\delta G_0^0 = \frac{2}{a^2} \left[3\mathcal{H} \left(\mathcal{H}A - \psi' \right) + \nabla^2 \left\{ \psi - \mathcal{H} \left(E' - B \right) \right\} + 3K\psi \right], \quad (E.17)$$

$${}^{(S)}\delta G^{0}{}_{i} = -\frac{2}{a^{2}} \left[\mathcal{H}A - \psi' + K \left(E' - B \right) \right]_{|i}, \qquad (E.18)$$

$$^{(S)}\delta G^{i}{}_{j} = \frac{2}{a^{2}} \left[\left(\mathcal{H}^{2} + 2\mathcal{H}' \right) A + \mathcal{H}A' - \psi'' - 2\mathcal{H}\psi' + K\psi \right] \delta^{i}_{j} + \frac{1}{a^{2}} \left(\nabla^{2}D\delta^{i}_{j} - D^{i}{}_{|j}_{j} \right),$$

$$(E.19)$$

where ∇^2 and D are

$$\nabla^2 = \delta^{ij} \partial_i \partial_j, \quad D := A + \psi - 2\mathcal{H} \left(E' - B \right) - \left(E' - B \right)'. \tag{E.20}$$

If we take the trace of the equation (E.19), we obtain

$${}^{(S)}\delta G^{i}{}_{i} = \frac{6}{a^{2}} \left[\left(\mathcal{H}^{2} + 2\mathcal{H}' \right) A + \mathcal{H}A' - \psi'' - 2\mathcal{H}\psi' + K\psi \right] + \frac{2}{a^{2}}\nabla^{2}D.$$
(E.21)

• vector perturbations

$${}^{(V)}\delta G^{0}{}_{0} = 0, (E.22)$$

$${}^{(V)}\delta G^{0}{}_{i} = -\frac{2K+\nabla^{2}}{2a^{2}}\left(S_{i}+F_{i}'\right), \qquad (E.23)$$

$${}^{(V)}\delta G^{i}{}_{j} = \frac{1}{2a^{2}} \left\{ \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial \eta} + 2\mathcal{H} \right) \left[S^{i}{}_{|j} + S_{j|}{}^{i} + \left(F^{i}{}_{|j} + F_{j|}{}^{i} \right)' \right] \right\}. \quad (E.24)$$

• tensor perturbations

$$^{(T)}\delta G^{0}{}_{0} = 0,$$
 (E.25)

$${}^{(T)}\delta G^{0}{}_{i} = 0,$$
 (E.26)

$${}^{(T)}\delta G^{i}{}_{j} = \frac{1}{2a^{2}} \left[\left(h^{i}{}_{j}\right)'' + 2\mathcal{H} \left(h^{i}{}_{j}\right)' + \left(2K - \nabla^{2}\right)h^{i}{}_{j} \right].$$
(E.27)

In the following, we consider the perturbed equations separately for fluid and the scalar field.

E.1 Perturbed Einstein equation for fluid

Using $\mathcal{H} = aH = \dot{a}$ in the equation of FLRW background spacetime

$$H^2 = \frac{8\pi G}{3}\rho - \frac{K}{a^2},$$
 (E.28)

$$3H^2 + 2\dot{H} = -8\pi GP - \frac{K}{a^2},$$
 (E.29)

we can write

$$3\mathcal{H}^2 = 8\pi G a^2 \rho - 3K, \qquad (E.30)$$

$$\mathcal{H}' - \mathcal{H}^2 = -4\pi G a^2 (\rho + P) + K. \tag{E.31}$$

Using the fluctuations of the energy-momentum tensor of the fluid given by (E.7), (E.8), and (E.9), we obtain the basic equations for scalar, vector, and tensor perturbations, respectively:

• Scalar perturbation equations for fluid

From equations (E.7), (E.17), and (E.18)

the temporal-temporal (00) and temporal-spatial (0i) components of the perturbed Einstein equations

$${}^{(S)}\delta G^{0}{}_{0} = 8\pi G^{(T)}\delta T^{0}{}_{0}, \quad {}^{(S)}\delta G^{0}{}_{i} = 8\pi G^{(S)}\delta T^{0}{}_{i}$$
(E.32)

can be expressed as

$$3\mathcal{H}\left(\psi' - \mathcal{H}A\right) - \left(\nabla^2 + 3K\right)\psi + \mathcal{H}\nabla^2\sigma = 4\pi G a^2 \delta\rho, \qquad (E.33)$$

$$\psi' - \mathcal{H}A - K\sigma = 4\pi Ga\delta q, \qquad (E.34)$$

respectively. Here, we defined

$$\sigma := E' - B \tag{E.35}$$

and used equation (C.32)

$$\delta q = a(\rho + P)(v + B). \tag{E.36}$$

When $i \neq j$, using the fact that

$${}^{(S)}\delta G^{i}{}_{j} = -\frac{1}{a^{2}}D_{|}{}^{i}{}_{j}, \quad {}^{(S)}\delta T^{i}{}_{j} = \Pi_{|}{}^{i}{}_{j}, \tag{E.37}$$

the spatial-spatial components (ij) of the scalar perturbation Einstein equations of the fluid

$${}^{(S)}\delta G^{i}{}_{j} = 8\pi G^{(S)}\delta T^{i}{}_{j} \tag{E.38}$$

give

$$D = -8\pi G a^2 \Pi \tag{E.39}$$

respectively, which can be written concretely as

$$\sigma' + 2\mathcal{H}\sigma - A - \psi = 8\pi G a^2 \Pi. \tag{E.40}$$

In addition, using an equation

$$^{(S)}\delta T^{i}{}_{i} = 3\delta P \tag{E.41}$$

with the trace of equation (E.7)

$${}^{(S)}\delta T^{i}{}_{j} = \delta P \delta^{i}_{j} + \Pi_{|j}{}^{i}{}_{j} - \frac{1}{3} \nabla^{2} \Pi \delta^{i}_{j}$$
(E.42)

and equation (E.21)

$${}^{(S)}\delta G^{i}{}_{i} = \frac{6}{a^{2}} \left[\left(\mathcal{H}^{2} + 2\mathcal{H}' \right) A + \mathcal{H}A' - \psi'' - 2\mathcal{H}\psi' + K\psi \right] + \frac{2}{a^{2}}\nabla^{2}D, \quad (E.43)$$

we obtain trace component of the perturbed Einstein equation:

$$\psi'' + 2\mathcal{H}\psi' - K\psi - \mathcal{H}A' - \left(\mathcal{H}^2 + 2\mathcal{H}'\right)A = -4\pi Ga^2 \left(\delta P + \frac{2}{3}\nabla^2\Pi\right). \quad (E.44)$$

Note that using Bardeen variables

$$\Psi = A - \frac{1}{a} \left[a \left(E' - B \right) \right]' = A - \mathcal{H}\sigma - \sigma', \quad \Phi = \psi - \mathcal{H} \left(E' - B \right) = \psi - \mathcal{H}\sigma, \quad (E.45)$$

the equation (E.40) can be written as

$$\Psi + \Phi = -8\pi G a^2 \Pi. \tag{E.46}$$

This indicates

$$\Psi = -\Phi \tag{E.47}$$

when the anisotropic stress Π is zero.

From the conservation law of energy and momentum

$$T^{\mu}_{0;\mu} = 0, \quad T^{\mu}_{i;\mu} = 0,$$
 (E.48)

we can also obtain equations for the perturbations $\delta \rho$ and δq . $T^{\mu}{}_{0;\mu} = 0$ is written in concrete form as

$$T^{\mu}{}_{0;\mu} = \frac{\partial T^{0}{}_{0}}{\partial \eta} + \frac{\partial T^{i}{}_{0}}{\partial x^{i}} + \Gamma^{i}{}_{i0}T^{0}{}_{0} - \Gamma^{i}{}_{i0}T^{i}{}_{i} = 0, \qquad (E.49)$$

and by using the equation

$$\rho' + 3\mathcal{H}(\rho + P) = 0 \tag{E.50}$$

for the continuous equation of background spacetime, the perturbed part becomes

$$\delta T^{\mu}{}_{0;\mu} = -\delta \rho' - 3\mathcal{H}(\delta \rho + \delta P) - (\rho + P) \left[3\psi' + \nabla^2 \left(E' + v \right) \right]. \tag{E.51}$$

Thus, we obtain an equation

$$\delta\rho' + 3\mathcal{H}(\delta\rho + \delta P) = -(\rho + P) \left[3\psi' + \nabla^2 \left(E' + v \right) \right]$$
(E.52)

for the perturbation $\delta \rho$. Similarly, from equation

$$T^{\mu}_{\ i;\mu} = \frac{1}{a} \left[\delta q' + 3\mathcal{H}\delta q + a\delta P + \frac{2}{3}a \left(\nabla^2 + 3K \right) \Pi + (\rho + P)aA \right]_{|i|} = 0, \quad (E.53)$$

we can obtain

$$\delta q' + 3\mathcal{H}\delta q = -a\delta P - \frac{2}{3}a\left(\nabla^2 + 3K\right)\Pi - (\rho + P)aA \qquad (E.54)$$

for the perturbation δq . Equations (E.52) and (E.54) can be also derived using (E.33)~(E.44).

• Vector perturbation equations for fluid

Since the temporal-temporal component (00) is a quantity for scalar perturbations, the equations for vector perturbations can only come from the temporalspatial component (0i) and the spatial-spatial component (ij). From equations (E.8), (E.22), (E.23), (E.24)

the vector perturbation Einstein equation for fluid ${}^{(V)}\delta G^{i}{}_{j}=8\pi G^{(V)}\delta T^{i}{}_{j}$ are

$$\left(\nabla^2 + 2K\right)\left(F'_i + S_i\right) = -16\pi G a^{(V)} \delta q_i, \qquad (E.55)$$

$$\tau^{i}{}_{j}' + 3\mathcal{H}\tau^{i}{}_{j} = 4\pi Ga\left(\pi^{i}{}_{|j} + \pi_{j|}{}^{i}\right).$$
 (E.56)

From the vector perturbation of the fluid (E.8)

$${}^{(V)}\delta T^{0}{}_{i} = (\rho + P) (v_{i} - S_{i}), \qquad (E.57)$$

the density of energy flow is

$${}^{(V)}\delta q_i = a(\rho + P) (v_i - S_i).$$
 (E.58)

We defined the quantity

$$\tau^{i}{}_{j} := \frac{1}{2a} \left[S^{i}{}_{|j} + S_{j|}{}^{i} + \left(F^{i}{}_{|j} + F_{j|}{}^{i} \right)' \right]$$
(E.59)

for convenience. Moreover, nothing is obtained from the temporal component of the conservation law of energy and momentum $T^{\mu}_{0;\mu} = 0$, but from the spatial component $T^{\mu}_{i;\mu} = 0$, we can obtain

$${}^{(V)}\delta q'_i + 3\mathcal{H}^{(V)}\delta q_i = -a\left(\nabla^2 + 2K\right)\pi_i.$$
(E.60)

• Tensor perturbation equations for fluid

The only equation for tensor perturbations are spatial-spatial components (ij). From equations (E.9) and (E.27)

the tensor perturbation Einstein equation ${}^{(T)}\delta G^{i}{}_{j}=8\pi G^{(T)}\delta T^{i}{}_{j}$ for a fluid is

$$(h_{j}^{i})'' + 2\mathcal{H}(h_{j}^{i})' + (2K - \nabla^{2})h_{j}^{i} = 16\pi G^{(T)}\pi_{j}^{i}a^{2}.$$
 (E.61)

E.2 Perturbed Einstein equation for the scalar field

Next, we consider the perturbed Einstein equations in the case of a scalar field with the Lagrangian given by $P(\phi, X)$. In the FLRW background spacetime, the equations (E.30) and (E.31)

$$3\mathcal{H}^2 = 8\pi G a^2 \rho - 3K,$$

$$\mathcal{H}' - \mathcal{H}^2 = -4\pi G a^2 (\rho + P) + K$$

with energy density as equation (C.53)

$$\rho = 2XP_{,X} - P \tag{E.62}$$

hold, and the continuous equation can be expressed as follows:

$$(P_{,X} + 2XP_{,XX})\phi'' + 2(P_{,X} - XP_{,XX})\mathcal{H}\phi' + a^2(2XP_{,X\phi} - P_{,\phi}) = 0.$$
(E.63)

We show that the continuous equation can be expressed as (E.63). First, the time derivative of the energy density

$$\rho = 2XP_{,X}(\phi, X) - P(\phi, X) \tag{E.64}$$

is

$$\rho' = 2X'P_{,X} + 2XP_{,XX}X' + 2XP_{,X\phi}\phi' - P_{,X}X' - P_{,\phi}\phi'$$

= $X'P_{,X} + 2XP_{,XX}X' + 2XP_{,X\phi}\phi' - P_{,\phi}\phi'.$ (E.65)

Next, the time derivative of the kinetic term for the background field

$$X = \frac{1}{2a^2} \phi^{\prime 2}$$
 (E.66)

is

$$X' = -\frac{a'}{a^3} \phi'^2 + \frac{1}{a^2} \phi' \phi''$$

= $-2\frac{a'}{a} X + 2\frac{\phi''}{\phi'} X$
= $2X \left(-\mathcal{H} + \frac{\phi''}{\phi'} \right).$ (E.67)

Using these, the continuity equation becomes

$$2X\left(-\mathcal{H}+\frac{\phi''}{\phi'}\right)P_{,X}+4X^2\left(-\mathcal{H}+\frac{\phi''}{\phi'}\right)P_{,XX}+2XP_{,X\phi}\phi'-P_{,\phi}\phi'+6\mathcal{H}XP_{,X}=0.$$
(E.68)

Furthermore, multiplying by $\phi'/2X$ yields

$$-\mathcal{H}\phi'P_{,X} + \phi''P_{,X} - 2X\mathcal{H}\phi'P_{,XX} + 2X\phi''P_{,XX} + 2a^2XP_{,X\phi} - a^2P_{,\phi} + 3\mathcal{H}P_{,X}\phi' = 0,$$
(E.69)

and finally

$$(P_{,X} + 2XP_{,XX})\phi'' + 2(P_{,X} - XP_{,XX})\mathcal{H}\phi' + a^2(2XP_{,X\phi} - P_{,\phi}) = 0$$
(E.70)

is obtained. \square

The perturbed energy momentum tensor in the scalar field case is given by the equations (C.56), (C.57), (C.58)

$$\delta \rho = -\delta T^{0}_{0} = (P_{,X} + 2XP_{,XX}) \,\delta X - (P_{,\phi} - 2XP_{,X\phi}) \,\delta\phi, \qquad (E.71)$$

$$\delta q_{|i} = a \delta T^0{}_i = -\frac{1}{a} P_{,X} \phi' \delta \phi_{|i}, \qquad (E.72)$$

$$\delta P \delta_j^i = \delta T^i{}_j = (P_{,X} \,\delta X + P_{,\phi} \delta \phi) \,\delta_j^i. \tag{E.73}$$

• Scalar perturbation equations for the scalar field

The scalar perturbation equations for the scalar field are

$$3\mathcal{H}\psi' - [3\mathcal{H}^2 - 4\pi G\phi'^2 (P_{,X} + 2XP_{,XX})] A - (\nabla^2 + 3K) \psi + \mathcal{H}\nabla^2 \sigma$$

= $-4\pi G [a^2 (P_{,\phi} - 2XP_{,X\phi}) \delta\phi - (P_{,X} + 2XP_{,XX}) \phi' \delta\phi'], \quad (E.74)$

$$\psi' - \mathcal{H}A - K\sigma = -4\pi GP_{,X} \phi' \delta\phi, \qquad (E.75)$$

$$\sigma' + 2\mathcal{H}\sigma - A - \psi = 0 \qquad (D = 0), \qquad (E.76)$$

$$\psi'' + 2\mathcal{H}\psi' - K\psi - \mathcal{H}A' - (2\mathcal{H}^2 + \mathcal{H}' + K)A = -4\pi G \left(P_{,X}\phi'\delta\phi' + a^2 P_{,\phi}\delta\phi\right)$$
(E.77)

from the equations for the $(00), (0i), (ij)[i \neq j]$ components and the trace, i.e., equations (E.7), (E.17), (E.18), (E.19) and (E.21)

We used the kinetic energy of the perturbed part of the scalar field (C.62)

$$\delta X = \frac{1}{a^2} \left(\phi' \delta \phi' - A \phi'^2 \right) \tag{E.78}$$

in obtaining the equations (E.74) and (E.77). σ and D are

$$\sigma = E' - B, \quad D = A + \psi - 2\mathcal{H}(E' - B) - (E' - B)'$$
 (E.79)

as defined previously. In obtaining the equation (E.77), we used the equation for pressure perturbation (E.10)

$$\delta P \delta_j^i = (P_{,X} \,\delta X + P_{,\phi} \delta \phi) \,\delta_j^i. \tag{E.80}$$

In addition, we used the FLRW equation for the background field (E.31)

$$\mathcal{H}' - \mathcal{H}^2 = -4\pi G a^2 (\rho + P) + K \tag{E.81}$$

and the relation

$$\mathcal{H}' - \mathcal{H}^2 - K = -4\pi G \phi'^2 P_{,X} \tag{E.82}$$

derived from the relation

$$\rho + P = 2XP_{,X} = \frac{1}{a^2} \phi'^2 P_{,X}$$
(E.83)

between energy density and pressure. The perturbed quantities $\delta \rho$, δP for the scalar field satisfy the same equation (E.52)

$$\delta\rho' + 3\mathcal{H}(\delta\rho + \delta P) = -(\rho + P) \left[3\psi' + \nabla^2 \left(E' + v \right) \right]$$
(E.84)

as in the fluid case, and transformed using the equation (C.32)

$$\delta q = a(\rho + P)(v + B), \tag{E.85}$$

we can write

$$\delta\rho' + 3\mathcal{H}(\delta\rho + \delta P) = -a^{-1}\nabla^2\delta q - (\rho + P)\left(3\psi' + \nabla^2\sigma\right).$$
(E.86)

Of course, this equation is not independent of equations $(E.74)\sim(E.77)$. Note that the equation (E.54)

$$\delta q' + 3\mathcal{H}\delta q = -a\delta P - \frac{2}{3}a\left(\nabla^2 + 3K\right)\Pi - (\rho + P)aA \qquad (E.87)$$

for the perturbed momentum δq is automatically satisfied.

• Vector perturbation equations for the scalar field

As mentioned before, since the vector quantities v_i, S_i, π_i are zero for scalar fields, we obtain

$$(\nabla^2 + 2K) F'_i = 0,$$
 (E.88)

$$\tau^{i}{}_{j}' + 3\mathcal{H}\tau^{i}{}_{j} = 0,$$
 (E.89)

$${}^{(V)}\delta q'_i = 0 \tag{E.90}$$

from the expressions (E.55), (E.56), and (E.60)

$$(\nabla^{2} + 2K) (F'_{i} + S_{i}) = -16\pi G a^{(V)} \delta q_{i}, \tau^{i}{}_{j}' + 3\mathcal{H}\tau^{i}{}_{j} = 4\pi G a (\pi^{i}{}_{|j} + \pi_{j|}{}^{i}), {}^{(V)} \delta q'_{i} + 3\mathcal{H}^{(V)} \delta q_{i} = -a (\nabla^{2} + 2K) \pi_{i}.$$

From equations (E.88) and (E.90) the perturbations F_i and ${}^{(V)}\delta q_i$ do not increase. From this fact, the gauge invariant

$$U_i = F'_i + S_i \tag{E.91}$$

does not increase either. In addition, the spatial derivative of the vector perturbation

$$\tau^{i}{}_{j} = \frac{1}{2a} \left[S^{i}{}_{|j} + S_{j|}{}^{i} + \left(F^{i}{}_{|j} + F_{j|}{}^{i} \right)' \right]$$
(E.92)

is reduced from equation (E.89) as

$$\tau^i{}_j \propto \frac{1}{a^3}.\tag{E.93}$$

Thus, without the vector component π^i of the anisotropic stress

$$\pi^{i}{}_{j} = \left(\Pi_{|j}{}^{i}{}_{j} - \frac{1}{3}\nabla^{2}\Pi\delta^{i}{}_{j}\right) + \frac{1}{2}\left(\pi^{i}{}_{|j} + \pi_{j}|^{i}\right) + {}^{(T)}\pi^{i}{}_{j}, \qquad (E.94)$$

the vector perturbation does not increase. For these reasons, vector perturbations are often not considered.

• Tensor perturbation equations for the scalar field

In the case of the scalar field, the transverse and traceless tensor component ${}^{(T)}\pi^i{}_j$ is zero, and thus from equation (E.61)

$$(h_{j}^{i})'' + 2\mathcal{H}(h_{j}^{i})' + (2K - \nabla^{2})h_{j}^{i} = 16\pi G^{(T)}\pi_{j}^{i}a^{2}$$
 (E.95)

we obtain

$$(h_{j}^{i})'' + 2\mathcal{H}(h_{j}^{i})' + (2K - \nabla^{2})h_{j}^{i} = 0.$$
 (E.96)

Unlike vector perturbations, tensor perturbations generally have growing solutions. Since $\nabla^2 h^i{}_j \to 0$ (in Fourier components $|\mathbf{k}|^2 \to 0$) in the large scale limit, from equation (E.96), there exist solutions such that $h^i{}_j$ is constant in flat spacetime K = 0, as

$$\left(h^{i}_{j}\right)' = \frac{c_{1}}{a^{2}} \tag{E.97}$$

that is

$$h^{i}{}_{j} = -\frac{c_1}{a} + c_2 \to c_2$$
 (E.98)

where c_1, c_2 are integral constants.

In the case of the scalar field, since the momentum δq is given by equation (C.76)

$$\delta q = -\frac{1}{a} P_{,X} \phi' \delta \phi, \qquad (E.99)$$

equation (E.75)

$$\psi' - \mathcal{H}A - K\sigma = -4\pi GP_{,X} \phi' \delta\phi \qquad (E.100)$$

becomes

$$\psi' - \mathcal{H}A - K\sigma = 4\pi Ga\delta q \tag{E.101}$$

when the right-hand side is denoted by δq , which is the same as the scalar perturbation equation (E.34) for fluid.

Appendix F

Calculation of the determinant of the metric

For the determinant of the metric, starting from the curvature fluctuation in unitary gauge $\zeta(t, \boldsymbol{x})$, we derive NG boson $\pi(\tilde{t}, \boldsymbol{x})$ terms in $\sqrt{-g}$. We can write the determinant of the metric in unitary gauge as

$$\sqrt{-g} = Na^3(t) = \left(1 + \frac{1}{H(t)}\frac{d}{dt}\zeta(t)\right)a^3(t)$$
(F.1)

using ADM formalism. Curvature fluctuations $\zeta(t, \boldsymbol{x})$ and inflaton $\pi(\tilde{t}, \boldsymbol{x})$ are related by the relation

$$\zeta(t, \boldsymbol{x}) = -H(\tilde{t})\pi(\tilde{t}, \boldsymbol{x}) \tag{F.2}$$

under the transformation of time

$$t \mapsto \tilde{t} = t - \pi(\tilde{t}, \boldsymbol{x}). \tag{F.3}$$

By rewriting the derivative of $\zeta(t, \boldsymbol{x})$ with respect to t into the derivative with respect to \tilde{t} , we obtain

$$\frac{d}{dt}\zeta(t,\boldsymbol{x}) = \frac{d\tilde{t}}{dt}\frac{d}{d\tilde{t}}\left(-H(\tilde{t})\pi(\tilde{t},\boldsymbol{x})\right)$$

$$= -\left[1 - \frac{d\tilde{t}}{dt}\dot{\pi}(\tilde{t})\right]\left(\dot{H}\pi + H\dot{\pi}\right)$$

$$= -\left(1 - \dot{\pi} + \dot{\pi}^{2}\right)\left(\dot{H}\pi + H\dot{\pi}\right)$$

$$= \dot{H}(\tilde{t})\left(-\pi + \pi\dot{\pi}\right) + H(\tilde{t})\left(-\dot{\pi} + \dot{\pi}^{2}\right)$$
(F.4)

up to the second order of π , where the dot represents the derivative with respect to \tilde{t} . After applying the time transformation to $H^{-1}(t)$, we obtain

$$H^{-1}(t) = H^{-1}(\tilde{t} + \pi) = \left(H(\tilde{t}) + \dot{H}(\tilde{t})\pi + \frac{1}{2}\ddot{H}(\tilde{t})\pi^2\right)^{-1}$$
(F.5)

which can be written as

$$H^{-1}(t) \simeq \left(H(\tilde{t}) + \dot{H}(\tilde{t})\pi\right)^{-1}$$

= $\frac{1}{H(\tilde{t})} \left(1 + \frac{\dot{H}(\tilde{t})}{H(\tilde{t})}\pi\right)^{-1}$
= $\frac{1}{H(\tilde{t})} \left(1 - H(\tilde{t})\epsilon(\tilde{t})\pi\right)^{-1}$
= $\frac{1}{H(\tilde{t})} + \epsilon(\tilde{t})\pi + H\epsilon^2\pi^2.$ (F.6)

Note that \ddot{H} is in the second order of $\epsilon = -\dot{H}/H^2$. Similarly, applying the time transformation to the scale factor a(t), we obtain

$$a^{3}(t) = a^{3}(\tilde{t} + \pi) = \left[a(\tilde{t}) + \dot{a}(\tilde{t})\pi + \frac{1}{2}\ddot{a}(\tilde{t})\pi^{2}\right]^{3}$$

= $a^{3}(\tilde{t}) + 3a^{2}(\tilde{t})\dot{a}(\tilde{t})\pi(\tilde{t}) + \frac{3}{2}a^{2}\ddot{a}\pi^{2} + 3a\dot{a}^{2}\pi^{2}.$ (F.7)

Putting them together, the determinant of the metric (F.1) expands to

$$\begin{split} \sqrt{-g} &= \left(1 + \frac{1}{H(t)} \frac{d}{dt} \zeta(t, \boldsymbol{x})\right) a^{3}(t) \\ &= \left[1 + \frac{\dot{H}(\tilde{t})}{H(\tilde{t})} \left\{-\pi + \pi \dot{\pi}\right\} - \dot{H} \epsilon \pi^{2} - \dot{\pi} + \dot{\pi}^{2} - H \epsilon \pi \dot{\pi}\right] \\ &\times \left[a^{3}(\tilde{t}) + 3a^{2}(\tilde{t})\dot{a}(\tilde{t})\pi(\tilde{t}) + \frac{3}{2}a^{2}\ddot{a}\pi^{2} + 3a\dot{a}^{2}\pi^{2}\right] \\ &= a^{3}(\tilde{t}) + 3a^{2}\dot{a}\pi + \frac{3}{2}a^{2}\ddot{a}\pi^{2} + 3a\dot{a}^{2}\pi^{2} - \frac{\dot{H}}{H}\left(a^{3}\pi + 3a^{2}\dot{a}\pi^{2}\right) + \frac{\dot{H}}{H}a^{3}\pi \dot{\pi} \\ &- \dot{H}\epsilon a^{3}\pi^{2} - a^{3}\dot{\pi} - 3a^{2}\dot{a}\pi \dot{\pi} + a^{3}\dot{\pi}^{2} - H\epsilon a^{3}\pi \dot{\pi}. \end{split}$$
(F.8)

Using the relations

$$\dot{a} = aH, \quad \ddot{a} = aH^2 + a\dot{H} \tag{F.9}$$

and expressing the derivative of the scale factor a in terms of the Hubble H, we can obtain

$$\begin{split} \sqrt{-g} &= a^{3}(\tilde{t}) + 3a^{3}H\pi + \frac{3}{2}a^{3}\left(H^{2} + \dot{H}\right)\pi^{2} + 3a^{3}H^{2}\pi^{2} \\ &- \frac{\dot{H}}{H}a^{3}\pi - 3a^{3}\dot{H}\pi^{2} + \frac{\dot{H}}{H}a^{3}\pi\dot{\pi} - \dot{H}\epsilon a^{3}\pi^{2} - a^{3}\dot{\pi} - 3a^{3}H\pi\dot{\pi} + a^{3}\dot{\pi}^{2} - H\epsilon a^{3}\pi\dot{\pi} \\ &= a^{3}(\tilde{t}) + 3a^{3}H\left(1 + \frac{\epsilon}{3}\right)\pi - a^{3}\dot{\pi} + a^{3}H^{2}\left(\frac{9}{2} + \frac{3}{2}\epsilon\right)\pi^{2} - a^{3}H\left(3 + 2\epsilon\right)\pi\dot{\pi} + a^{3}\dot{\pi}^{2}. \end{split}$$
(F.10)

Appendix G

Propagators for scalar fields with mass m in de Sitter spacetime

We consider the propagator of a complex scalar field ϕ with mass m in the de Sitter spacetime. By using conformal time η and the Minkowski metric $\eta^{\mu\rho}$ to write down the action, we have

$$S = \int d^4x \, \left[\eta^{\mu\rho} \phi^* \partial_\mu \partial_\rho \phi - a^2 m^2 |\phi|^2 \right]. \tag{G.1}$$

From this action, we obtain the equation of motion

$$\left(\eta^{\mu\rho}\partial_{\mu}\partial_{\rho} - a^2 m^2\right)\phi = 0, \qquad (G.2)$$

which is the Klein-Gordon equation with mass a^2m^2 . Due to the rotational symmetry, we can transform the scalar field ϕ into three dimensional momentum space and write its mode function as $u(\eta, k)$, the Klein-Gordon equation (G.2) is

$$\frac{\partial^2 u}{\partial \eta^2}(\eta, k) + \left(k^2 + \frac{m^2}{H^2 \eta^2}\right) u(\eta, k) = 0.$$
 (G.3)

The solution to this Klein-Gordon equation is

$$u(\eta, k) = -i\frac{\sqrt{\pi}}{2}e^{i\pi(\nu/2+1/4)} (-\eta)^{\frac{1}{2}} H_{\nu}(-k\eta), \qquad (G.4)$$

where $H_{\nu}(-k\eta)$ is a Hankel function of the first kind and we define the index

$$\nu \equiv \sqrt{\frac{1}{4} - \left(\frac{m}{H}\right)^2}.$$
 (G.5)

Therefore, a scalar field with mass m^2 in de Sitter spacetime has propagators

$$G_{>}(\eta_{1},\eta_{2},k) = -i\frac{\sqrt{\pi}}{2}e^{i\pi(\nu/2+1/4)}H(-\eta_{1})^{3/2}H_{\nu}^{(1)}(-k\eta_{1})$$
$$\times i\frac{\sqrt{\pi}}{2}e^{i\pi(\nu^{*}/2+1/4)}H(-\eta_{2})^{3/2}H_{\nu}^{(2)}(-k\eta_{2})$$
$$= -\frac{\pi}{4}e^{-\pi\mathrm{Im}(\nu)}H^{2}(\eta_{1}\eta_{2})^{3/2}H_{\nu}^{(1)}(-k\eta_{1})H_{\nu}^{(2)}(-k\eta_{2}), \qquad (G.6)$$

$$G_{<}(\eta_{1},\eta_{2},k) = -\frac{\pi}{4}e^{-\pi \operatorname{Im}(\nu)}H^{2}(\eta_{1}\eta_{2})^{3/2}H_{\nu}^{(1)}(-k\eta_{2})H_{\nu}^{(2)}(-k\eta_{1})$$
(G.7)

from equations (5.73) and (5.74).

Bibliography

- S. Weinberg, "Quantum Contributions to Cosmological Correlations," *Phys. Rev.* D72 (2005) 043514, arXiv: hep-th/0506236 [hep-th].
- [2] X. Chen and Y. Wang, "Large non-Gaussianities with Intermediate Shapes from Quasi- Single Field Inflation," *Phys. Rev.* D 81, 063511 (2010) [arXiv:0909.0496 [astro-ph.CO]].
- [3] X. Chen, "Primordial Non-Gaussianities from Inflation Models," Adv.Astron 2010 (2010) 638979, arXiv:1002.1416 [astro-ph.CO].
- [4] V. Assassi, D. Baumann and D. Green, "On Soft Limits of Inflationary Correlation Functions," JCAP 11, 047 (2012) [arXiv:1204.4207 [hep-th]].
- [5] E. Sefusatti, J. R. Fergusson, X. Chen and E. P. S. Shellard, "Effects and Detectability of Quasi-Single Field Inflation in the Large-Scale Structure and Cosmic Microwave Background," *JCAP* 08, 033 (2012) [arXiv:1204.6318 [astro-ph.CO]].
- [6] J. Norena, L. Verde, G. Barenboim and C. Bosch, "Prospects for constraining the shape of non-Gaussianity with the scale-dependent bias," *JCAP* 08, 019 (2012) [arXiv:1204.6324 [astro-ph.CO]].
- [7] X. Chen and Y. Wang, "Quasi-Single Field Inflation with Large Mass," JCAP
 09, 021 (2012) [arXiv:1205.0160 [hep-th]].
- [8] S. Pi and M. Sasaki, "Curvature Perturbation Spectrum in Two-field Inflation with a Turning Trajectory," JCAP 10, 051 (2012) [arXiv:1205.0161 [hep-th]].

- [9] T. Noumi, M. Yamaguchi and D. Yokoyama, "Effective field theory approach to quasi-single field inflation and effects of heavy fields," *JHEP* 06, 051 (2013) [arXiv:1211.1624 [hep-th]].
- [10] J. O. Gong, S. Pi and M. Sasaki, "Equilateral non-Gaussianity from heavy fields," JCAP 11, 043 (2013) [arXiv:1306.3691 [hep-th]].
- [11] R. Emami, "Spectroscopy of Masses and Couplings during Inflation," JCAP 04, 031 (2014) [arXiv:1311.0184 [hep-th]].
- [12] A. Kehagias and A. Riotto, "High Energy Physics Signatures from Inflation and Con-formal Symmetry of de Sitter," *Fortsch. Phys.* 63, 531 (2015) [arXiv:1501.03515 [hep-th]].
- [13] J. Liu, Y. Wang and S. Zhou, "Inflation with Massive Vector Fields," JCAP 08, 033 (2015) [arXiv:1502.05138 [hep-th]].
- [14] N. Arkani-Hamed and J. Maldacena, "Cosmological Collider Physics," arXiv:1503.08043 [hep-th].
- [15] E. Dimastrogiovanni, M. Fasiello and M. Kamionkowski, "Imprints of Massive Primordial Fields on Large-Scale Structure," *JCAP* 02, 017 (2016) [arXiv:1504.05993 [astro-ph.CO]].
- [16] F. Schmidt, N. E. Chisari and C. Dvorkin, "Imprint of inflation on galaxy shape correlations," *JCAP* 10, 032 (2015) [arXiv:1506.02671 [astro-ph.CO]].
- [17] X. Chen, M. H. Namjoo and Y. Wang, "Quantum Primordial Standard Clocks," JCAP 02, 013 (2016) [arXiv:1509.03930 [astro-ph.CO]].
- [18] L. V. Delacretaz, T. Noumi and L. Senatore, "Boost Breaking in the EFT of Inflation," JCAP 02, 034 (2017) [arXiv:1512.04100 [hep-th]].
- [19] B. Bonga, S. Brahma, A. S. Deutsch and S. Shandera, "Cosmic variance in inflation with two light scalars," *JCAP* 05, 018 (2016) [arXiv:1512.05365 [astroph.CO]].

- [20] X. Chen, Y. Wang, and Z.-Z. Xianyu, "Loop Corrections to Standard Model Fields in Inflation," JHEP 08, 051 (2016) [arXiv:1604.07841 [hep-th]].
- [21] R. Flauger, M. Mirbabayi, L. Senatore and E. Silverstein, "Productive Interactions: heavy particles and non-Gaussianity," *JCAP* 10, 058 (2017) [arXiv:1606.00513 [hep- th]].
- [22] H. Lee, D. Baumann and G. L. Pimentel, "Non-Gaussianity as a Particle Detector," JHEP 12, 040 (2016) [arXiv:1607.03735 [hep-th]].
- [23] L. V. Delacretaz, V. Gorbenko and L. Senatore, "The Supersymmetric Effective Field Theory of Inflation," *JHEP* 03, 063 (2017) [arXiv:1610.04227 [hep-th]].
- [24] P. D. Meerburg, M. Münchmeyer, J. B. Muñoz and X. Chen, "Prospects for Cosmological Collider Physics," *JCAP* 03, 050 (2017) [arXiv:1610.06559 [astroph.CO]].
- [25] X. Chen, Y. Wang and Z. Z. Xianyu, "Standard Model Background of the Cosmological Collider," *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **118**, no.26, 261302 (2017) [arXiv:1610.06597 [hep-th]].
- [26] X. Chen, Y. Wang and Z. Z. Xianyu, "Standard Model Mass Spectrum in Inflationary Universe," JHEP 04, 058 (2017) [arXiv:1612.08122 [hep-th]].
- [27] A. Kehagias and A. Riotto, "On the Inflationary Perturbations of Massive Higher-Spin Fields," JCAP 07, 046 (2017) [arXiv:1705.05834 [hep-th]].
- [28] H. An, M. McAneny, A. K. Ridgway and M. B. Wise, "Quasi Single Field Inflation in the non-perturbative regime," *JHEP* 06, 105 (2018) [arXiv:1706.09971 [hepph]].
- [29] X. Tong, Y. Wang and S. Zhou, "On the Effective Field Theory for Quasi-Single Field Inflation," JCAP 11, 045 (2017) [arXiv:1708.01709 [astro-ph.CO]].
- [30] A. V. Iyer, S. Pi, Y. Wang, Z. Wang and S. Zhou, "Strongly Coupled Quasi-Single Field Inflation," JCAP 01, 041 (2018) [arXiv:1710.03054 [hep-th]].

- [31] H. An, M. McAneny, A. K. Ridgway and M. B. Wise, "Non-Gaussian Enhancements of Galactic Halo Correlations in Quasi-Single Field Inflation," *Phys. Rev.* D97, no.12, 123528 (2018) [arXiv:1711.02667 [hep-ph]].
- [32] S. Kumar and R. Sundrum, "Heavy-Lifting of Gauge Theories By Cosmic Inflation," JHEP 05, 011 (2018) [arXiv:1711.03988 [hep-ph]].
- [33] S. Riquelme M., "Non-Gaussianities in a two-field generalization of Natural Inflation," JCAP 04, 027 (2018) [arXiv:1711.08549 [astro-ph.CO]].
- [34] G. Franciolini, A. Kehagias and A. Riotto, "Imprints of Spinning Particles on Primordial Cosmological Perturbations," *JCAP* 02, 023 (2018) [arXiv:1712.06626 [hep-th]].
- [35] X. Tong, Y. Wang, and S. Zhou, "Unsuppressed primordial standard clocks in warm quasi-single field inflation," *JCAP* 06, 013 (2018) [arXiv:1801.05688 [hepth]].
- [36] A. Moradinezhad Dizgah, H. Lee, J. B. Munoz, and C. Dvorkin, "Galaxy Bispectrum from Massive Spinning Particles," *JCAP* 05, 013 (2018) [arXiv:1801.07265 [astro-ph.CO]].
- [37] R. Saito, "Cosmological correlation functions including a massive scalar field and an arbitrary number of soft-gravitons," arXiv:1803.01287 [hep-th].
- [38] X. Chen, W. Z. Chua, Y. Guo, Y. Wang, Z.-Z. Xianyu, and T. Xie, "Quantum Standard Clocks in the Primordial Trispectrum," *JCAP* 05, 049 (2018) [arXiv:1803.04412 [hep-th]].
- [39] R. Saito and T. Kubota, "Heavy Particle Signatures in Cosmological Correlation Functions with Tensor Modes," JCAP 06, 009 (2018) [arXiv:1804.06974 [hep-th]].
- [40] G. Cabass, E. Pajer and F. Schmidt, "Imprints of Oscillatory Bispectra on Galaxy Clustering," JCAP 09, 003 (2018) [arXiv:1804.07295 [astro-ph.CO]].
- [41] Y. Wang, Y. P. Wu, J. Yokoyama and S. Zhou, "Hybrid Quasi-Single Field Inflation," JCAP 07, 068 (2018) [arXiv:1804.07541 [astro-ph.CO]].

- [42] X. Chen, Y. Wang and Z. Z. Xianyu, "Neutrino Signatures in Primordial Non-Gaussianities," JHEP 09, 022 (2018) [arXiv:1805.02656 [hep-ph]].
- [43] E. Dimastrogiovanni, M. Fasiello and G. Tasinato, "Probing the inflationary particle content: extra spin-2 field," *JCAP* 08, 016 (2018) [arXiv:1806.00850 [astroph.CO]].
- [44] L. Bordin, P. Creminelli, A. Khmelnitsky and L. Senatore, "Light Particles with Spin in Inflation," JCAP 10, 013 (2018) [arXiv:1806.10587 [hep-th]].
- [45] W. Z. Chua, Q. Ding, Y. Wang and S. Zhou, "Imprints of Schwinger Effect on Primordial Spectra," JHEP 04, 066 (2019) [arXiv:1810.09815 [hep-th]].
- [46] N. Arkani-Hamed, D. Baumann, H. Lee and G. L. Pimentel, "The Cosmological Bootstrap: Inflationary Correlators from Symmetries and Singularities," *JHEP* 04, 105 (2020) [arXiv:1811.00024 [hep-th]].
- [47] S. Kumar and R. Sundrum, "Seeing Higher-Dimensional Grand Unification In Primordial Non-Gaussianities," JHEP 04, 120 (2019) [arXiv:1811.11200 [hepph]].
- [48] G. Goon, K. Hinterbichler, A. Joyce and M. Trodden, "Shapes of gravity: Tensor non-Gaussianity and massive spin-2 fields," *JHEP* 10, 182 (2019) [arXiv:1812.07571 [hep-th]].
- [49] Y. P. Wu, "Higgs as heavy-lifted physics during inflation," JHEP 04, 125 (2019) [arXiv:1812.10654 [hep-ph]].
- [50] D. Anninos, V. De Luca, G. Franciolini, A. Kehagias and A. Riotto, "Cosmological Shapes of Higher-Spin Gravity," *JCAP* 04, 045 (2019) [arXiv:1902.01251 [hepth]].
- [51] P. D. Meerburg et al., "Primordial Non-Gaussianity," [arXiv:1903.04409 [astroph.CO]].
- [52] L. Li, T. Nakama, C. M. Sou, Y. Wang and S. Zhou, "Gravitational Production of Superheavy Dark Matter and Associated Cosmological Signatures," *JHEP* 07, 067 (2019) [arXiv:1903.08842 [astro-ph.CO]].
- [53] M. McAneny and A. K. Ridgway, "New Shapes of Primordial Non-Gaussianity from Quasi-Single Field Inflation with Multiple Isocurvatons," *Phys. Rev.* D100, no.4, 043534 (2019) [arXiv:1903.11607 [astro-ph.CO]].
- [54] S. Kim, T. Noumi, K. Takeuchi and S. Zhou, "Heavy Spinning Particles from Signs of Primordial Non-Gaussianities: Beyond the Positivity Bounds," *JHEP* 12, 107 (2019) [arXiv:1906.11840 [hep-th]].
- [55] C. Sleight, "A Mellin Space Approach to Cosmological Correlators," JHEP 01, 090 (2020) [arXiv:1906.12302 [hep-th]].
- [56] C. Sleight and M. Taronna, "Bootstrapping Inflationary Correlators in Mellin Space," JHEP 02, 098 (2020) [arXiv:1907.01143 [hep-th]].
- [57] S. Alexander, S. J. Gates, L. Jenks, K. Koutrolikos, and E. McDonough, "Higher Spin Supersymmetry at the Cosmological Collider: Sculpting SUSY Rilles in the CMB," JHEP 10, 156 (2019) [arXiv:1907.05829 [hep-th]].
- [58] S. Lu, Y. Wang and Z. Z. Xianyu, "A Cosmological Higgs Collider," JHEP 02, 011 (2020) [arXiv:1907.07390 [hep-th]].
- [59] A. Hook, J. Huang and D. Racco, "Searches for other vacua. Part II. A new Higgstory at the cosmological collider," *JHEP* 01, 105 (2020) [arXiv:1907.10624 [hep-ph]]. 25
- [60] A. Hook, J. Huang and D. Racco, "Minimal signatures of the Standard Model in non-Gaussianities," *Phys. Rev.* D 101, no.2, 023519 (2020) [arXiv:1908.00019 [hep-ph]].
- [61] S. Kumar and R. Sundrum, "Cosmological Collider Physics and the Curvaton," JHEP 04, 077 (2020) [arXiv:1908.11378 [hep-ph]].

- [62] T. Liu, X. Tong, Y. Wang, and Z.-Z. Xianyu, "Probing P and CP Violations on the Cosmological Collider," JHEP 04, 189 (2020) [arXiv:1909.01819 [hep-ph]].
- [63] L. T. Wang and Z. Z. Xianyu, "In Search of Large Signals at the Cosmological Collider," JHEP 02, 044 (2020) [arXiv:1910.12876 [hep-ph]].
- [64] D. Baumann, C. Duaso Pueyo, A. Joyce, H. Lee, and G. L. Pimentel, "The cosmological bootstrap: weight-shifting operators and scalar seeds," *JHEP* 12, 201 (2020) [arXiv:1910.14051 [hep-th]].
- [65] D.-G. Wang, "On the inflationary massive field with a curved field manifold," JCAP 01, 046 (2020) [arXiv:1911.04459 [astro-ph.CO]].
- [66] Y. Wang and Y. Zhu, "Cosmological Collider Signatures of Massive Vectors from Non-Gaussian Gravitational Waves," JCAP 04, 049 (2020) [arXiv:2001.03879 [astro-ph.CO]].
- [67] L. Li, S. Lu, Y. Wang and S. Zhou, "Cosmological Signatures of Superheavy Dark Matter," JHEP 07, 231 (2020) [arXiv:2002.01131 [hep-ph]].
- [68] L. T. Wang and Z. Z. Xianyu, "Gauge Boson Signals at the Cosmological Collider," JHEP 11, 082 (2020) [arXiv:2004.02887 [hep-ph]].
- [69] D. Baumann, C. Duaso Pueyo, A. Joyce, H. Lee, and G. L. Pimentel, "The Cosmological Bootstrap: Spinning Correlators from Symmetries and Factorization," *SciPost Phys.* 11, 071 (2021) [arXiv:2005.04234 [hep-th]].
- [70] J. Fan and Z.-Z. Xianyu, "A Cosmic Microscope for the Preheating Era," JHEP
 01, 021 (2021) [arXiv:2005.12278 [hep-ph]].
- [71] E. Pajer, D. Stefanyszyn, and J. Supel, "The Boostless Bootstrap: Amplitudes without Lorentz boosts," JHEP 12, 198 (2020) [arXiv:2007.00027 [hep-th]].
- [72] C. Sleight and M. Taronna, "From AdS to dS exchanges: Spectral representation, Mellin amplitudes, and crossing," *Phys. Rev.* D104, no.8, L081902 (2021) [arXiv:2007.09993 [hep-th]].

- [73] H. Goodhew, S. Jazayeri, and E. Pajer, "The Cosmological Optical Theorem," JCAP 04, 021 (2021) [arXiv:2009.02898 [hep-th]].
- [74] K. Kogai, K. Akitsu, F. Schmidt, and Y. Urakawa, "Galaxy imaging surveys as spin-sensitive detector for cosmological colliders," *JCAP* 03, 060 (2021) [arXiv:2009.05517 [astro-ph.CO]].
- [75] A. Bodas, S. Kumar and R. Sundrum, "The Scalar Chemical Potential in Cosmological Collider Physics," [arXiv:2010.04727 [hep-ph]].
- [76] E. Pajer, "Building a Boostless Bootstrap for the Bispectrum," JCAP 01, 023
 (2021) [arXiv:2010.12818 [hep-th]].
- [77] S. Aoki and M. Yamaguchi, "Disentangling mass spectra of multiple fields in cosmological collider," JHEP 04, 127 (2021) [arXiv:2012.13667 [hep-th]].
- [78] S. Lu, "Axion Isocurvature Collider," [arXiv:2103.05958 [hep-th]].
- [79] S. Melville and E. Pajer, "Cosmological Cutting Rules," JHEP 05, 249 (2021)[arXiv:2103.09832 [hep-th]].
- [80] H. Goodhew, S. Jazayeri, M. H. Gordon Lee, and E. Pajer, "Cutting cosmological correlators," JCAP 08, 003 (2021) [arXiv:2104.06587 [hep-th]].
- [81] C. M. Sou, X. Tong, and Y. Wang, "Chemical-potential-assisted particle production in FRW spacetimes," JHEP 06, 129 (2021) [arXiv:2104.08772 [hep-th]].
- [82] L. Di Pietro, V. Gorbenko, and S. Komatsu, "Analyticity and unitarity for cosmological correlators," *JHEP* 03, 023 (2022) [arXiv:2108.01695 [hep-th]].
- [83] Q. Lu, M. Reece, and Z.-Z. Xianyu, "Missing scalars at the cosmological collider," *JHEP* 12, 098 (2021) [arXiv:2108.11385 [hep-ph]].
- [84] G. Cabass, E. Pajer, D. Stefanyszyn, and J. Supel, "Bootstrapping Large Graviton non-Gaussianities," [arXiv:2109.10189 [hep-th]].
- [85] C. Sleight and M. Taronna, "From dS to AdS and back," JHEP 12, 074 (2021) [arXiv:2109.02725 [hep-th]].

- [86] L.-T. Wang, Z.-Z. Xianyu, and Y.-M. Zhong, "Precision calculation of inflation correlators at one loop," *JHEP* 02, 085 (2022) [arXiv:2109.14635 [hep-ph]].
- [87] X. Tong, Y. Wang, and Y. Zhu, "Cutting rule for cosmological collider signals: a bulk evolution perspective," *JHEP* 03, 181 (2022) [arXiv:2112.03448 [hep-th]].
- [88] Y. Cui and Z.-Z. Xianyu, "Probing Leptogenesis with the Cosmological Collider," [arXiv:2112.10793 [hep-th]].
- [89] X. Tong and Z.-Z. Xianyu, "Large Spin-2 Signals at the Cosmological Collider," [arXiv:2203.06349 [hep-ph]].
- [90] D. Baumann, D. Green, A. Joyce, E. Pajer, G. L. Pimentel, C. Sleight, and M. Taronna, "Snowmass White Paper: The Cosmological Bootstrap," in 2022 Snowmass Summer Study. 3, 2022. [arXiv:2203.08121 [hep-th]].
- [91] A. Achucarro et al., "Inflation: Theory and Observations," [arXiv:2203.08128 [astro-ph.CO]].
- [92] M. Reece, L.-T. Wang, and Z.-Z. Xianyu, "Large-Field Inflation and the Cosmological Collider," [arXiv:2204.11869 [hep-ph]].
- [93] G. L. Pimentel and D.-G. Wang, "Boostless Cosmological Collider Bootstrap," [arXiv:2205.00013 [hep-th]].
- [94] Z. Qin and Z.-Z. Xianyu, "Phase Information in Cosmological Collider Signals," [arXiv:2205.01692 [hep-th]].
- [95] J. Maldacena, "Non-Gaussian features of primordial fluctuations in single field inflationary models," JHEP 0305, 013(2003), arXiv:0210603 [astro-ph].
- [96] C. Cheung, et al., "The Effective Field Theory of Inflation," JHEP 0803, 014(2008), arXiv:0709.0293 [hep-th].
- [97] N.Maru and A.O., "Cosmological Collider Signals of Non-Gaussianity from Higgs boson in GUT", arXiv:2206.06651 [hep-ph].

- [98] J. Schwinger, "Brownian Motion of a Quantum Oscillator," J. Math. Phys. 2 (1961) 407; R. Jordan, "Effective Field Equations for Expectation Values," Phys. Rev. D33 (1986) 444; E. Calzetta and B. Hu, "Closed Time Path Functional Formalism in Curved Space-Time: Application to Cosmological Back Reaction Problems," Phys. Rev. D35 (1987) 495
- [99] L. Senatore, "Lectures on Inflation," arXiv:1609.00716 [hep-th].
- [100] Shinji Mukohyama, a book "SGC library 170, The gravitational theory beyond general relativity and cosmology", Science 2021 (in Japanese).
- [101] X. Chen and Y. Wang, "Quasi-Single Field Inflation and Non-Gaussianities," JCAP 04, 027 (2010) [arXiv:0911.3380 [hep-th]].
- [102] D. Baumann and D. Green, "Signatures of Supersymmetry from the Early Universe," Phys. Rev. D 85, 103520 (2012) [arXiv:1109.0292 [hep-th]].
- [103] BICEP/Keck Collaboration: P. A. R. Ade, et al, "BICEP / Keck XIII: Improved Constraints on Primordial Gravitational Waves using Planck, WMAP, and BI-CEP/Keck Observations through the 2018 Observing Season," Phys. Rev. Lett. 127, 151301(2021), arXiv:2110.00483 [astro-ph.CO].
- [104] D. Baumann, "TASI Lectures on Primordial Cosmology," arXiv:1807.03098 [hepth].
- [105] X. Chen, Y. Wang, and Z. Z. Xianyu, "Schwinger-Keldysh Diagrammatics for Primordial Perturbations," JCAP 1712, 006(2017), arXiv:1703.10166 [hep-th].
- [106] S. Tsujikawa, a book "SGC library 99, Lectures on Modern Cosmology toward a systematic understanding of the fundamentals," Science 2013 (in Japanese).
- [107] H. Kodama and M. Sasaki, "Cosmological Perturbation Theory", Prog. Theor. Phys. Suppl. 78, 1(1984),